Some Descendants of Andrew Roblyer of Orange County, NY Compiled by Cindy Walcott <cwalcott141 at gmail dot com> Fall 2018

It is important to note that this branch of the family is much less researched by me than the other branches. This report is offered in order to flesh out the possible descendants of the Rublears of Huntington, NY. We would love to hear from members of this family who may offer more information - and especially who would like to participate in our YDNA study. The project, called Roblee DNA Project, is housed at FTDNA. It is open to all family members. The more people who participate, the better. We hope that this project will help us to settle some longstanding questions about our family's origins.

Generation One

 Andrew Rublier or Roblyer, b. bef 11 Apr 1736 in Huntington, Suffolk Co., NY,¹ (son of William Rublier [1706 - 1770] and Abigail Brush [1708 -]), d. bet 1790-1800 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob). Andrew Roblyer is tentatively the same Andrew Rublier who was baptized in Huntington in 1736. Whether he was the son of William or his brother Andrew is not known. We place him in William's family solely because he stayed in the United States during the American Revolution. This is a working theory -- and not necessarily fact.

The town of Warwick, NY was formed in April 1789. The Warwick Church was formed in 1764. By 1789, members included those with these surnames: Robblen, Robelaye, Roblyer.

In 1790, Andrew Rubilee was head of household in Warwick, Orange Co., NY. There were 9 household members: 2 males over 16, 2 under 16, and 5 females.

In 1800, Dorcus Rubilee was head of household in Warwick, Orange Co., NY. There were 5 household members: 1 female over 45; 1 female 26-44; 1 female 16-25; 1 female 10-16 and 1 male 16-25.

In 1810, the following Roblees were heads of household in Warwick: Hiram, William, Dorcas, and Isaac.

In 1820, Darcus Roblyer was head of household in Warwick. There were 3 household members: 2 females over 45 and 1 female 26-44.

The Roblyers apparently had a number of daughters.

Linda Sue Reasor's Worldconnect entry on Amos Hyatt of Warwick, NY mentions various land transactions in Warwick. Amos was a neighbor of various members of the Roblyer family.

2 Jun 1817 - reference to Darcus Rublee, Hiram Rublee

4 Sept 1819 - reference to Darcus Roblee and land formerly owned by Hiram Roblees

13 May 1833 - reference to Hiram Robelea

22 Feb 1840 - reference to Darcus Roblyea, Hiram Roblee. "Second Lot this lot was conveyed by Elizabeth Roblyea and Abigail Roblyea to Amos Hyatt by Deed beginning at a white oak bush.....lands formerly belonging to William Roblyea" Old School Baptist Church-Warwick--Orange County NY 1775 Robblen, Philip and Elizabeth [Note, this is almost certainly a different, unconnected family.] X Robelaye, Dorcas X Roblyer, Elizabeth d.dismissed 1827 Baptised 1821 Rublyer, Hyram Dismissed 1824 1822 Mrs Rhoda Dismissed 1824

The following information was posted on the Tri-County Genealogy site by Joyce M. Tice. The information came from Thelma Roblier Welch.

"(These notes are from the family Bible that I have, as originally written in ink) Horace and Andrew Roblyer came from France, their native birthplace, during the Revolutionary War with General LaFayette, their Commander, and fought during the war under him from 1775 to 1784.

From these two sprang the Roblyer family in America. After the war they settled in New York City.

The spelling of the name has been in different ways, but the most common at present is spelled "Roblier". Those who reside in the Eastern states spell it "Roblyer" which is I presume is the proper way."

He married Dorcas _____, b. est 1739, d. aft 1810 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY?

Children:

- i. Isaac Roblyer, b. abt 1770, d. aft 1810 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY? In 1800, Isaac Rubilee lived in Warwick, Orange Co., NY. It appears that he was married with one son under ten. Isaac Roblee continued to live in Warwick in 1810. It appears he now had 2 sons and 3 daughters.
- + 3 ii. William Roblyer b. 26 Nov 1773.
- + 4 iii. Hiram Lewis Roblyer b. 28 Mar 1779.
- +5 iv. John Roblyer b. 1 Jan 1782.
 - 6 v. Elizabeth Roblyer.
 - 7 vi. Abigail Roblyer.

Generation Two

3. **William Roblyer**, b. 26 Nov 1773, d. 30 May 1853 in Barrington, Yates Co., NY, buried in Barrington Baptist Cem., Wright Farm, Yates, NY. In 1800, William Rubilee lived in Warwick, Orange Co., NY with his family. They continued to live in Warwick in 1810. By 1820, it appears they had moved to Elmira, Chemung Co., NY. They remained there in 1830. In 1840, they lived in Dix, Chemung Co., NY. In 1850, Rachel lived with her son Townsend and family in Wayne, Steuben Co., NY.

He married **Rachel Wright**, est 1795, b. 9 May 1777 in NY (daughter of **John Wright**, **Jr.** and **Elizabeth Carpenter**), d. 27 Nov 1867 in Barrington, Yates Co., NY, buried in Barrington Baptist Cem., Wright Farm, Yates, NY.

Children:

- + 8 i. Andrew Roblyer b. 1797.
- +9 ii. John W. Roblyer b. abt 1798.
- + 10 iii. Belden Roblyer b. abt 1800.
- + 11 iv. Olive Roblyer or Rapalee b. 11 Jan 1802.
- + 12 v. Rebecca Roblyer b. 3 May 1804.
- + 13 vi. Mary "Polly" Roblyer b. 27 Nov 1806.
- + 14 vii. Hannah Roblyer b. abt 1809.
- + 15 viii. Dorcas Roblyer b. 27 Apr 1813.
- 16 ix. Anna Roblyer, b. abt 1816 in NY.
- + 17 x. Arminda Roblyer b. 1818.
- + 18 xi. Townsend Roblyer b. 1821.
- 4. **Hiram Lewis Roblyer**, b. 28 Mar 1779 in Orange Co., NY (prob),² d. 6 May 1857 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ Hiram Roblee lived in Warwick, Orange Co., NY in 1810.

The following information is summarized from information provided by Joyce Tice on her Tri-Counties Genealogy & History page.

Hiram was head of household in 1820 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY. They removed to Catlin, Chemung County, NY between 1822 and 1825. They were in Rutland Township in Tioga County, Pennsylvania in 1837. They located right on the boundary between Rutland and Sullivan. They continued to live in Rutland for the rest of their life.

In 1850, Hiram and Rhoda were 75 and 70. Their granddaughter, Harriet Tanner, age 14, was living with them, as was 10 year old Darius Knapp, who was the son of Amos and Elizabeth Knapp.

Hiram's will was probated 23 Jun 1858 in Rutland. Mentioned in his will were his sons Andrew J., David S. (a minor), Ira (deceased) and Hiram L. Roblyer. Also daughters Darkes M. Tanner; Sally, wife of N. Smith and Rhoda Roblyer (a minor- she may have been a granddaughter, not a daughter as it seems unlikely that Hiram and Rhoda would have a minor child that late) and granddaughter Louisa Smith (daughter of N. Smith's first wife). Son-in-law Northop Smith was administrator.

Depositions were filed by Amos Mansfield, Seth E. Howland, Samuel Wilson, John Wilson, James Wilson, David VanZile, M.C. Westbrook, Moses Crawford and George Crippen.

Hiram and Rhoda were described as natives of Orange County, New York, so they were likely both born there. They removed to Catlin, Chemung County, NY between 1822 and 1825 and then to Rutland, Tioga Co., PA. They were farmers. Inez Roblyer (Covell) has researched the descendants of Hiram and Rhoda in the 1980s.

Joyce Tice provides the following information about census enumerations. In the 1790 census index, the closest names are Robler, Robluer - all from Hanover Township, Morris County NJ. In 1800, she could not find any similar names. In 1810 she found Andrew, Benjamin, Ezra, James, and Stephen all in Seneca or Steuben Counties in NY. In 1820, Andrew and John W. and William were in Elmira which was then in Tioga County NY, now Chemung County; Dorcus and Hiram were in Warwick, Orange County NY, and John was in

Ulysses in Tompkins County NY. In 1830, Andrew, Beldin, and William were of Elmira, and John was in Big Flats, Hiram and family were in Catlin. In 1840, Andrew was in Athens, Calhoun County MI.

In 1850 a Lewis Riboler was a 25 year old laborer in the household of Henry P. VanNess on Rutland Hill, perhaps a nephew of Hiram and Rhoda.

Almira WOOD - H. L. ROBLYER Bible Records Hiram Roblyer born 28 MAR 1779 died 7 MAY 1857 Rhoda Roblyer [real name Sanford] born 19 JUL 1782 died 27 NOV 1859 Solomon Wood born 2 Jan 1802 Lydia Wood [real name Gates] born 10 AUG 1800 died 30 OCT 1869 H. L. Roblyer born 14 MAR 1825 married 03 OCT 1855 to Almira Wood born 16 JUL 1833 died 18 JAN 1904 Herbert Roblyer born 16 JUL 1856 Levi Roblyer born 16 JUL 1857 Harvey Roblyer born 9 MAR 1866 died 22 NOV 1877.

He married **Rhoda Sanford**, bef 1807 in NY,² b. 19 Jul 1782 in Orange Co., NY,² (daughter of **David Sanford**), d. 27 Nov 1859 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³

Children:

- 19 i. Austin Roblyer, b. est 1808 in Orange Co., NY.²
- + 20 ii. Andrew Jackson Roblyer b. 23 May 1810.
- + 21 iii. Diadema Roblyer b. abt 1810.
- + 22 iv. David Sanford Roblyer b. 1813.
- + 23 v. Ira Roblyer b. abt 1814.
- + 24 vi. Dorcas M. Roblyer b. 28 Mar 1816.
- + 25 vii. Hannah Jane Roblyer b. 28 Oct 1819.
- + 26 viii. Sally Roblyer b. 29 Jul 1822.
- + 27 ix. Hiram Lewis Roblyer b. 14 Mar 1825.
- John Roblyer, b. 1 Jan 1782 in NY,⁴ d. 14 May 1870 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,^{4,5} buried in Pioneer Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁴ Joyce M. Tice's website Tri-County History and Genealogy mentions these notes:

"Several years ago we visited Big Flats and Horseheads New York and the cemeteries there. The only Roblyers we could find that were buried there were:

John W. Roblyer –Died Feb. 26 1869 Polly Roblyer –Died Sept. 13, 1895 – age 90 yrs 2 mos. and 3 days Charles B. Roblyer –Died July 4, 1881 Co. A 50th N.Y. Engineers – Age 36 years. John Roblyer –Jan. 1, 1782 Mary Howard –June 22 1792". He married **Mary Howard**, abt 1810, b. 22 Jun 1792 in CT,⁴ (daughter of **Hezekiah Howard**), d. 24 Aug 1859 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁶ buried in Pioneer Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁶

Children:

- + 28 i. William C. Roblyer b. 26 Sep 1811.
- + 29 ii. James Roblyer b. 12 Feb 1813.
- 30 iii. Abigail Roblyer, b. 30 Dec 1814 in Chemung Co., NY.²
- + 31 iv. John Roblyer b. 20 Oct 1816.
 - 32 v. Harriet Roblyer, b. 10 Jan 1819 in Chemung Co., NY,² resided 1888 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.
 - 33 vi. Horace Roblyer, b. 27 Oct 1820 in Chemung Co., NY,² d. bef 1850?
 - vii. Andrew Roblyer, b. 23 Jan 1822 in Chemung Co., NY,² d. bef 1850?
- + 35 viii. Hiram W. Roblier b. 9 May 1823.
 - ix. George Roblyer, b. 25 Aug 1825 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,² d. 21 Feb 1894 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁷ In 1860, George and Elizabeth Roblyer lived in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY. In 1870, they lived in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY. In 1880, they lived in Havana, Schuyler Co., NY. It appears that they did not have children.

He married Elizabeth Breid, b. abt 1824 in NH, d. 9 Apr 1896 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁷

- 37 x. Mary Roblyer, b. 29 Dec 1827 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,² d. aft 1887, resided 1880 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.
- + 38 xi. Ezra Roblyer b. 1 Jun 1831.
- + 39 xii. Joel H. Roblyer b. 3 Aug 1833.

Generation Three

 Andrew Roblyer, b. 1797 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob), d. 1869 in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY,⁸ buried in Buck Settlement Cem., Schuyler Co., NY.⁸ "ROBLYER Andrew 2 mar 1869 - 7 jun 1869 - Dix - 2grdau Adelia & Margaret Page daus/my late dau Eliza Page, dau Catharine Griswold, s Garret, s James, s Andrew, dau Alida Hurd - wife-no name but she survives - exec George Roblyer, son Garret Roblyer & Margaret Roblyer - wit EMW Nye, Dix & George Roblyer" (Old Wills of Schuyler County, NY Area. Schuyler Co., NY Genweb)

In 1880, Margaret Roblyer lived in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY as head of household. Her daughter Catherine "Kate" Griswold and her two children lived with her.

He married Margaret Ackerson, b. abt 1797 in NY, d. aft 1880 in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY?

Children:

- + 40 i. Garrett Roblyer b. abt 1822.
- + 41 ii. Eliza Roblyer b. abt 1825.
- + 42 iii. Alida Ann Roblyer b. Oct 1828.
- + 43 iv. Andrew J. Roblyer or Rapalee b. abt 1831.

- v. James S. Roblyer or Rapalee, b. 10 Feb 1831, d. 20 Feb 1910 in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY. James S. Rapalee d. Feb. 20, 1910, ae 79y, 10m. b. Feb 10, 1831 NY. Father = Andrew Rapalee b. NY. Mother Margaret Ackerson. Information given by Charles Rapalee of Townsend, NY. (Collected Death Records Town of Dix late 1800s Schuyler co., NY on Schuyler County, New York GenWeb Site).
- + 45 vi. Catherine Roblyer b. abt 1833.
 - 46 vii. Olive Alida Roblyer, b. abt 1842.

She married _____ Hurd, est 1862.

9. John W. Roblyer, b. abt 1798 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob) or NJ,⁵ d. 26 Feb 1869 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁵ In 1840, John W. Roblyer and family were living in Dix, Chemung Co., NY. In 1850, they were living in Painted Post, Steuben Co., NY. In 1860, they were living in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY. John died there, according to US Mortality Schedules. Polly was living in Big Flats in 1870. In 1892, she contined to lived with daughter Sarah, now Sarah Miles.

He married **Mary "Polly"** _____, b. abt 1804 in NY, d. bet 1892-1900 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY?, buried in ch NYD.

Children:

- 47 i. Lodema Robyler, b. abt 1830 in Dix, Chemung Co., NY?, d. aft 1850.
- + 48 ii. William Roblyer or Raplee b. 12 Apr 1834/37.
- + 49 iii. Sarah "Sally" Ann Roblyer b. abt 1837.
 - 50 iv. Huldah Roblyer, b. abt 1838 in Dix, Chemung Co., NY?, d. bef 1850?
 - v. Charles B. Roblyer, b. abt 1846 in Painted Post, Steuben Co., NY?, d. aft 1882. Charles was a Civil War soldier; he received a pension. He mentioned his mother Polly as his dependent in 1882. In 1880, Charles was living with his brother Julius in Erwin, Steuben Co., NY. He was single.
- + 52 vi. Julius B. Roblyer or Raplee b. 1848.
- 10. **Belden Roblyer**, b. abt 1800 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob), d. aft 1850. I have no proof that Belden belongs in this family, but the names of his children are indicative that he does. In 1830 Belden Roblyer lived in Elmira, Tioga Co., NY. In 1840 Beldon Roblier lived in Barrington, Yates Co., NY. In 1850, Belden and Mary Robelier lived in Avoca, Steuben Co., NY.

He married Mary _____, b. abt 1806 in NY.

Children:

- 53 i. Austin Robelier, b. abt 1831 in NY.
- 54 ii. Townsend Robelier, b. abt 1833.
- 55 iii. Watson Robelier, b. abt 1834.
- 56 iv. Arminda Robelier, b. abt 1840.
- 11. Olive Roblyer or Rapalee, b. 11 Jan 1802 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob), d. Aug 1877.

She married (1) Julius Stanton, b. 1796,⁹ d. 1856,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

Children:

57 i. George Stanton, b. 1825,⁹ d. 15 Apr 1909,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

He married Phebe J. _____, b. 1827,⁹ d. 1904,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

58 ii. Julius Stanton, Jr., b. 5 Aug 1830,⁹ d. 20 Apr 1898,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

He married (1) Jane _____, b. 4 Oct 1833, d. 25 Feb 1885, buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹ He married (2) Harriet _____, b. 1846,⁹ d. 16 Nov 1910,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

She married (2) **Lodowick Disbrow**, aft 1856, b. 1790 in Carmel, Putnam Co., NY, d. 21 Aug 1873 in Barrington, Yates Co., NY, buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰ DISBROW, LODOWICK

YATES COUNTY CHRONICLE, PENN YAN, YATES COUNTY, NEW YORK

Thursday, September 4, 1873 - Death Notice

Died in Barrington on the morning of the 21st inst., of cholera morbus, Mr. Lodowick Disbrow, aged eighty-four years. He was a native of Carmel, Putnam county, where he grew up to manhood. Soon after he came of age he left his early home without means and with his scanty wardrobe packed in an old style knapsack and slung upon his back, made his way to the lake country, then comparatively a wilderness, and brought up in Wayne, Steuben county, in what was afterwards called Barrington, where a few families from his native town had made a settlement, which was called for many years Sunderlin Hollow, near where the Crystal Spring now sends up its healing water. Here he worked for the settlers, his old neighbors, making his home with the late Mr. John Wright, paying for his board when not employed working for others. This was in 1812, and he became almost determined to leave the wilderness, and go back to the place of his birth, and with this idea in mind he went to the house of Mr. Daniel Sunderlin Sr., and told them his feelings on the subject. They spoke discouragingly, and finally he told one of the daughters if she would marry him, so he would have a home of his own, he would stay. After a little, she consented. The lady was Miss Elizabeth Sunderlin, who was two years his senior. They commenced on the farm now occupied by Mr. H.N. Townsend. He and his wife were the parents of six children, four sons and two daughters who grew up to maturity and married, one of each are now dead. The wife of his youth died in 1862. He [then] married Mrs. Stanton, widow of the late Mr. Julius Stanton, Sen., with whom and an adopted daughter of hers he spent the last few years of his life. Dundee Record

from ... GENESBYJOHN.INFO.

12. **Rebecca Roblyer**, b. 3 May 1804 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob),¹⁰ d. 4 Feb 1884,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰

She married **James Miles**, b. 1803,¹⁰ (son of **William Miles**), d. 4 Apr 1862,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰

Children:

59 i. Darwin Miles, b. 1836,¹⁰ d. 1907,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰ PENN YAN DEMOCRAT - June 5, 1908. Mr. Darwin Miles died on Sunday, aged 72 years. The funeral was held from the home of his son, Elmer Miles, Rev. Robinson of Wayne officiating. (Contribution by K. Oster on findagrave.com).

He married Mary Quackenbush, b. 20 Sep 1836,¹⁰ d. 1 Oct 1889,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰

13. Mary "Polly" Roblyer, b. 27 Nov 1806 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob), d. 21 Jan 1879, buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

She married **Daniel Winters**, 23 Mar 1828, b. 23 Jan 1805 in Fishkill, Dutchess Co., NY, d. 8 Mar 1881, buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹ "Daniel Winters came from Putnam county in 1820, bought 80 acres of Daniel Husted on lot 30, where he built a log house and commenced to clear away the forest. He has been a valuable and prosperous citizen, added much to his original purchase and made valuable improvements. His wife was Mary Roblyer (or Raplee as modernized), and they have a very worthy family of children. They are William, Alonzo, Augustus C, Emily, Olive, Addie and Annette. William married Mariette Mather, and resides near his father. Alonzo married Ann Eliza Peck, and also resides in the same vicinity. Augustus C. married Betty Paine. He and his wife are both teachers of celebrity and rare acquirements, and have since their marriage spent some time in Europe perfecting their studies. Emily Winters is also a superior teacher, now at Nyack, N. Y." (Source: History and Directory Yates County, Containing a Sketch of its original Settlement...)

Children:

 i. William Winters, b. 20 Apr 1829,¹¹ d. 7 Sep 1889,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

He married Mariette Mather, b. 24 Feb 1829,¹¹ d. 19 Jan 1891,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

61 ii. Alonzo Winters, b. 1833,¹¹ d. 1899,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

He married Ann Eliza Peck, b. 1839,¹¹ d. 1910,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

62 iii. Augustus C. Winters.

He married Betty Paine.

- 63 iv. Emily Winters, b. 1837,¹¹ d. 1914,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹
- v. Olive Winters, b. 1841,¹¹ d. 1921,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

- 65 vi. Adeline "Addie" Winters, b. 1845,¹¹ d. 1876,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹
- 66 vii. Annette Winters.
- 14. Hannah Roblyer, b. abt 1809 in Warwick, Orange Co., NY (prob),¹⁰ d. 24 Nov 1890,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰

She married **Almon or Almond Baker**, b. 1809,¹⁰ d. 28 Dec 1874 in Tyrone, Schuyler Co., NY?,¹⁰ buried in Wayne Village Cem., Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY.¹⁰ The Bakers lived in Tyrone, Steuben Co., NY in 1850, 1860, and 1870. Hannah continued to live there in 1880. Her daughter Annie E. Baker lived with her.

Children:

67 i. Delezan Baker, b. abt 1831.

He married Rachel _____.

- 68 ii. Ann E. Baker, b. abt 1834, d. aft 1880 in Tyrone, Schuyler Co., NY?
- 69 iii. Edward Baker, b. abt 1835.
- 70 iv. Orin or Orrin Baker, b. abt 1837, d. 25 Mar 1895 in Watertown, Clinton Co., MI,¹² buried in Wacousta Cem., Wacousta, Clinton Co., MI.

He married Electa Denney, b. abt 1842 in NY,¹² (daughter of Ransom Denney and Philena Rerrick), d. 15 Dec 1906 in Watertown, Clinton Co., MI,¹² buried in Wacousta Cem., Wacousta, Clinton Co., MI.¹³

- v. Almon Baker, b. abt 1839 in NY.
- vi. Huldah Baker, b. abt 1843.
- 15. **Dorcas Roblyer**, b. 27 Apr 1813 in NY,¹¹ d. 22 Apr 1898 in Eddytown, Starkey, Yates Co., NY,⁷ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

She married **Dennis W. Disbrow**, b. 12 Feb 1815 in NY,¹¹ (son of **Lodowick Disbrow** [1790 - 1873] and **Elizabeth Sunderlin**), d. 5 May 1893 in Starkey, Yates Co., NY?,¹¹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹ In 1850, 1860, 1870 and 1880, Dennis and Dorcas Disbrow lived in Starkey, Yates Co., NY.

Children:

- 73 i. Elizabeth M. Disbrow, b. abt 1837 in NY.
- 74 ii. Martha P. Disbrow, b. abt 1842.

She married E. M. Carpenter.

75 iii. Emma Disbrow, b. abt 1856 in Starkey, Yates Co., NY (prob).

She married James Edington.

17. Arminda Roblyer, b. 1818 in NY,¹³ d. 12 Jun 1890 in Watertown, Clinton Co., MI,¹⁴ buried in Wacousta Cem., Wacousta, Clinton Co., MI.¹³

She married **Harvey Hunter**, est 1838, b. 1814,¹³ (son of **George Hunter** and **Deborah** _____), d. 7 May 1880 in Watertown, Clinton Co., MI,¹⁴ buried in Wacousta Cem., Wacousta, Clinton Co., MI.¹³

- Children:
- i. Mary Hunter, b. abt 1845 in NY.
- ii. George Hunter, b. abt 1847 in MI.
- Townsend Roblyer, b. 1821 in Steuben Co., NY,⁹ d. 1897 in Dundee, Yates Co., NY?,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹ Townsend's surname is also spelled Raplee and Rapplee in various records. He was a soldier in the Civil War. It is spelled Raplee on his gravestone.

In 1850, Townsend and Cynthia Raplee lived in Wayne, Steuben Co., NY. Townsend's mother Rachel was living with them. In 1860, Townsend and Cynthia Roblyer lived in Campbell, Steuben Co., NY. In 1870, Townsend and Cynthia Rapalyea lived in Bath, Steuben Co., NY. They now had a 14 year old boy Obed Rapalyea living with them.

In 1880, Townsend and Cinthy Raplee lived in Dundee, Yates Co., NY.

He married (1) **Cynthia** _____, bef 1850, b. 1821 in NY,⁹ d. 1893 in Dundee, Yates Co., NY?,⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.⁹

Children:

i. Obed Roblyer, b. abt 1856 in NY.

He married (2) Mary E. Fitzwater, aft 1893, b. 1841 (daughter of George T. Fitzwater and Abigail Carr [1818 - 1900]), d. 10 Feb 1910, buried in Hillside Cem., Dundee, Yates Co., NY.¹¹

Andrew Jackson Roblyer, b. 23 May 1810 in Orange Co., NY,¹⁵ d. 1 Feb 1894 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE?,¹⁵ buried in Plainfield Cem., Bradshaw, York Co., NE.¹⁶ The Roblyers removed to Iowa, then Nebraska (Tice, Joyce M.)

Andrew Roblyer lived in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA in 1850 and 1860. In 1880, Andrew and Maria lived in York Co., NE. In 1885, they lived in Sawyer Precinct, Loup Co., NE.

He married **Maria Clara Dewitt**, abt 1835, b. 23 May 1810,^{2,17} (daughter of **Stephen DeWitt**), d. 20 Sep 1885 in Loup Co., NE (prob),¹⁷ buried in Moulton Cem., Loup Co., NE.¹⁷

Children:

- + 79 i. Sarah Ann Roblyer b. 1836.
- + 80 ii. Stephen Dewitt Roblyer b. 9 Apr 1842.
- + 81 iii. Jacob Henry Roblyer b. 19 Jan 1846.
- + 82 iv. Hiram Lewis Roblyer b. 17 Aug 1848.
- + 83 v. Rhoda "Elizabeth" Roblyer b. 15 Dec 1850.

- + 84 vi. Clara Marcina Roblyer b. 1852.
- 21. Diadema Roblyer, b. abt 1810 in Orange Co., NY?,² d. 1 Dec 1846 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.²

She married **Joshua Smith**, 1842,² b. 1797 in Plainfield, Union Co., NJ,² (son of **Joshua Smith** and **Sarah** _____), d. 12 Apr 1859 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.² Joyce M. Tice provides the following on her Tri-County History and Genealogy pages:

"Joshua SMITH came from Tompkins county, New York, to Sullivan township, Tioga county, Pennsylvania in 1824. Shortly before, he maried Lydia Clark, of the first-named State and county, and they cam to Sullivan township together and commenced pioneer life in Tioga county. Seven children were born in this county, named as follows: Dennis, deceased; Philetus P., Ephraim C., Burinthia, who was scalded to death; Joshua, who was burned to death in a coal fire when an infant; Mrs. Olive Squires, and Mrs. Diantha Watkins. Mrs. Smith died in 1840, and he was again married in 1842, to Diadama Roblyer, who became the mother of one daughter, Lydia, since deceased. Mr. Smith was an ardent Republican, and both he and wife were members of Mainesburg Methodist Episcopal church. He died in 1859 and his wife December 1, 1846."

Wellsboro Weekly Democrat Wed. April 27, 1859" "Commited Suicide" Mr. John Smith, an old resident of Sullivan in the county, commited suicide, at his residence. a few days ago, while laboring under a fit of insanity. He was among the earliest settlers of the county".

Agitator April 28 1859 - We learn that Mr. Joshua Smith, one of the pioneers of Sullivan Township in this County, committed Suicide on the 12th inst. While laboring under a temporary fit of insanity. The deceased was said to have been a frugal and industrious citizen, and was honored and respected by his neighbors. He had been particularly insane for some weeks.

Wellsboro Weekly Democrat Wed. May 4, 1859 The Suicide of Mr. Smith In our paper of last week, we published the death of Joshua Smith, of Sullivan township, who committed suicide some three weeks ago. We are Indebted to Mr. A. B. Dewitt' of Rutland, one of the Jury at the coroner's inquest, for the following facts. Mr. Dewitt writes us: Mr. Smith committed suicide on the 12th ult., by hanging himself in his barn, near his residence. An inquest by coroner Rose, disclosed the facts that Mr. Smith had been laboring under a depression of spirits for some time past, caused by certain imaginary difficulties. He arose in the morning, as usual, and after breakfast, went with his hired man, to assist in repairing a fence. The man left him about ten o'clock in the forenoon; and when dinner was called, Mr. Smith was missing. Search was immediately instituted, under a vague suspicion that all was not right with him. After a search of about three hours, his body was found suspended in the barn as above stated. He leaves a wife and quite a numerous family who feel that they have lost a friend, husband, and affectionate parent. The deceased was a consistent member of the M. E. Church, and a faithful follower of the Saviour. He was a man in good circumstances supposed to be worth about ten thousand dollars. His age, sixty-three years.

Agitator May 5, 1859 - We noticed last week the suicide of Mr. Joshua Smith of Sullivan. Since then a friend has sent us the following particulars in regard to the melancholy occurrence. "An inquest held by Coroner Rose disclosed the fact that Mr. Smith had been laboring under a depression of spirits for some time past, caused by imaginary difficulties. He arose on Tuesday morning as usual, and after breakfast went out to assist his hired man about repairing some fence; his man left him at work at about ten

o'clock; he was not missed until about noon. Search was immediately instituted for him under a vague suspicion that all was not right, and his lifeless body was found about five o'clock in the afternoon, hanging in the barn near his residence. He leaves a wife and quite a numerous family who feel that they have lost a kind husband, and affectionate father. Mr. Smith was a member of the Methodist Episcopal Church, in good standing. His estate is supposed to be worth about ten thousand dollars."

Children:

i. Olive Rebecca Smith, b. 11 Apr 1835 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA, d. 9 Jun 1913 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.

She married Andrew B. W. Squires, b. 13 Dec 1845 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ (son of Judson Squires), d. 14 Jan 1927 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.⁶

22. **David Sanford Roblyer**, b. 1813 in Orange Co., NY,² d. 14 Apr 1888/89 in Richmond, Tioga Co., PA.² Joyce M. Tice provides the following information:

"In the Census of 1850, David was listed as a head of household in Sullivan Township, Tioga County, Pennsylvania. David was a physician with property valued at \$600. David S. Roblyer practiced medicine in Roseville from 1841 to 1844 when he removed to Mainesburg, PA. He stayed there until 1850. In the 1860 census and thereafter, he was listed as a farmer. Tioga County History also lists a Sanford Roblyer who practiced medicine in Rutland from 1838 to 1840. This is most certainly the same person referenced by his middle name. We can assume that David S. is David Sanford Roblyer. Marker in Wood Cemetery is "In Memory of three infant sons of David S. and Mary A. Roblyer".

He married (1) **Mary A.**_____, b. 25 Nov 1821 in NJ,² d. 21 Nov 1881 in Richmond, Tioga Co., PA (prob),² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³

Children:

- 86 i. Hiram W. Roblyer, b. abt 1844 in PA, d. 2 Apr 1865 in Petersburg, VA, in the Civil War.
- + 87 ii. S. Dallas or Delos Roblyer b. Sep 1845.
- 88 iii. Elbridge Jeremiah "Garry" Roblyer, b. abt 1848 in PA, d. aft 1910 in PA.
- + 89 iv. Raymond C. Roblyer b. abt 1851.
- + 90 v. Hannah J. Robyler b. abt 1854.
 - 91 vi. Mary Roblyer, b. abt 1854 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA (prob).

He married (2) **Philletta Rundell**, Jul 1882,² b. 1817 in PA,² (daughter of **Abram Rundell** and **Mary Ann Elliott**). Mansfield Advertiser 26th Jul 1882: "Married David Roblyer of Rutland age 67 and Miss Philena Breese of Bloss age 61 recently by Esq. Freeman". Philena or Phyletta was the widow of Pierson Breese. She married third, Ebenezer Baldwin.

 Ira Roblyer, b. abt 1814 in Orange Co., NY,² d. 12 Sep 1847 in Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.² Ira registered to pay taxes in 1849, calling into question this date of death, according to Joyce M. Tice. Mary Jane married second, Seely Williams.

He married **Mary Jane Connelly**, bef 1846,² b. 1 Jan 1828 in NY,^{2,3} d. 23 Jan 1859 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,³ buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³

Children:

- 92 i. Rhoda J. Roblyer, b. abt 1845 in PA.
- ii. Ira Roblyer, b. abt 1848 in PA, d. 7 Sep 1864, buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington,
 VA. Ira Roblyer died a soldier in the Civil War, of disease.
- 24. **Dorcas M. Roblyer**, b. 28 Mar 1816 in Orange Co., NY,² d. 18 Jan 1897 in Westfield, Tioga Co., PA?,² buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁸

She married **Alfred B. Tanner**, b. 12 Oct 1814 in NY,^{2,18} d. 12 Apr 1880 in Westfield, Tioga Co., PA,¹⁸ buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁸

Children:

94 i. Harriet Tanner, b. 26 May 1836 in NY, d. 10 Nov 1859.

She married W. H. Wood.

95 ii. Lucy Ann Tanner, b. 2 May 1838 in NY, d. 1884, buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.

She married Isaac Randolph Embree, 1858,¹⁸ b. 8 Jan 1831,¹⁸ (son of Samuel Force Embree and Hannah Brown), d. 7 Jun 1921,¹⁸ buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁸

- 96 iii. Hiram Tanner, b. 1840 in PA,¹⁸ d. 1911,¹⁸ buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁸
- 97 iv. Philania Tanner, b. 1844 in PA,¹⁸ d. 1874,¹⁸ buried in Potter Brook Cem., Westfield, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁸

She married James H. Metcalf, 4 Feb 1864, b. 24 Aug 1838 in Potter Co., PA,¹⁸ (son of Charles Harvey Metcalf and Sarah H. Potter), d. 7 Apr 1911 in Tioga Co., PA,¹⁸ buried¹⁸. "JAMES H. METCALF, eldest son of Charles H. and Sarah A. Metcalf, was born in Harrison township, Potter county, Pennsylvania, August 24, 1838, and was five years old when his parents located in Westfield township, Tioga county. He obtained his education in the public schools and at Union Academy, Academy Corners, and later learned the mason's trade, which he followed seventeen years. On August 13, 1862, he enlisted in Company D, One Hundred and Thirty-sixth Pennsylvania Volunteers, and was honorably discharged May 29, 1863. He reenlisted February 29, 1864, in Battery F, Second Pennsylvania Heavy Artillery, and was finally discharged from the service May 29, 1866. He participated in the battles of Fredericksburg, Chancellorsville, Wilderness, Spottsylvania, Cold Harbor, Petersburg, and other engagements. He entered the service as third sergeant, and was promoted to first sergeant. During his second term he was commissary sergeant of Battery I, Provisional Heavy Artillery, and for twenty months was on detached service in the chief quartermaster's department of Appomattox, under Capt. C. W. Folsom. Since 1868 Mr. Metcalf has been engaged in farming in Westfield township, and has also followed his trade when convenient. He was married February 4, 1864, to Philena Tanner, a daughter of A. B. and Dorcas M. (Roblyer) Tanner, of Clymer township, and has three children: Minnie, Estella and Jennie. He married a second

time, in 1878, Mrs. Elizabeth Aldrich, nee Dodge, of Westfield. Her parents, Israel and Sally (White) Dodge, came to Potter county as pioneers. Mr. Metcalf is a member of Babcock Post, No. 258, G. A. R., and also of the K. of H. Politically, a Republican, he has served ten years as justice of the peace of Westfield township." (http://www.joycetice.com/1897/ch61b.htm).

25. **Hannah Jane Roblyer**, b. 28 Oct 1819 in Orange Co., NY,² d. 21 Mar 1841 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ Hannah died four days after the birth of her second child (Joyce M. Tice).

She married Northrup Smith, bef 1840,² b. 4 May 1819 in Ridgefield, Fairfield Co., CT,² (son of Rufus Smith and Eunice Northrup Wilson), d. 5 Nov 1895 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ "Northrup was listed as the head of a family on the 1880 Census in Sullivan Township, Tioga County, Pennsylvania. Northrop Smith, born in Ridgefield, Conn., in 1819, is a farmer. His first wife was Hannah Roblyer, of Rutland, who died in 1841, leaving two children. In 1842 he married Sally A. Roblyer, of Rutland. They have eight children living. Mr. Smith has been a magistrate many years. His parents, Rufus and Eunice Smith, came from Connecticut, to Tioga County at an early day, with an ox team, and took up 100 acres of land. He has added 200 acres to his farm, reared a large family of children, and still resides on the old homestead, age 84 years. (1883 Tioga County History page 32 of appendix). (See June Mickley work for Northrup's obituary following page 7.) In 1851 Northrup and Hiram Roblyer opened a store in Chandlersburg. Hiram retired in 1857 and Northrup continued the business for a number of years afterwards. Solomon Wood's letters to his future wife, Emma Doty, record his working for Northrup in his store. Northrup served several terms as Justice of the Peace in Sullivan township. He was elected in1862 and re-elected in 1867, 1887, and 1892. He was the first Postmaster of the Elk Run Post Office established in 1854. He served as Postmaster from 1862 until 1892. He was both a farmer and a merchant. Four of his children became homeopathic physicians educated by money Northrup made cutting lumber on his land." (Joyce M. Tice).

Children:

i. Louisa J. Smith, b. Jan 1840 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob), d. 1911 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.

She married Philemon D. "Frank" Rexford, 18 Apr 1859 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA, b. 1839 in Harmony, Chautauqua Co., NY (son of Ernest Rexford and Elizabeth Smith), d. 1916 in Richmond, Tioga Co., PA.

26. Sally Roblyer, b. 29 Jul 1822,³ d. 9 Sep 1906,³ buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³

She married **Northrup Smith**, aft 21 Mar 1841, b. 4 May 1819 in Ridgefield, Fairfield Co., CT,² (son of **Rufus Smith** and **Eunice Northrup Wilson**), d. 5 Nov 1895 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ "Northrup was listed as the head of a family on the 1880 Census in Sullivan Township, Tioga County, Pennsylvania. Northrop Smith, born in Ridgefield, Conn., in 1819, is a farmer. His first wife was Hannah Roblyer, of Rutland, who died in 1841, leaving two children. In 1842 he married Sally A. Roblyer, of Rutland. They have eight children living. Mr. Smith has been a magistrate many years. His parents, Rufus and Eunice Smith, came from Connecticut, to Tioga County at an early day, with an ox team, and took up 100 acres of land. He has added 200 acres to his farm, reared a large family of children, and still resides on the old homestead, age 84 years. (1883 Tioga County History page 32 of appendix). (See June Mickley work for Northrup's obituary following page 7.) In 1851 Northrup and Hiram Roblyer opened a store in Chandlersburg. Hiram retired in 1857 and Northrup continued the business for a number of years afterwards. Solomon Wood's letters to his future wife, Emma Doty, record his working for Northrup in his store. Northrup served several terms as Justice of the Peace in Sullivan township. He was elected in1862 and re-elected in 1867, 1887, and 1892. He was the first Postmaster of the Elk Run Post Office established in 1854. He served as Postmaster from 1862 until 1892. He was both a farmer and a merchant. Four of his children became homeopathic physicians educated by money Northrup made cutting lumber on his land." (Joyce M. Tice).

Children:

- i. Lorena Smith, b. abt 1843 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).
- 100 ii. Diadama "Damie" F. Smith, b. 16 Dec 1845 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ d. 28 Jul 1871 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.⁶

She married William H. Bradford, abt 1870 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).

- 101 iii. Mary Elizabeth Smith, b. 20 Mar 1848 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ d. 23 Jul 1926 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ buried Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.⁶ "Mary Elizabeth Smith, like three of her siblings, became a homeopathic physician. Prior to that she taught school. One of her brothers, Dr. Augustus Smith, practiced medicine in Pittsburg and he and others sent their tuberculosis patients to the Smith Family Sanitarium in Sullivan Township for the cure. Patients came into Columbia Cross Roads on the trains and traveled the few miles through Austinville to the sanitarium just west of the Bradford County Tioga County boundary. To this day the hill is called Sanitarium Hill. Doc Mary, as she was called locally, ran the sanitarium until her death in 1926." (Joyce M. Tice on her Tri-Counties Genealogy & History website).
- 102 iv. Clarence D. Smith, b. abt 1851 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).
- 103 v. Belle Smith, b. abt 1856 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).
- 104 vi. Augustus R. Smith, b. abt 1861 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).
- 105 vii. Mark S. Smith, b. abt 1864 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA (prob).

He married Susan _____.

27. **Hiram Lewis Roblyer**, b. 14 Mar 1825 in Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY,² d. 4 May 1904 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ "Almira WOOD - H. L. ROBLYER Bible Records

Hiram Roblyer born 28 MAR 1779 died 7 MAY 1857 Rhoda Roblyer [real name Sanford] born 19 JUL 1782 died 27 NOV 1859 Solomon Wood born 2 Jan 1802 Lydia Wood [real name Gates] born 10 AUG 1800 died 30 OCT 1869 H. L. Roblyer born 14 MAR 1825 married 03 OCT 1855 to Almira Wood born 16 JUL 1833 died 18 JAN 1904 Herbert Roblyer born 16 JUL 1856 Levi Roblyer born 16 JUL 1857 Harvey Roblyer born 9 MAR 1866 died 22 NOV 1877"

(http://www.joycetice.com/bibles/roblyer1.htm)

"HIRAM L. ROBLYER was born near Horseheads, Chemung county, New York, March 14, 1825, a son of Hiram and Rhoda (Sanford) Roblyer. His parents were natives of Orange County, New York, whence they removed to Chemung county, and in 1837 located in Rutland township, Tioga county, Pennsylvania, where they died, the father May 6, 1857, aged eighty-two, and the mother, November 27, 1859, aged seventyeight. Their children were as follows: Austin, Diadama, Andrew J., David S. and Ira, all of whom are dead; Dorcas M., widow of A. B. Tanner; Hannah J., deceased; Sally Ann, widow of Northrop Smith, of Sullivan township, and Hiram L. The subject of this sketch came to Tioga county with his parents when twelve years old, and was reared to manhood in Rutland township. He afterwards worked as a farm hand for several years. In 1851 he embarked in merchandising at Elk Run in partnership with Northrop Smith, but in 1857 he sold his interest to Mr. Smith and bought his present farm of 104 acres, on which he has since lived. Mr. Roblyer was married October 3, 1855, to Almira Wood, a daughter of Solomon and Lydia Wood, of Sullivan township, where her parents settled in 1821. Three children have been born to this union, viz: Herbert, a resident of Delmar; Levi, who lives in Sullivan, and Harvey, who died November 18, 1877. In politics, Mr. Roblyer is a Republican, and has served as auditor and treasurer of his township. Both he and wife are members of East Sullivan Grange". (1897 Tioga County History).

He married **Almira Wood**, 3 Oct 1855 in Tioga Co., PA,² b. 16 Jul 1833 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,² (daughter of **Solomon Wood** and **Lydia Gates**), d. 18 Jan 1904 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³ "ROBLYER, MRS. H. LEWIS - ALMIRA WOOD. Mrs. H. Lewis Roblyer, only surviving sister of Mr. S. L. Wood of this boro, died at 4 o'clock this morning at her home, two miles from Elk Run. Mr. Roblyer would have been 71 in June. She had enjoyed quite good health until Monday, when she became unconscious through apoplexy, and so remained until relieved by death. Her husband and two sons survive, Herbert, of Balsam, and Levi, of Rutland. The funeral will be held from her late home on Friday at 1 o'clock, the Rev. Stoker officiating; burial in the Wood cemetery in Sullivan."

Children:

- + 106 i. Herbert Roblyer b. 16 Jul 1856.
- + 107 ii. Levi Roblyer b. 16 Jul 1857.
 - 108 iii. Harvey Roblyer, b. 9 Mar 1866 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,² d. 22 Nov 1877 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,² buried in Wood Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.³
- 28. William C. Roblyer, b. 26 Sep 1811 in Chemung Co., NY,² d. bet 1850-1860 in Calhoun Co., MI (prob). William Roblyer was in Calhoun, MI as early as 1840. In 1850, William and Harriet lived there with their 6 children. By 1860, William apparently died and Harriet was married again to Timothy Griswold. In 1875, Harriet Griswold was living with her son Joseph Roblyer in Home, Nemaha Co., KS. She continued to live with Joseph in Home in 1880.

He married Harriet Griswold, b. 1812, d. aft 1880 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS?

Children:

- + 109 i. Mary P. Roblyer b. Mar 1837.
 - 110 ii. Melissa or Malissa Roblyer, b. 1840 in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI. Possibly, Melissa (or Malissa) was declared insane in 1890, and her brother Joseph appointed her guardian.

She married William J. Hamilton, 21 Nov 1876 in Nemaha, Sac Co., IA,¹⁹ b. 1841 in OH, d. 1881.

- + 111 iii. Matilda Roblyer b. 1842.
- + 112 iv. William H. Roblyer b. 8 Sep 1843.
- 113 v. John C. Roblyer, b. abt 1846 in MI.
- + 114 vi. Joseph Freeman Roblyer b. abt 1849.
- + 115 vii. Francis "Frank" M. Roblyer b. 15 Dec 1849.
- 29. James Roblyer, b. 12 Feb 1813 in Chemung Co., NY,² d. 9 Oct 1889 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI?,²⁰ buried in Diamond Springs Cem., Overisel, Allegan Co., MI.²⁰ In 1900, Sarah was living with son Oscar and family in Watson, MI.

He married **Sarah "Sally" Wixson**, b. 2 Apr 1818 in NY,²¹ (daughter of _____ **Wixson** and _____ **Swarthout**), d. 5 Mar 1905 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Diamond Springs Cem., Overisel, Allegan Co., MI.²⁰

Children:

- + 116 i. William H. Roblyer b. 22 Apr 1839.
- 117 ii. George H. Roblyer, b. abt 1841 in NY. George Roblyer was a Civil War soldier.
- + 118 iii. Charles H. Roblyer b. 2 Dec 1848.
- + 119 iv. Eliza "Liza" Jane Roblyer b. 1850.
- + 120 v. Matilda Roblyer b. 23 May 1853.
- + 121 vi. Oscar Roblyer b. 1857.
- 31. John Roblyer, b. 20 Oct 1816 in Chemung Co., NY,² d. 25 May 1905 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁷ buried in Horseheads Cem., Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY.⁶

He married **Rebecca Quackenbush**, b. 22 Aug 1817 (cal),⁶ (daughter of **Abraham Quackenbush** and **Hannah Hyatt**), d. 13 Mar 1895 in Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY?,⁶ buried in Horseheads Cem., Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY.⁶

Children:

- i. Martha Roblyer, b. 13 Nov 1842 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁴ d. 1 Mar 1846 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁴ buried in Pioneer Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁴
- ii. Hannah J. Roblyer, b. 30 Sep 1846 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,²² d. 1920 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY?,²² buried in Woodlawn Cem., Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.²²

She married Joel E. Ferris, b. 4 Dec 1842 in Bradford Co., PA,²² d. 3 Nov 1918 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,²² buried in Woodlawn Cem., Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.²²

- 124 iii. Charles H. Roblyer, b. 31 Jun 1848 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁶ d. 16 Aug 1849 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,^{6,5} buried in Pioneer Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.⁴
- 125 iv. Charles W. Roblyer, b. 28 Aug 1851 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY?,⁶ d. 21 Jun 1923 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁷ buried in Maple Grove Cem., Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY.²³

He married Anna E. _____, abt 1908, b. abt 1862 in PA, d. 28 Aug 1930 in Catharine, Schuyler Co., NY.⁷

35. **Hiram W. Roblier**, b. 9 May 1823 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,² d. 26 Oct 1897 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI,²⁴ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵ The following information was provided by Thelma (Roblier) Welsch and is posted by Joyce M. Tice on her website Tri-County History and Genealogy.

"This is a facsimile of a group of notes written by my grandfather—Hiram W. Roblier—sometime before his death in Coloma, Waushara County, Wisconsin. (Working, spelling and punctuation as he wrote it)

H. W. Roblier Dealer in Hardware, Groceries and Provisions (his letterhead)

Coloma Station, Wis.

I was born in the town of Big Flats, Shemung Co., New York on the 9th of May 1823.

Father was of French descent, Mother of English forefathers. On Fathers side they emigrated from France to where New York City is now. Before the Revolutionary War they built and operated a tide grist mill across the saltmars (?)

My Mothers father, Hesekial Howard settled in Connecticut. He served in the American army as a captain during the war and drew a pension of \$192.00 up to his death in 1832.

Sickness

On or about June 1840, at Shedric Thompsons, in the town of Rutland, Tioga Co. Penn. I was taken with a fever quite severe. Mrs. Thompson gave me a swet and the good woman did all she could for me. Was in much pain and a good share of the time out of my mind and for all the kind folks could do for me was getting worse. My friends in the town of Suliven hearing of my condition came after me and my cousin Sanford (?) succeeded in a couple of weeks in braking the fever. I never can forget to my dying day the kindness to a poor homeless boy. They would not take any pay but to say it was sufficient pay to see me well again. Again in the summer of 1845 I was taken again in harvest time with similar fever. Broke it and worked with great difficult until I had got my fall wheat sown. Was working then with Mr. Willson where I lay for five weeks most of the time out of my head. Suffered much but was well cared for by the Willsons, their neighbors the Symons, the Holcombs and the Nortons. No one would take pay except Dr. Walis and he was very reasonable. They saved the life of a poor boy for some reason, I know not why. Again in the fall of 1846 while clerking for John Davis in the city of Battlecreek, Mich., I was again taken with the fever in night-was wild. Mrs. Davis heard me when they came up stars as was walking the floor—thought I was fastened in fathers barn and was trying to get out. They called the Dr.—he said I would have a run of fever and the Davis with the help of Mr. and Mrs. Blodg cared for me a few days until Henry Benet of the Pine River Hot House came with team and took me home where I lay at the Pine River House for 5-6 weeks. Mr. and Mrs. Benet, his sister—a widowed lady, Mrs. Wildes, his brotherinlaw Mr. Hanson and his wife and other kind friends cared from me and again a poor homeless boy was saved from death for some cause I do not know.

At this time Noah Cumstalk was teaching, he quit for some cause and I went in to finish the schools 2 months. I did not and could not do justice to my school. Was 3 weeks on the lake going home got to Buffalo, was sick again, and had to go in the Mariners hospital for 4 weeks. Cost me \$12.00.

My father served in the war of 1812 for about 14 months. The he hired for \$100.00 Calvin Hockings as a substitute.

My father and Mother were both devout Christians. Belonged to the Baptist Church. I had 9 brothers and 3 sisters. They are a dead now but one brother who lives near Elmira New York and two sisters Harriet and Mary who live in the town of Big Flats New York.

My father owned a farm of 190 acres—quite good land. He was a strong man and brought up his children to work and go to and go to church. I never heard from either blaspheme or utter a slang word in my life. Mother had to work hard to provide for so large a family. I never heard her complain nor saw her angry look or head an angry work from her in my life.

From 5 years old to 8 I went to district school during the summer—after that I was old enough to work on the farm. But attended school winters and by working on my lessons evenings and carrying my Kirhams Grammar and an old Dayballs Arithmetic in my pockets and seated on the plowbeam looking over a few examples while by team rested I had become what they called quite a good scholar at 17.

Then with the consent of my father and mothers blessing I went to the town of Rutland –Tioga Co. Penn. And hired out to teach school for 4 months for \$12.00 per month and board. On the 2 day of Dec. 1840 I commenced my school. It was quite large many of my scholars much older than me. Having before learned to govern myself with hard work I got through quite to my own satisfaction and I think to the satisfaction of my employers. The next spring I was appointed by the Selectmen of the town, Inspector of schools. After my school was out I hired to Shard Thompson to work on his far for six months for \$12.00 and board. The next fall I hired to teach the village school at Roseville –Tioga Co.—Penn. The next spring after school closed went home and together with brother George worked my fathers farm.

The next winter 1843 I taught district school in the town of Corning –for \$12 and board. The next summer I worked for father and the winter of 1846 taught school in Catlin in the spring 1844 went to Michigan help my brother William on his farm during the summer and winter of 1845 taught the district school in the town of Athens, Calhoun Co., Mich. For \$245.00 per month. Worked for Jim Blackman during the summer clerking in his store. Winter of 1846 taught the school again in the town of Athens. During my two years in Michigan served as the Supt. Of Schools for the town of Athens.

In the spring of 1846 returned home to stat of N.Y. and hired out to John Hughson and Samuel Woolcut to help raft and run large ship timber and run it to New York or Tidwater for \$20.00 a month after rafting it in cribs up the Chemung River and running it to the head of the Chemung canal. I was put in charge of 35 men, 20 hosses and 5 women cooks in shanties on crib of timber. In 2 moths got timber and down to head of Cinica Lake. There we joined with other sections of Job then putting it on one large raft covering about 4-5 acres. Sent the horses around the lake to Geneva and started our sale (SAILO) for the foot of the lake and in about 2 weeks landed at the foot –44 miles. Then we took the large raft apart and tited it to 6 cribs

together by horses down Cinica Riber and Canal to Albany and then all was put together in one large raft and run down the Hudson to New York. Returned home again in November.

Winter of 1847 taught school in town of Big Flats. Summer of 1848 hired out to the Rexford Co. of Penn. To run a large raft of timber from Corning to New York City. Had 30 to 45 men no women but male cooks and we undertook to sale the lakes, with mast and sale on each corner of large raft was running like a horse race before the wind which was very rough. With James Schofield handling the left sale and I the right hand sale and within about 3 miles of the foot of the lake the left mast broke under the grate straight and down came the sale. When we could no longer guide the grate mass and it came around sideways in the grate though and in a few minutes went all to pieces and just at dusk we drifted in Singelsticks and to cover without losing a man or a stick of timber –then we had to raft all over and snow was falling before we reached New York.

Winter of 1849 taught school on Bank Canal in Lowes District. In the spring of 1849 I had gone to Wisconsin and built a house for the late Henry Delaney. Returned in the fall after buying 40 acres of land in the town of Wyocona. In the winter of 1850 taught school in town of Big Flats for \$30.00 per month and in the spring of 1850 commenced working building Breeds Steam Saw Mill. Finished in fall of 1850 then engaged to help run it. Stade there until fall of 1854 working in the mill but most of the time measuring lumber on the bank of the canal at Bennets landing. Pinevalley and other places. Most of the time by brother George was with me. Those were the happiest four years I ever spent in my life. In the winter of 1854 and 1855 taught school in the Telman Senet district for \$30.00.

In the spring of 1855 I was married to Deborah Rowley daughter of Judah Rowley of Big Flats N.Y. and in June 1855 moved to Wisconsin. Worked at housebuilding with Charles Edminister in the winter of 1855 and 56 went to housekeeping in a rented house and taught school in the town of Lowville –Columiba Co. – Wis. In the spring of 1856 built my house on my own on farm in town of Wyocena and moved in June. Worked at carpenter work for Peter Krke and in winter taught school in Dist 5 town of Wyocena. In the spring of 1856 was elected Supt. Of Schools and held the office for 2 years until office was abolished.

In the spring of 1857 was elected Justice of the Peace and also Chairman of the Board of Supervisors, town of Wyocena. Spent summer of 1857 at office work and collecting for firms in Milwaukee. In the fall of 1857 was elected to office of Supt. Of Poor for Columbia Co., Wis. And was re-elected each time for 29 years when I resigned. Was elected unanimously at each election.

I was elected to the Wisconsin Assembly by an overwhelming majority receiving every vote but 2 in my home town."

"H.W. ROBLIER, an old and esteemed resident of Coloma, died at his home last Wednesday morning after an illness extending over a period of three months.

Deceased was born in Big Flats, Chemung County, N.Y., May 7, 1823, and came to Wisconsin in 1852. He acted in the capacity of chairman of the town of Wyocena, three years, and was also superintendent of the poor of Columbia Co., for thirty years. MR. ROBLIER represented the 3d Assembly District of Columbia County, in the legislature of 1873-4. He came to Coloma in 1884, and since that time has been engaged in the grain, produce, hardware and grocery business. Before coming to this county, and in his earlier day,

MR. ROBLIER filled the office of Supt. of Schools in New York, Penn., Michigan and Wisconsin....Deceased was 74 years of age, and leaves a wife and two sons." (findagrave.com).

He married **Deborah Rowley**, Jun 1855,² b. 7 Oct 1833 in Catlin, Steuben Co., NY,² (daughter of **Judah Rowley**), d. 9 Sep 1907 in Pardeeville, Columbia Co., WI,² buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵ "Deborah Rowley was born in the town of Catlin, Steuben Co., New York Oct. 7, 1833. She married Hiram W. Roblier in June 1855 and came to Wisconsin and settled in the town of Lowville, Columbia Co. the same month. They moved to Wyocena in 1856 and she became the first matron of the Columbia County Poorhouse and Insane Asylum. In 1885 they moved to Coloma, Waushara Co., Wis. Deborah Rowley Roblier survived her husband by several years and as illness overtook her she returned to Pardeeville, Wis. To be with her sisters. She died Sept. 9, 1907 age 75 years and is buried in Coloma beside her husband, Hiram. They had one son William (my father) and one adopted son George Carpenter. He went on to live in Minnesota, Buffalo. He had 3 children, Zella, Keith and Clare. Keith lives in Montana and the two girls still live in Buffalo, (1971) I correspond with them. In early life Mrs. Roblier united with the Presbyterian church at Big Flats New York."

Children:

- + 126 i. William Alexander Roblier b. 4 Oct 1869.
 - 127 ii. George Carpenter. George Carpenter was the Roblier's adopted son.
- 38. **Ezra Roblyer**, b. 1 Jun 1831 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,² d. bet 1850-1860? There is a bit of a puzzle about this family. In 1860, Nancy Bennett lived in Corning, Steuben Co., NY in the household of Isaac and Annetta Ellison, presumably Nancy's parents. Also in the household were Annetta Bennett, age 9 and Joel Bennett, age 7. In 1870, Nancy lived with Frank Bennett (a brother) in Corning. Again, Annetta and Joel Bennett were in the home. By 1880, both Annette (Nettie) and Joel appear in the census with the surname Roblyer.

He married **Nancy A. Ellison**, b. Jan 1835 in Chemung Co., NY, d. 21 Oct 1907 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY (prob),²⁶ buried in Hope Cem., Corning, Steuben Co., NY.²⁶

Children:

- i. Annetta "Nettie" Roblyer, b. 14 Jan 1852 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY, d. 3 Mar 1943 in Gibson, Steuben Co., NY, buried in Hope Cem., Corning, Steuben Co., NY.²⁶ Died at Home of Great-Niece, Mrs WB Scouten; Miss Roblyer, oldest resident of Gibson, was familiarly known in the community as "Aunt Nettie."
- + 129 ii. Joel Roblyer b. 1854.
- Joel H. Roblyer, b. 3 Aug 1833 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY, d. 12 Sep 1863 in LaCrescent, Houson Co., MN. Joel Roblyer was a Civil War soldier. His widow Ann received a pension, starting in 1866.

He married (1) **Cornelia Quackenbush**, est 1853, b. abt 1835 in NY (daughter of **Alanson Quackenbush** and **Elizabeth "Betsy"** _____), d. bet 1860-1870 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY?

Children:

 i. Joel Roblyer, b. abt 1854 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY (prob), d. 12 Feb 1932 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY.⁷ In 1870, Joel was living with his uncle Charles Quackenbush and grandmother Betsy Quackenbush, in Big Flats.

JOEL E. ROBLYER, 78, a native of Big Flats died Friday (Feb. 12, 1932) at the family home in Gibson. He is survived by three children, Mrs. Ray Sutherland, Mrs. Ameila Mapes and George Roblyer, all of Gibson; nine grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren. The funeral will be held at the family home Sunday afternoon at 2:30 o'clock, the Rev. George Arnold of the Gibson Baptist Church officiating. Burial in Hope Cemetery, Corning. –Elmira Sunday Telegram 2/14/1932.

- + 131 ii. Cornelia Roblyer b. 8 Sep 1857.
 - 132 iii. Charles Robyler, b. abt 1859 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY (prob).

He married (2) Ann Van Gordon, 22 Apr 1861.

Generation Four

40. Garrett Roblyer, b. abt 1822 in Chemung Co., NY, d. bef 1880 in Reading, Schuyler Co., NY? In 1860, Garett and Sarah Roblyer lived in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY. In 1875, they lived in Reading, Schuyler Co., NY. Garrett died before 1880, when Sarah was a widow living in Reading. Her two daughters lived with her. She continued to live there in 1900, but in 1910 was living in Dix, Chemung Co., NY. Daughter Mina, age 44, was living with her at that time.

He married Sarah Maria _____, b. abt 1830 in Tomkins Co., NY, d. aft 1910 in Dix , Schuyler Co., NY?

Children:

133 i. Anthia M.Roblyer, b. Oct 1855 in Schuyler Co., NY, d. aft 1900. In 1900, Anthia Townsend was a widoe living in Dundee, Yates Co., NY. She was a servant in the household of Elida Harpending.

She married _____ Townsend, aft 1880, d. bef 1900.

134 ii. Urmina "Mina" A. Roblyer, b. abt 1866 in Schuyler Co., NY, d. aft 1910.

41. Eliza Roblyer, b. abt 1825, d. 16 Sep 1858.

She married **Jonathan Page**, 1 Jan 1849, b. 27 Nov 1828 in Warren Co., NY, d. aft 1902. "Jonathan PAGE. He was born in Warren co., NY on the banks of Lake George on 27 Nov 1828 and was living in 1902. He learned the trades of wagon-making and blacksmithing in the town of Wayne, Steuben co., NY, starting in 1844. Jonathan was married on 1 Jan 1849 to Eliza ROBLYER and in the same year he built a house on the site where the Watkins post office was later located from 1871 to at least 1902. He worked as a blacksmith until failing health made him give up this occupation in 1859. He then did carpentry until his health became too bad for this. On 16 Sep 1858, Jonathan's first wife died, leaving 2 daughters: Adeline PAGE (b. 26 Sep 1849) and Margaret PAGE (b. 25 Jul 1852). Adeline became the wife of Elijah LOVELL, who was a boatman by occupation who died 16 Feb 1887; they resided in Ithaca, NY where Mrs. LOVELL was still living in 1902. - Children of Adeline and Elijah LOVELL: Fred, Edgar, John, Nettie, Claude, Sammie, Maggie and Arthur. Margaret A. PAGE, the 2nd daughter of Jonathan, married Samuel PHILLIPS and they resided in Lewistown, Fergus co., Montana. Margaret & Samuel PHILLIPS had 6 children: Lizzie, John, May, Mary, Delia and Robert. On 16 Nov 1860, Jonathan married 2nd Emily J. BERRY who died on 9 May 1881. Margaret returned home to take care of her father until 1883.

Jonathan was married a 3rd time on the 1st Jun 1884 to Mrs. Samantha M. (SCOTT) HULETT. Her father, Abraham H. SCOTT, was born in the town of Cobelskill, Schoharie co., NY. Samantha first married Charles HULETT, who was born in Reading, Schuyler co., NY. Children of Abraham H. SCOTT: Judson, Sarah, Abraham, Samantha, Maria and Adelbert (all dead by 1903 but Samantha and Abraham). Abraham SCOTT lived in Omaha, Nebraska employed in the chief quartermaster's office of the government. In 1861 Abraham joined the Union army and served in the Civil War; he was shot in battle and many of his vertebrae were injured. He lay on the battlefield for 12 days and was then taken to a Fairfax hospital, where he eventually recovered and returned to government service.

When there was a draft in June 1863 for the Civil War, Jonathan PAGE joined Co. K 1st NY Veteran Cavalry for 2 years. Jonathan had 3 brothers and a nephew in the army; Jonathan was the only one who returned home. (Sandy Lovell on Schuyler Co., NY Genweb).

Children:

i. Adelia "Delia" A. Page, b. 26 Sep 1849, d. aft 1900 in Ithaca, Tomkins Co., NY?

She married Elijah G. Lovell, est 1869, b. abt 1843 in NY, d. 10 Feb 1889,²⁷ buried in Glenwood Cem., Watkins Glen, Schuyler Co., NY.²⁷ Elijah Lovell was a soldier in the Civil War.

136 ii. Margaret Page, b. 25 Jul 1852, d. bet 1920-1930 in Big Spring, Fergus Co., MN?

She married Samuel Phillips, 1883, b. abt 1850 in Scotland, d. 1936 in Lewistown, Fergus Co., MT?, buried in Lewistown City Cem., Lewistown, Fergus Co., MN.²⁸

42. Alida Ann Roblyer, b. Oct 1828 in Chemung Co., NY, d. 1909 in TN?, buried in Beaver Dams Cem., Beaver Dams, Schuyler Co., NY.²⁹ In 1860, Charles and Alida Ann Hurd lived in Campbell, Steuben Co., NY. In 1880, they lived in Addison, Steuben Co., NY. In 1900, they lived in Civil District 5, Coffee Co., TN.

She married **Charles H. Hurd**, est 1859, b. Oct 1832 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY? (son of **Richard Hurd** and **Deborah** _____), d. aft 1900.

Children: 137 i. Carrie Hurd, b. abt 1865 in NY.

43. Andrew J. Roblyer or Rapalee, b. abt 1831 in Chemung Co., NY, d. bet 1910-1920 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY? In 1860, Andrew J. and Lucinda Roblier lived next to Andrew's parents in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY. In 1870, Andrew J. and Lucinda Raplee lived in Orange, Schuyler Co., NY. In 1880, A. J. and Lucinda Rapilee lived in Orange. In 1900 Jackson A. and Lucinda H. Raplee lived in Orange. Sister-in-law Ruth G. Knox lived with them; most likely Lucinda's sister. In 1910, the family was the same, but now the name was Andrew J. Raplee. In 1920, Lucinda was a widow living in Orange. Daughter Emma R. Sproul and her son Lesley S. Sproul, age 14, were living with her.

He married Lucinda Griswold, est 1855, b. abt 1836 in Steuben Co., NY (daughter of Squire Griswold and Fanny _____), d. aft 1920 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY?

Children:

- + 138 i. Herbert O. Rapalee b. May 1856.
- + 139 ii. Emma Rapalee b. Jun 1866.
- 140 iii. William Rapalee, b. abt 1871.
- 45. **Catherine Roblyer**, b. abt 1833, d. aft 1910 in Idaho Springs, Clear Creek Co., CO? In 1870, Albert C. and Catherine Griswold lived in Crawford, Crawford Co. KS. In 1880, Kate Griswold lived with her mother Margaret Roblyer in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY. In 1900, Kate Griswold lived in Idaho Springs, Clear Creek Co., CO. She continued to live there in 1910. Her daughter Alice lived with her.

She married Albert C. Griswold, est 1852, b. abt 1833 in NY.

Children:

- 141 i. Alice Griswold, b. Sep 1865 in WI, d. aft 1910.
- 142 ii. Herbert Griswold, b. abt 1876 in NY.
- 48. William Roblyer or Raplee, b. 12 Apr 1834/37 in Dix, Chemung Co., NY?,³⁰ d. 23 Nov 1912 in Addison, Steuben Co., NY,³⁰ buried in Addison Rural Cem., Addison, Steuben Co., NY.³⁰ In 1860, William and Marilla Roblyer lived in Addison, Steuben Co., NY. In 1870, William and Marilla Rappolee lived in Campbell, Steuben Co., NY. In 1880, William and Marilla Rapler or Raplee lived in Erwin, Steuben Co., NY. In 1900, William W. and Marilla Raplee lived in Addison, Steuben Co., NY. They were there by 1892. They continued to live in Addison in 1910; now the name was spelled Rapalee. On their gravetones, their names are given as Raplee.

He married **Marilla Stevens**, abt 1858, b. 6 Aug 1843/46 in Beaver Dams, Schuyler Co., NY,³⁰ (daughter of **William Riel Stevens** and **Mary Ann Reeves**), d. 20 Nov 1910 in Addison, Steuben Co., NY,³⁰ buried in Addison Rural Cem., Addison, Steuben Co., NY.³⁰

Children:

- + 143 i. Charles Henry Roblyer or Raplee b. 5 Nov 1859.
 - 144 ii. Frank P. Raplee, b. 5 Aug 1861 in Addison, Steuben Co., NY?,³⁰ d. 1936,³⁰ buried in Addison Rural Cem., Addison, Steuben Co., NY.³⁰

He married Anna L. Brennan.

145 iii. Harriet B. Raplee, b. 5 Jan 1863 in Gang Mills, Steuben Co., NY,³⁰ d. 2 Feb 1955,³⁰ buried in Addison Rural Cem., Addison, Steuben Co., NY.³⁰

She married John J. Pepper, b. 1861,³⁰ d. 1921,³⁰ buried in Addison Rural Cem., Addison, Steuben Co., NY.³⁰

49. Sarah "Sally" Ann Roblyer, b. abt 1837 in Dix, Chemung Co., NY?, d. aft 1900 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY? Benjamin and Sarah Budd lived in Enfield, Tompkins Co., NY in 1860. In 1870 they lived in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY. Sally's mother Polly Robyler lived with them. In 1880, Sarah was a widow living in Corning, Steuben Co., NY. By 1900, she had remarried, to James Miles, and was living in Corning. Son Daniel, age 40, lived with the Miles.

She married (1) **Benjamin F. Budd**, b. abt 1833 in Enfield, Tompkins Co., NY? (son of _____ Budd and Christiana _____), d. bet 1870-1880.

Children:

146 i. Rebecca Budd, b. Jul 1858 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY (prob), d. aft 1 Jun 1927 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY?

She married Ed Wihn, b. Aug 1851, d. bet 1900-1920.

147 ii. Daniel S. Budd, b. Feb 1860 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY (prob), d. aft 1930 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY?

He married Mary Murray, aft 1925, b. abt 1875, d. aft 1930 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY?

iii. George F. Budd, b. 6 Apr 1871 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,³¹ d. 1 Jun 1927 in East Corning, Steuben Co., NY,³¹ buried in Rural Home Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.³¹ "OBIT Elmira Advertiser, Wed. 1 June 1927 GEORGE F. BUDD died at his home in East Corning Tuesday afternoon at 5 o'clock after an illness of nearly two years. He was born April 6, 1871 at Big Flats and was a resident there until about 20 years ago, when he moved to East Corning. He was a member of the Presbyterian church at Big Flats, a member of the Big Flats Grange, No. 1106, and also a member of the Chemung County Pomona Grange, No. 1. The following survive: His wife, two sons, Harry of Jersey Shore, PA and William R. of E. Corning; one daughter, Mrs. Maude Peterson of E. Corning; one sister, Mrs. Rebecca Wihn of Big Flats, and one brother, Daniel Budd. The funeral will be held from the home Fri. at 2 pm, burial in the Rural Home Cemetery at Big Flats."

He married Minnie Phillips, b. 19 Apr 1875 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,³¹ d. 27 Jan 1963 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY (res),³² buried in Rural Home Cem., Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY.³¹

She married (2) **James Nelson Miles**, bet 1880-1892 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY?, b. Oct 1822 in NY, d. aft 1900 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY?

 Julius B. Roblyer or Raplee, b. 1848 in Painted Post, Steuben Co., NY?, d. 1918,³³ buried in Arbon Cem., Blossburg, Tioga Co., PA.³³ In 1880, Julius and Lucy Roblyer lived in Erwin, Steuben Co., NY. They did not yet have children. In 1910, Julius and Lucy Raplee lived in Hamilton, Tioga Co., PA.

He married Lucy Ward, est 1879, b. abt 1858 in PA, d. aft 1920.

Children:

- + 149 i. Leroy "Roy" Raplee b. 7 Sep 1880.
 - ii. Orson Raplee, b. 30 Nov 1884 in NY,³⁴ d. 13 Aug 1946 in Tunnelton, Preston Co., WV,³⁴
 buried in Grafton National Cem., Grafton, Taylor Co., WV.³⁵
- 79. **Sarah Ann Roblyer**, b. 1836 in NY,³⁶ d. 1922 in Tiogo Co., PA,³⁶ buried in Frost Settlement Cem., Tioga Co., PA.³⁶ Sarah was the only one of her family who did not remove to Nebraska.

She married **Squire C. Watkins**, est 1857, b. 1834 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,³⁶ (son of **Eleada Watkins** and **Rebecca** _____), d. 16 Jan 1889,³⁶ buried in Frost Settlement Cem., Tioga Co., PA.³⁶ In 1860, S. C. and Sarah Watkins lived in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA. In 1880, they lived in Covington, Tioga Co., PA. Squire's mother Rebecca lived with them.

Children:

i. Betsey A. Watkins, b. Apr 1859 in PA,³⁷ d. 9 Apr 1916 in Frost Settlement, Tioga Co., PA,³⁷ buried in State Road Cem., Mainesburg, Tioga Co., PA.³⁷ "Wellsboro Agitator, Wellsboro, PA., Wednesday, April 19, 1916, p. 2 - Mrs. Betsy Welch died April 9, at her home in Frost Settlement. Services were held at two o'clock last week Tuesday in the State Road Baptist church, Rev. Mr. Johnstone officiating; burial in the State Road cemetery. Decedent was 59 years old and is survived by one brother, O. W. Watkins, of Covington, and the following children; Orrin Watkins, of Geneva, N. Y.; Mrs. Martin Cook, of Mainesburg; Mrs. John Ftremozihd, of Groveland, N. Y., and Hiram and Jessie Welch, at home."

She married Chester H. "Chet" Welch, b. 1856.37

ii. Orlando W. Watkins, b. 1860,³⁶ d. 1928,³⁶ buried in Frost Settlement Cem., Tioga Co., PA.³⁶ 152 "Orlando W. Watkins was born in Sullivan township, Tioga county, Pennsylvania, August 4, 1860, and is the only son of S. and Sarah (Roblyer) Watkins. His father was a native of Columbia township, Bradford county, and was reared in that and Sullivan township, locating in the southwest county of the latter in 1859, where he made his home until his death, January 16,1889. His widow lives with her son in Richmond township. They were the parents of two children, Viz: Orlando W., of Richmond township, and Nellie, wife of F. W. Horton, of Covington township. The subject of this sketch received a common school education, supplemented later by a two years' course at the State Normal School, Mansfield. He has devoted his attention to farming and lumbering, and is the owner of two farms, one of fifty acres, a part of the old homestead, and one of sixty-two acres on Canoe Camp creek, in Richmond township. The latter he purchased in 1889, and it is his present home. Mr. Watkins was married March 16, 1887, to Bettie Baity, a daughter of Edson and Rosalie Baity, of Sullivan township, and has two children, Edson and Lyle. In politics, Mr. Watkins is a Republican, and is also a member of Mainesburg Grange, Patrons of Husbandry. He is a progressive and enterprising farmer and stands high in the esteem of his neighbors." (1897 Tioga County History).

He married Betty Baity, 16 Mar 1887, b. 1862,³⁶ (daughter of Edson Baity and Rozilla Welch), d. 1926,³⁶ buried in Frost Settlement Cem., Tioga Co., PA.³⁶

153 iii. Nellie M. Watkins, b. Feb 1867 in PA, d. bef 9 Apr 1916.

She married F. Walter Horton, abt 1889, b. May 1851 in PA.

Stephen Dewitt Roblyer, b. 9 Apr 1842 in Covington, Tioga Co., PA,³⁸ d. 23 Nov 1926 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob),³⁸ buried in Eagle Cem., Eagle, Cass Co., NE.³⁸ Stephen Roblyer served in the Civil War. He received a pension. In 1890, he lived in Blaine, Blaine Co., NE. In 1900, S. D. and Rebeckah Robyler lived in Tipton, Cass Co., NY. They continued to live there in 1910 and 1920.

He married **Rebecca Dianna (Oldham) Ford**, 15 Jun 1886 in Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. 2 Nov 1852 in Greensburg, Decatur Co., IN,³⁸ (daughter of **Menpenea Oldham**), d. 24 Jul 1926 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob),³⁸ buried in Eagle Cem., Eagle, Cass Co., NE.³⁸

Children:

- + 154 i. Major Andrew Roblyer b. 11 Apr 1887.
 - 155 ii. Lizzie Alice Roblyer, b. 16 Feb 1889 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,³⁸ d. 8 Mar 1918 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,³⁸ buried in Eagle Cem., Eagle, Cass Co., NE.³⁸

She married _____ Williams, est 1909.

- + 156 iii. Rhoda Ann Roblyer b. 1 Aug 1892.
- + 157 iv. Calvin Eugene Roblyer b. 20 Aug 1896.
- 81. Jacob Henry Roblyer, b. 19 Jan 1846 in Covington, Tioga Co., PA,⁴⁰ d. 23 Apr 1914 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰ In 1870, brothers J. H. and Lewis H. Roblyer lived together in Saunders Co., NE. In 1880, Jacob and Marion lived in Holt Co., NE. In 1900, they lived in Strohl, Loup Co., NE.

He married **Marion Mayfield Copp**, 10 Jan 1872 in Saunders Co., NE,⁴¹ b. 18 Oct 1854 in Covington, Tioga Co., PA,⁴⁰ (daughter of **Lorenzo Copp** and **Eliza** _____), d. 19 Jun 1936 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

- + 158 i. Marian Elizabeth "May" Roblyer b. 1 Nov 1872.
- + 159 ii. Lorenzo "Len" Dow Roblyer b. 28 Jun 1874.
- + 160 iii. Etta Maud Roblyer b. 11 Apr 1876.
- + 161 iv. Jacob Henry Roblyer b. 1 Jun 1878.
- + 162 v. Raymond Winfield Roblyer b. 27 Apr 1882.
- + 163 vi. Clifford Rexford Roblyer b. 14 Sep 1885.
- + 164 vii. Lesle Ivan Roblyer b. 29 Sep 1891.
- Hiram Lewis Roblyer, b. 17 Aug 1848 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA, d. 6 May 1929 in Ericson, Wheeler Co., NE. In 1870, brothers J. H. and Lewis H. Roblyer lived together in Saunders Co., NE. In 1880, "Louis" and "Eliza" Roblyer lived in York Co., NE. In 1885, Lewis H. and Louisa Roblyer lived in Bradshaw, York Co., NE.

In 1900, Louis H. Roblyer was living in Bartlett, NE. His marital status is given as divorced, a day laborer in the household of Warren Sabin. In 1910, Lewis and Eliza Roblyer lived in Ericson, Wheeler Co., NE. They had been married about 5 years. Eliza had given birth to 7 children, 1 of whom were living. The census indicates that it was a second marriage for both. They continued to live there in 1920.

He married (1) Louisa Helen Burcham, 2 Apr 1874 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE,³⁹ b. 19 Aug 1838 (cal) in NC,¹⁶ (daughter of **Franklin Burcham** and **Martha D. Chitty**), d. 2 Apr 1886 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE,¹⁶ buried in Plainfield Cem., Bradshaw, York Co., NE.¹⁶

Children:

- Willie K. Roblyer, b. 12 Mar 1875,¹⁶ d. 30 Mar 1875,¹⁶ buried in Plainfield Cem., Bradshaw, York Co., NE.¹⁶
- 166 ii. David Hilward Roblyer, b. 3 May 1876 in Garfield Co., NE,⁴² d. 27 Jul 1924.

He married Nannie _____, b. abt 1894 in NE.

167 iii. Martha Maria Roblyer, b. 20 Nov 1877 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE, d. 4 Mar 1925 in Hastings, Adams Co., NE, buried in Phillips, Hamilton Co., NE. Large family on WFT.

She married Jessie Romanzo Sharp, 23 Nov 1893 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE, b. 12 May 1865 in Colona, Henry Co., IL, d. 19 Jul 1925 in Grand Island, Hall Co., NE, buried in Phillips, Hamilton Co., NE.

168 iv. Jacob Andrew J. Roblyer, b. 21 May 1880 in NE.⁴²

He married Rose Clark, 19 Feb 1908 in Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN.⁴³

v. Harley Chester Roblyer, b. 27 Nov 1881,⁴² d. 1965 in Grand Island, Hall Co., NE (prob),⁴⁴ buried in Grand Island Cem., Grand Island, Hall Co., NE.⁴⁴ Harley and Ruby Roblyer lived in Grand Island, Hall Co., NE in 1920, 1930 and 1940. They apparently did not have children. In 1912 and 1915, he spent some time at the Battle Mountain Sanitarium in South Dakota, a home for disabled soldiers. He suffered from rheumatism.

He married Ruby Anna Noble, 8 Dec 1913 in Aurora, NE, b. 1873 in Windsor, ON,⁴⁴ d. 1950 in Grand Island, Hall Co., NE (prob),⁴⁴ buried in Grand Island Cem., Grand Island, Hall Co., NE.⁴⁴

He married (2) **Nannie (Baxter) Stark**, 12 Aug 1890 in York, York Co., NE,³⁹ b. abt 1864 in KS (daughter of **Henry Baxter** and **Sucie Bingham**). Nannie married first, Jesse Stark, on 14 Sep 1882 in York Co., NE.

He married (3) Eliza Jane (Holden) Jones, abt 1905, b. 27 Nov 1853 in Tioga Co., PA (daughter of Sanford Frank Holden and Mary Ann Holden), d. 12 May 1929 in Lincoln, Wheeler Co., NE.

83. **Rhoda "Elizabeth" Roblyer**, b. 15 Dec 1850 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁴⁰ d. 26 Apr 1932 in Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

She married **Calvin L. Copp**, 21 Sep 1870 in York Co., NE,³⁹ b. 1848 in PA,⁴⁰ (son of **Lorenzo Dow Copp** and **Eliza Marvin**), d. 1933 in Loup Co., NE (prob),⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

 Stephen D. Copp, b. 8 Jan 1874 in Loup Co., NE,⁴² d. 1956,⁴⁵ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

He married Esther Abbott, b. 1879,⁴⁵ d. 1971 in Loup Co., NE,⁴⁵ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

- 171 ii. Carl L. Copp, b. 4 Oct 1876 in Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ d. 1963 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰
- 172 iii. Roy Willis Copp, b. 25 Feb 1879 in Holt Co., NE,⁴⁶ d. abt 6 Nov 1930 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁴⁶ buried in Lakeside Cem., Canon City, Fremont Co., CO.⁴⁶

He married Julia A. Cartwright, b. Jan 1866 in Dekorra, Columbia Co., WI,⁴⁶ (daughter of Philander Cartwright and Elizabeth Carman), d. abt 28 Apr 1932,⁴⁶ buried in Lakeside Cem., Canon City, Fremont Co., CO.⁴⁶

173 iv. Iona B. Copp, b. Mar 1884 in NE, d. 1959 in Grand Jct., Mesa Co., CO?, buried in Memorial Gardens, Grand Jct., Mesa Co., CO.⁴⁷

She married Harry Coburn Hubbard, b. 1876,⁴⁷ d. 1957 in Grand Jct., Mesa Co., CO?,⁴⁷ buried in Memorial Gardens, Grand Jct., Mesa Co., CO.⁴⁷

84. **Clara Marcina Roblyer**, b. 1852 in Tioga Co., PA,¹⁷ d. 1922 in Loup Co., NE,¹⁷ buried in Moulton Cem., Loup Co., NE.¹⁷

She married **James Riley Eldridge**, 6 Jun 1886 in Loup Co., NE, b. 28 Apr 1850 in Eng.,⁴⁸ (son of **William Eldridge** and **Mary** _____), d. 27 Feb 1941 in Gillette, Campbell Co., WY,⁴⁸ buried in Mt. Pisgah Cem., Gillette, Campbell Co., WY.⁴⁸ "James was born 28 Aug 1850 in Marchwood, Hampshire, England to William and Mary Eldridge. James went to sea as a very young man and continued this lifestyle until his immigration to the US in 1872. He settled in Nebraska where he met and married his wife Clara M. Roblyer, daughter of Andrew Jackson and Maria Dewitt Roblyer.

Clara died in 1922 and is buried in Moulton Cemetery, Loup County, NE. James migrated with this son William James Eldridge and his family to Gillette, Campbell, WY after Clara's passing.

James was the father of adopted son Charles Reginald Eldridge, Etta M. Eldridge, Mary Marie Eldridge, Maybell D. Eldridge, John Floyd Eldridge & William James Eldridge." (findagrave.com).

Children:

174 i. Charles Reginald Eldridge, b. 22 Feb 1886 in NE,⁴² d. Dec 1961.

She married Leona _____.

 ii. Mary Marie Eldridge, b. 3 Feb 1888 in Almeria, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁹ d. 23 Oct 1964 in Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE,⁴⁹ buried in West Lawn Cem., Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE.⁴⁹

She married Benjamin Weaver Predmore, b. 18 Apr 1880 in Atlantic, Cass Co., IA,⁴⁹ (son of James Cayton Predmore and Nancy Jane Peters), d. 11 Oct 1959 in Scottsbluff, Scotts Bluff Co., NE,⁴⁹ buried in West Lawn Cem., Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE.⁴⁹

176 iii. William James Eldridge, b. 7 Aug 1889 in Almeria, Loup Co., NE,⁴² d. 6 Apr 1988 in Gillette, Campbell Co., WY,⁴⁸ buried in Mt. Pisgah Cem., Gillette, Campbell Co., WY.⁴⁸

He married Alice Mabel Sargent, 30 Mar 1914 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁸ b. 13 May 1896 in Walworth, Custer Co., NE,⁴⁸ (daughter of Riley Hasley Sargent and Lucy Blanche Warren), d. 8 Sep 1953 in Gillette, Campbell Co., WY,⁴⁸ buried in Mt. Pisgah Cem., Gillette, Campbell Co., WY.⁴⁸

iv. Etta Mae Eldridge, b. 8 Apr 1894 in NE, d. Jan 1992 in Sayre, Beckham Co., OK (res).

She married George Morris Hocker, b. 9 May 1882 in PA,⁴² (son of George Hocker and Kate _____).

v. Maybell Beatrice Eldridge, b. 11 Aug 1896 in NE,⁵⁰ d. 25 Dec 1957 in Natrona Co., WY,⁵⁰ buried in Natrona Memorial Gardens, Casper, WY.⁵⁰

He married William James Simon, b. 19 Jan 1892 in Kearney, Buffalo Co., NE,⁵⁰ d. 11 Apr 1982 in Natrona Co., WY,⁵⁰ buried in Natrona Memorial Gardens, Casper, WY.⁵⁰

179 vi. John Floyd Eldridge, b. 17 Nov 1898 in NE,⁴² d. 11 Nov 1959, buried in Natrona Memorial Gardens, Casper, WY.

He married Violet C. _____, b. 1914,⁵⁰ d. 1973,⁵⁰ buried in Natrona Memorial Gardens, Casper, WY.⁵⁰

87. **S. Dallas** or Delos Roblyer, b. Sep 1845 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA, d. aft 1910 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA? In 1900, Dallas and Mary Roblyer lived in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA. The census indicates that Mary had only the one child.

He married **Mary E. Loveland**, 29 Mar 1888 in Bradford, McKean Co., PA,⁵¹ b. Dec 1852 in PA (daughter of **Jeremiah "Jerry" G. Loveland** and **Ann** _____), d. aft 1910 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA?

Children:

- + 180 i. Guy G. Roblyer b. 2 Jan 1892.
- 89. Raymond C. Roblyer, b. abt 1851 in PA, d. 21 Feb 1934,⁵² buried in Rose Hill Cem., Cumberland, Allegheny Co., MD.⁵²

Children:

 i. Robert Lee Roblyer, b. 10 Mar 1884 in PA,⁴² d. Dec 1963,⁵³ buried in Fred Hunter's Hollywood Memorial Gardens, Hollywood, FL.⁵³

He married Adaline _____.

90. Hannah J. Robyler, b. abt 1854 in PA, d. 1 Dec 1913 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY?,⁴² buried in Woodlawn Cem., Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.⁴² In 1910, Gilbert and Hannah lived in Covington, Tioga Co., PA. They had been married for 34 years and had five children, all living.

She married **Gilbert E. Baldwin**, 25 Dec 1878 in Roseville, Tioga Co., PA,⁵⁴ b. abt 1853 in PA, d. 25 Nov 1929 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY?,⁴² buried in Woodlawn Cem., Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.⁴²

Children:

- 182 i. Cora Baldwin, b. abt 1880 in Fallbrook, Tioga Co., PA?
- 106. Herbert Roblyer, b. 16 Jul 1856 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,² d. 7 Nov 1937 in Osceola, Tioga Co., PA, buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.⁶ ROBYLER, HERBERT (SRGP 595) Herbert Robyler of Osceola. A prayer service was held at the family home Wednesday at 2 p.m. and the funeral in the Wellsboro ME Church at 3:30 the Rev. E. Baker Brownell officiated. Burial was in Wellsboro Cemetery.

"HERBERT ROBLYER was born in Sullivan township, Tioga county, July 16, 1856, eldest son of Hiram L. Roblyer. He was educated in the common schools, at the Mansfield State Normal, and Warner Business College, Elmira, New York. When twenty-one years of age he began teaching in winter, which he followed for seven years, working on the farm during the summer season. In the fall of 1881 he purchased his present farm of 100 acres in Delmar township, one mile north of Balsam, on which he has since resided. Mr. Roblyer was married to Lina M. Wilbur, a daughter of Nelson and Melissa Wilbur, of Wayne county, Pennsylvania, October 3, 1880, and has three children: Lulu May, Carrie Estella and Harvey Lewis. The family attend the Episcopal church. Mr. Roblyer is secretary of Pomona Grange, and also a director and secretary of the Tioga County Grange Mutual Insurance Company. He is a stanch Republican, has filled the office of school director in Delmar, and is recognized as one of the leading citizens of the township." (1897 Tioga County History).

He married (1) Lina M. Wilbur, 3 Oct 1880 in PA, b. 16 Jul 1860 in PA (daughter of Nelson Wilbur and Melissa _____), d. 8 Feb 1915 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA, buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.⁶

Children:

i. Lulu May Roblyer, b. 3 Dec 1883 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA, d. 9 Mar 1968.

She married Elton D. Shumway, 17 Jul 1909.

- + 184 ii. Carrie Estella Roblyer b. 22 May 1886.
- + 185 iii. Harvey Lewis Roblyer b. 14 Apr 1888.
- + 186 iv. John Homer Roblyer b. 28 Jul 1899.

He married (2) Agnes Brimmer.

107. Levi Roblyer, b. 16 Jul 1857 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA?,² d. 21 May 1939 in Blossburg, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ buried in Mainesburg Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ divorced bef 1900. Levi and Rosebel or Rose Bell were divorced.

In 1900, Levi and Rose Roblyer lived in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA with their 3 children. They had been married for 20 years.

"Levi Roblyer, 82, of Mansfield died at Blossburg, Pa., at 3 p.m. Sunday, May 21, 1939. He leaves his wife, Mrs. Rose Austin Roblyer; a son, Grant of Gillett. The funeral will be held Tuesday at 2 p.m. at the residence with burial in the Mainesburg Cemetery. The Rev. Orey Crippen will officiate."

He married (1) **Rose Bell Smith**, abt 1880, b. Aug 1863 in PA,⁵⁵ (daughter of **Johnathan Smith** and **Lepha** _____), d. Sep 1903,⁶ buried in Oakwood Cem., Mansfield, Tioga Co., PA.⁶

Children:

- + 187 i. Minnie Roblyer b. Jul 1881.
 - 188 ii. Ruth Roblyer, b. Jun 1887 in PA,⁵⁵ d. bef 21 May 1939, buried in NYM.

She married Charles Hicks, 1 Sep 1915 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁵⁶ b. abt 1886 (son of Joseph Hicks and Harriet Tanner), buried in NYM.

+ 189 iii. Grant Roblyer b. 28 Jul 1890.

He married (2) **Rose Austin**, 12 Jun 1905 in State Line, Chautauqua Co., NY,⁵⁷ b. 1864 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA? (daughter of **Rose J. Austin** and **Mahala Furman**), d. 16 Sep 1951 in Union Center, Broome Co., NY,⁷ buried in Mainesburg Cem., Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA.⁶

109. Mary P. Roblyer, b. Mar 1837 in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI, d. 9 Feb 1920 in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN,⁵⁸ buried in Masonic Cem., Delphi, Carroll Co., IN.⁵⁹ In 1860, Amos and Mary Graham lived in Deer Creek, Carroll Co., IN. In 1870, they lived in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN. In 1880 they lived in Delphi, and in 1900 in Deer Creek.

She married **Amos M. Graham**, est 1857, b. Jan 1822 in IN,⁵⁹ d. 9 Dec 1903 in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN,⁵⁸ buried in Masonic Cem., Delphi, Carroll Co., IN.⁵⁹ Amos served in the Civil War, from Indiana. In 1860, Amos and Mary lived in Deer Creek, Carroll Co., IN. In 1870, 1880 and 1900, they lived in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN. Mary continued to lived there after her husband's death.

Children:

- William B. Graham, b. 1858 in Deer Creek, Carroll Co., IN?, d. 1929 in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN?, buried in Masonic Cem., Delphi, Carroll Co., IN.⁵⁹ William Graham apparently did not marry. He lived with his parents, then his mother.
- ii. Midora Graham, b. 1861 in Deer Creek, Carroll Co., IN?, d. bef 1870.
- 192 iii. Mary Graham, b. abt 1871 in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN (prob).

111. **Matilda Roblyer**, b. 1842 in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI, d. 1880. In 1870, J. N. and Matilda Rolfe lived in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI. Matilda's brother John Roblyer was living with them. By 1880, Jonathan was married to Rhoda.

She married **Jonathan N. Rolfe**, 24 Aug 1862 in Calhoun Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. abt 1834 in NY (son of **Samuel Rolfe**), d. 31 Jan 1902 in Sherman, Osceola Co., MI.

Children:

 i. Victor S. Rolfe, b. 19 Oct 1870 in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI,⁶¹ d. 28 Feb 1946 in Petoskey, Emmet Co., MI,¹² buried in Alanson, Emmet Co., MI.¹²

He married Alice _____, b. Oct 1874 in PA, d. aft 1930 in Petoskey, Emmet Co., MI?

112. William H. Roblyer, b. 8 Sep 1843 in Tioga Co., PA or NY, d. 10 Feb 1884 in Delphi, Carroll Co., IN. In 1870 and 1800, William and Elizabeth Roblyer lived in Home, Nemaha Co., KS. In 1900, Elizabeth was a widow living in Topeka Co., KS with her daughter Goldie and Goldie's husband Frank A. Young.

He married **Elizabeth "Libbie" Archer**, 3 Jan 1870 in Carroll Co., IN,⁶² b. 10 May 1846 in IN, d. 1904 in Topeka, Shawnee Co., KS,⁶³ buried in Topeka Cem., Topeka, KS.⁶³

Children:

- i. Edwin Earl Roblyer, M.D., b. 22 Oct 1870 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS, d. 1947 in Topeka, Shawnee Co., KS,⁶³ buried in Topeka Cem., Topeka, KS.⁶³ It does not appear that Edwin (E. E.) Roblyer married.
- 195 ii. Harry Leslie Roblyer, b. 9 Mar 1872 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS, d. 5 Apr 1884 in Emporia, Lyon Co., KS?, buried in Maplewood Lawn Memorial Cem., Emporia, KS.⁶⁴ Harry Roblyer's gravestone indicates that he was the victim of murder.

"The coroner's jury rendered a verdict in the case of the mysterious killing of young Harry Roblyer, which occurred on the 5th near Emporia. Green, the companion of the boy on the honey gathering expedition, in the opinion of the jury, was the party who killed the boy with an unknown instrument with felonious intent. Green stoutly affirms his innocence." (The Lawrence Gazette, 17 April 1884).

- 196 iii. Freddie D. Roblyer, b. 5 Apr 1874 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob), d. 29 Aug 1874 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob).
- + 197 iv. William R. Roblyer b. 10 May 1875.
 - 198 v. Hattie Joanne Roblyer, b. 10 Apr 1877 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob), d. 10 Jun 1877 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob).
- + 199 vi. Goldie Elizabeth Roblyer b. 11 Sep 1879.
- 114. Joseph Freeman Roblyer, b. abt 1849 in MI, d. bet 1899-1905 in Geary, Blaine Co., OK, buried in Geary Cem., Geary, Blaine Co., OK.⁶⁵ Joseph Roblyer's grave is unmarked.

In 1910, Mattie was living with her second husband Joshua Wilson in Round Prairie, Benton Co., AR. Clarence and Alpha were living with them.

He married **Mattie Elsa Gillespie**, 1879 in KS, b. 1855 in IA (daughter of **Benjamin Gillespie** and **Elizabeth** _____), d. aft 1917.

Children:

- i. Hattie E. Roblyer, b. abt 1880 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob).
- + 201 ii. Benjamin William Roblyer b. 12 Sep 1881.
- 202 iii. Bessie Roblyer, b. abt 1884 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob).

She married J. A. Benjamin, 30 Oct 1905 in Blaine Co., OK.⁶⁶

- 203 iv. J. Edward Roblyer, b. abt 1886 in KS. In 1910, Edward Roblyer and his brother John were living in Oak, Canadian Co., OK in the household of Harry and Edna Morris. Or were they living in a separate household? The census is confusing.
- v. Edna Roblyer, b. abt 1890 in KS, d. aft 1910. In 1910, it appears that Edna Roblyer was a domestic servant in the household of J. W. Zimmerman in Mathewson, Canadian Co., OK.
- vi. John Leslie Roblyer, b. 25 Apr 1892 in Centralia, Nemaha Co., KS,⁴² d. 15 Sep 1968 in Pittsburg, Pittsburg Co., OK (res).⁶⁷ In 1910, John Roblyer and his brother Edward were living in Oak, Canadian Co., OK in the household of Harry and Edna Morris. Or were they living in a separate household? The census is confusing.

When John L. Roblyer registered for the World War I draft, he said that his dependents were his wife and child, and his mother.

In 1930, John and his wife Myrtle lived in Alderson, Pittsburg Co., OK. There were no children in the home. In 1940, they lived in McAlester, Pittsburg Co., OK.

He married Myrtle (_____) Roblyer, 18 Apr 1919 in Atoka Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1891 in TX.

206 vii. Clarence Elmer Roblyer, b. 12 Feb 1894 in OK,⁴² d. 14 Jun 1974 in Erick, Beckham Co., OK (res),⁶⁸ buried in Texola Cem., Texola, Beckam Co., OK.⁶⁸

He married Ivan Vivian Harding, b. 2 Jan 1901 in Pottawatomie Co., OK,⁶⁹ (daughter of William L. Harding and Pernecie E. Cox), d. 6 Feb 1979 in Lamesa, Dawson Co., TX,⁶⁹ buried in Texola Cem., Texola, Beckam Co., OK.⁶⁸

- + 207 viii. Alpha Martha Roblyer b. 4 Nov 1898.
- 115. Francis "Frank" M. Roblyer, b. 15 Dec 1849,⁷⁰ d. 20 Dec 1910 in Liberty, Barry Co., MO?,⁷⁰ buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.⁷⁰ In 1900, Frank and Mattie Roblyer were living in Newtonia, Newton Co. MO with their 4 children. Mattie had given birth to 5 children, all living. In 1910, they were living in Liberty, Barry Co., MO. In 1920, Martha now a widow was living in Exeter, Barry Co., MO. In 1930 and 1940, she lived in Exeter with son William W., and his wife Sarah J.

He married (1) Roxy D. Converse, 27 May 1868 in Athens, Calhoun Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. abt 1852 in MI.

He married (2) **Martha Minerva Lennon**, abt 1873, b. Apr 1856 in IN,⁷⁰ d. 1945 in Exeter, Barry Co., MO?,⁷⁰ buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.⁷⁰

Children:

 William Waldo Roblyer, b. 27 Feb 1880 in IN,⁴² d. 30 Mar 1956 in Barry Co., MO?,⁴² buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.⁴²

He married Sarah Josephine Craig, bef 1920, b. 19 Oct 1893 in MO,⁴² d. 16 Jan 1983,⁴² buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.⁴²

- 209 ii. Frank Roblyer, b. Sep 1888 in MO.
- 210 iii. Flossie R. Roblyer, b. Oct 1891 in MO.
- + 211 iv. Frederick "Fred" Roblyer b. 17 Mar 1897.
- 116. William H. Roblyer, b. 22 Apr 1839 in Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY, d. 6 Oct 1919 in Salem, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Diamond Springs Cem., Overisel, Allegan Co., MI.²⁰ William's first wife died very young, leaving him with 4 year old Eugene. In 1880, William lived with his second wife Antoinnette in Farmer, Defiance Co., OH. Eugene was not living with them. In 1930, Antoinette was living with her son Charles in Almena, Van Buren Co., MI.

He married (1) **Philena Woodruff**, b. abt 1852 in PA, d. 18 Feb 1873 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,¹⁴ buried in Riverside Cem., Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI.⁷¹

Children:

 i. Eugene "Gene" Roblyer, b. abt 1869 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI (prob), d. aft 1940 in Grand Rapids, Kent Co., MI? Eugene and Bertha Roblyer lived in Grand Rapids and Paris, Kent Co., MI. They apparently did not have children.

> He married Bertha Grace (Mosher) Mcmaster, 15 Jan 1912 in Grand Rapids, Kent Co., MI,⁷² b. abt 1880 in NY (daughter of Albert Mosher and Chloe L. Porter), d. aft 1940 in Grand Rapids, Kent Co., MI?

213 ii. Gladis Roblyer, b. est Feb 1873 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI (prob), d. 15 Feb 1873 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI, buried in Riverside Cem., Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI.

He married (2) **Antoinette C. Bronson**, 5 May 1874 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. 30 Apr 1846 in Farmer, Defiance Co., OH,²¹ (daughter of _____ **Bronson** and **Almira Powell**), d. 12 Jun 1937 in Kent Co., MI,²¹ buried in Diamond Springs Cem., Overisel, Allegan Co., MI.²⁰

Children:

 iii. Hiram Myron Roblyer, b. 18 Aug 1875 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI,⁶¹ d. 19 Nov 1934 in Douglas, Allegan Co., MI,⁷³ buried in Riverside Cem., Saugatuck, Allegan Co., MI.⁷³ Hiram and Sophia Roblyer did not have children.

He married Sophia Eleanor Simonson, 24 Apr 1908 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. 21 Mar 1874 in Saugatuck, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² (daughter of Simon Simonson and Helen Marie Olson),

d. 20 May 1953 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI,⁷³ buried in Riverside Cem., Saugatuck, Allegan Co., MI.⁷³

- + 215 iv. Mary Ermina "Mina" Roblyer b. 19 May 1878.
 - v. Oney Roblyer, b. 13 May 1879 in Farmers, Defiance Co., OH,⁷⁴ d. 7 May 1933 in Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo Co., MI,²¹ buried in Riverside Cem., Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo Co., MI.⁷⁵ It does not appear that Oney Roblyer had children by either of his wives.

He married (1) Charlotte Cary, 27 Nov 1901 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. abt 1880 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI (daughter of John Cary and Harriet Mills), d. bef 21 Jan 1914? He married (2) Clara Kraft, 21 Jan 1914 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. abt 1895 in MI, d. 1965,⁷⁵ buried in Riverside Cem., Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo Co., MI.⁷⁵

- 217 vi. William Henry Roblyer, b. 1 Aug 1881 in Farmers, Defiance Co., OH,⁷⁴ d. 15 Apr 1901, buried in Miner Cem., Martin, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁶
- vii. Charles Clayton Roblyer, b. 4 Jun 1883 in OH,^{67,77} d. Jun 1978 in Lakeview, Montcalm Co., MI,⁷⁷ buried in Amble Cem., Amble, Montcalm Co., MI.⁷⁸ Charles was married to Calla, as the marriage record gives his parents' names. However, by 1930, his marital status was listed as single. His mother was living with him. In 1940, he lived alone. On Calla's gravestone, her surname is given as Roblyer. I have not been able to determine what became of her.

He married Calla Monroe, 4 Mar 1911 in Diamond Springs, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. 14 May 1888 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS,⁶⁷ (daughter of Walter Monroe and Anna Smith), d. Apr 1964 in Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI?,⁶⁷ buried in Riverside Cem., Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI.⁷¹

- + 219 viii. George Washington Roblyer b. 18 Oct 1887.
- 118. **Charles H. Roblyer**, b. 2 Dec 1848 in Chemung, Chemung Co., NY, d. 3 Mar 1924 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI, buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

He married Joanna Perkins, 14 Apr 1872, b. 27 Jan 1852 in OH,⁷⁹ (daughter of Samuel Perkins and Elizabeth Goldsmith), d. 17 Jan 1919 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

Children:

- Charles Roblyer, b. 2 Dec 1848,⁷⁹ d. 3 Mar 1934,⁷⁹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹
- + 221 ii. George Howard Roblyer b. 13 Feb 1873.
 - 222 iii. James S. Roblyer, b. 29 Sep 1874 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ d. 15 Sep 1945 in Douglas, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

He married (1) Rose (Wright) Bossell, 1 Aug 1918 in Martin, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. abt 1875 in Gibson, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² (daughter of Ezra Wright and Elizabeth Warren). He married (2) Jennie _____.

+ 223 iv. Nellie May Roblyer b. 7 May 1891.

119. Eliza "Liza" Jane Roblyer, b. 1850 in NY, d. Mar 1925 in Holland, Ottawa Co., MI,⁸⁰ buried in Pilgrim Home Cem., Holland, Ottawa Co., MI.⁸⁰ Eliza Flanner died at the home of her daughter in Holland, MI. In 1910, she was living in Saugatuck, Allegan Co., MI with her daughter Bessie and husband Frank Baldwin.

She married (1) **Chester S. Bronson**, 26 Jun 1870 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. abt 1848 in Farmers, Defiance Co., OH (prob) (son of **Lewis Bronson** and **Almira**), d. 10 Jul 1874 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI.²¹

Children:

i. Charles D. Bronson, b. 12 Jun 1870 in Allegan Co., MI, d. 7 Aug 1948 in Allegan Co., MI.²¹

He married Henrietta Mast.

225 ii. Arthur Bronson, b. 17 Sep 1874 in MI, d. 30 Aug1942 in Holland, Ottawa Co., MI.

She married (2) **William C. Flanner**, 28 Feb 1877 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. abt 1834 in ON, Canada (son of **Rendis Flanner**), d. 4 Sep 1908 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI.²¹

Children:

226 iii. Ray (twin) Flanner, b. 30 Aug 1877 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI (prob), d. 1961 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI, buried in Taylor Cem., Ganges, Allegan Co, MI.

He married Ida _____.

- 227 iv. Jay (twin) Flanner, b. 30 Aug 1877 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI (prob), d. 29 Aug 1908 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI.¹²
- v. William Flanner, b. abt 1880 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI (prob).
- vi. Bessie Flanner, b. 16 Feb 1882, d. 26 Dec 1946 in Holland, Ottawa Co., MI (prob), buried in Graafschap Cem., Holland, Ottawa Co., MI.⁸¹

She married (1) Frank M. Baldwin. She married (2) Albert B. Kuipers, bef 1930, b. 1877 in Netherlands,⁸¹ d. 1949 in Holland, Ottawa Co., MI (prob),⁸¹ buried in Graafschap Cem., Holland, Ottawa Co., MI.⁸¹

120. Matilda Roblyer, b. 23 May 1853 in Union, Branch Co., MI,²¹ d. 1 Feb 1940 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI.²¹

She married Ira Ephriam Van Buren, 25 Feb 1873 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. abt 1850 in MI (son of Martin Van Buren), d. 13 Apr 1929 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI.¹²

Children:

 i. Claude Martin Van Buren, b. 1 Jul 1877 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI (prob),⁴² d. 8 May 1923 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI.¹²

He married Carrie _____.

121. **Oscar Roblyer**, b. 1857 in Union, Branch Co., MI, d. 10 Mar 1930 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI.²¹ In 1900, Oscar and Anna were living in Watson, MI.

He married **Anna Veen**, 1 May 1895 in Diamond Springs, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. 8 May 1877 in Overisel, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ (daughter of **Jan Veen** and **Gracie Brink**), d. 18 Jan 1937 in Martin, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI.²¹

Children:

i. John Charles Roblyer, b. 27 Apr 1896 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI.⁶¹

He married Lida L. Crocker, 13 Aug 1919 in Battle Creek, Calhoun Co., MI,⁷² b. 9 Mar 1899 in Tomahawk, Lincoln Co., WI,⁷⁷ (daughter of N. B. Crocker and _____ Huth), d. 15 May 1979 in Pavilion, Kalamazoo Co., MI.⁷⁷

- + 232 ii. Sarah E. Roblyer b. 27 Mar 1897.
 - 233 iii. Henry Roblyer, b. 15 Apr 1898 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI,⁶¹ d. 26 Feb 1971 in Bloomfield, Oakland Co., MI,²¹ buried in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI.²¹

He married Bertha Viola Brewster, 25 Apr 1928 in Allegan Co., MI,⁸² b. abt 1912 (daughter of John Brewster and Caroline Johnson).

234 iv. Gilbert Robert Roblyer, b. 23 Jun 1899 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI (prob),²¹ d. 13 Jan 1968 in Otsego, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Mountain Home Cem.,Otsego, Allegan Co., MI.²¹

He married Effie Miltenberger, b. 1900, d. 1999 in Otsego, Allegan Co., MI?, buried in Mountain Home Cem., Otsego, Allegan Co., MI.⁸³

- v. Joel Roblyer, b. abt 1903 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI (prob).
- 236 vi. Vernon Roblyer, b. 8 Sep 1905 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI,⁷⁷ d. 6 Feb 1982 in Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁷

He married Berdean B. Lanfear, 3 Jul 1926 in Allegan Co., MI,⁸² b. abt 1910 (daughter of Herbert Lanfear and Daisy Clemens).

- + 237 vii. Oney Roblyer b. 4 Feb 1908.
 - 238 viii. Earl Samuel Roblyer, b. 21 Sep 1913 in MI,⁷⁷ d. 14 Jan 1994 in Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁷

He married Elsie Gates, 23 Mar 1935 in Allegan Co., MI,⁸² b. abt 1911 (daughter of Lambert Gates and Henrietta Boerman).

126. William Alexander Roblier, b. 4 Oct 1869 in Wyocena, Columbia Co., WI,²⁵ d. 6 Jul 1940 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI,²⁵ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵ "My father, William, was also the Coloma postmaster for thirty years, town clerk for 25 years, a member of the school board for 27 years. When a new school was built he alone planted 50 trees all round the lot and every day that first summer watered each one unless a rain had fallen. Many stand today as a moument to him. He was a Mason and an Odd Fellow serving in all the capacities over the years. He was for many years chairman of the County Board. As a young man he published the first newspaper in Coloma and he also established the first printing shop there." (Thelma Roblier Welsh on Joyce Tice's Tri-County web page).

He married (1) **Nema Parkin**, b. 8 Sep 1869, d. 8 Mar 1894 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI (prob),²⁵ buried in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵

Children:

- i. Gladys Roblier, b. 10 Jan 1891 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI (prob),²⁵ d. 15 Feb 1891 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI (prob),²⁵ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵
- ii. Blanche Roblier.

He married (2) **Mona Ermine Chaffee**, 15 Jun 1898 in WI,² b. 24 Sep 1880 in Baraboo, Sauk Co., WI,²⁵ d. 24 Apr 1968 in Waushara Co., WI,²⁵ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵

Children:

- + 241 iii. Thelma Deborah Roblier b. 13 Jun 1900.
- + 242 iv. William Bryan Roblier b. 11 Jul 1907.
- 129. **Joel Roblyer**, b. 1854, d. 12 Feb 1932 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY.⁷ JOEL E. ROBLYER, 78, a native of Big Flats died Friday (Feb. 12, 1932) at the family home in Gibson. He is survived by three children, Mrs. Ray Sutherland, Mrs. Ameila Mapes and George Roblyer, all of Gibson; nine grandchildren and 13 greatgrandchildren. The funeral will be held at the family home Sunday afternoon at 2:30 o?clock, the Rev. George Arnold of the Gibson Baptist Church officiating. Burial in Hope Cemetery, Corning. -Elmira Sunday Telegram 2/14/1932

He married **Esther Hooey**, b. Mar 1860 in Catlin, Chemung Co., NY (daughter of **George Hooey** and **Amanda Fero**), d. 14 Nov 1923 in Gibson, Steuben Co., NY, buried in Hope Cem., Corning, Steuben Co., NY.²⁶

Children:

- + 243 i. George Errie Roblyer b. 21 Aug 1879.
 - ii. Almeda A. Robyler.
 - 245 iii. Minnie M. Robyler.
- 131. **Cornelia Roblyer**, b. 8 Sep 1857 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁸⁴ d. 29 Aug 1932 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY,⁷ buried in Post Creek Cem., Post Creek, NY.⁸⁴

She married **William E. Dann**, 1877/1878, b. Nov 1853 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY,⁸⁴ d. 30 Jun 1915 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY,⁷ buried in Post Creek Cem., Post Creek, NY.⁸⁴

Children:

- i. Mary Dann, b. abt 1877 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob).
- 247 ii. Albert Dann, b. abt 1878 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob), d. aft 1940 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob).
- 248 iii. Catherine Dann, b. abt 1880 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob).

- 249 iv. Sarah Dann, b. abt 1884 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob).
- v. Frederick William Dann, b. 13 Oct 1886,⁸⁵ d. 1942,⁸⁵ buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵

He married Elizabeth M. Chambers, b. 1 Jul 1888,⁸⁵ d. 22 Oct 1918 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY,⁸⁵ buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵

- vi. Elmer J. Dann, b. abt 1889 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob), d. 1959,⁸⁵ buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵
- 252 vii. Arthur John Dann, b. 24 Feb 1893 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY (prob),⁴² d. 1969,⁸⁵ buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵

Generation Five

138. Herbert O. Rapalee, b. May 1856 in Chemung Co., NY, d. aft 1930 in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY?

He married Mary _____, b. Feb 1857 in NY, d. bef 1910 in Dix, Schuyler Co., NY?

Children:

- i. Llewellyn Raplee, b. 12 Feb 1885.
- ii. Harry F. Raplee, b. Nov 1886.
- 255 iii. Jay W. Raplee, b. Aug 1888.
- 256 iv. Grace H. Raplee, b. Aug 1890.
- 257 v. Helen Raplee, b. Feb 1898.

139. Emma Rapalee, b. Jun 1866 in NY, d. aft 1915 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY?

She married John B. Sproul, est 1891, b. Sep 1852 in NY (son of Andrew Charles Sproul and Deborah Baker), d. bet 1915-1920 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY (prob).

Children:

- i. Charles Andrew Sproul, b. 4 Apr 1892 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY (prob),⁴² d. 28 Jan 1981 in Bay Co., FL.⁸⁶
- 259 ii. Bertha R. Sproul, b. 11 Oct 1895 in Hornby, Steuben Co., NY,⁸⁷ d. 1912, buried in New Sugar Hill Cem., Pine Creek, Schuyler Co., NY.⁸⁸
- 260 iii. Hazel Sproul, b. abt 1901 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY (prob), d. aft 1915.
- 261 iv. Leslie M. Sproul, b. 13 Aug 1905 in Orange, Steuben Co., NY (prob),⁶⁷ d. Feb 1970 in Rochester, Monroe Co., NY (res).⁶⁷
- 143. **Charles Henry Roblyer or Raplee**, b. 5 Nov 1859 in Addison, Steuben Co., NY,⁸⁹ d. 6 Jan 1922 in Portsmouth City, VA,⁸⁹ buried in Oak Grove Cem., Portsmouth City, VA.⁸⁹

He married **Eunice "Encie" Mitchell**, b. 2 Nov 1858 in PA⁸⁹ (daughter of **John H.** Mitchell and Emily _____), d. 17 Aug 1919 in Portsmouth City, VA.⁸⁹

Children:

- + 262 i. Alice Sylvia Raplee b. Apr 1895.
- 149. Leroy "Roy" Raplee, b. 7 Sep 1880 in NY,⁴² d. 1941,⁹⁰ buried in Park Cem., Canton, Bradford Co., PA.⁹⁰

He married (1) _____, d. bef 1910.

Children:

- + 263 i. Delos W. Raplee b. abt 1902.
 - 264 ii. Charles Henry Raplee, b. abt 1904 in NY, d. aft 1940.

He married Anita Mae (_____) Sweet, 24 Dec 1930 in Williamsport, Lycoming Co., PA, d. aft 1940.

265 iii. Elouise B. Raplee, b. 24 Jan 1906 in PA,⁹¹ d. 25 Aug 1982 in Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹¹

He married (2) Alice Lorena (_____) Blake, b. 1891,⁹⁰ d. 1968,⁹⁰ buried in Park Cem., Canton, Bradford Co., PA.⁹⁰

154. **Major Andrew Roblyer**, b. 11 Apr 1887 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 8 Dec 1973 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,^{67,92} buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

He married **Mable Amelia Preston**, b. 8 Sep 1892 in Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 19 Apr 1985 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

Children:

i. LaVerne E. Roblyer, b. 13 Dec 1915 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 26 Aug 1999 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

She married Alfred Steyer.

- + 271 ii. Laura June Roblyer b. 12 Jun 1915.
 - 272 iii. Ruth Marie Roblyer, b. 3 Apr 1920 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 18 Oct 1989 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²
 - 273 iv. Donna B. Roblyer, b. 9 Jun 1921 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 4 Sep 1998 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

She married Clyde A. Peet, b. 7 Nov 1921 in Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 20 Mar 1994 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

- v. Donald M. Roblyer, b. 17 Nov 1923 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 21 Dec 1902 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²
- 156. **Rhoda Ann Roblyer**, b. 1 Aug 1892 in NE,⁹² d. 1976 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

She married **Frederick Muenchau**, b. 1889 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob),⁹² (son of **Edward Frederick Muenchau** and **Lydia** _____), d. 1963 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE (prob),⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹²

Children:

i. Gladys Lillian Muenchau, b. 26 Feb 1914 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob),⁹¹ d. 5 Apr 1993 in San Diego Co., CA,⁹¹ buried in Greenwood Cem., San Diego, San Diego Co., CA.

She married Norris Eric Luedtke, b. 4 Sep 1916,⁹¹ d. 13 Feb 1990 in San Diego Co., CA,⁹¹ buried in Greenwood Cem., San Diego, San Diego Co., CA.

276 ii. Murl Richard Muenchau, b. 1916 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob), d. 1986, buried in Kirbys Tucker Memorial Cem., Mountain Home, Baxter Co., AR.⁹³

He married Ethel E. _____, b. 1925,⁹³ d. 2005,⁹³ buried in Kirbys Tucker Memorial Cem., Mountain Home, Baxter Co., AR.⁹³

277 iii. Morris Verl Muenchau, b. 1 Nov 1918, d. Aug 1969. Morris served in World War II.

He married Helen Meyer, 5 Mar 1942 in Wichita Falls, Wichita Co., TX, b. 8 Aug 1918 (daughter of Herman Meyer and Meta Ehlers), d. 6 Jul 2004 in Kearney, Buffalo Co., NE. "Helen M. Muenchau, 85, Lincoln, passed away Tuesday (7/6/04) at St. John's Care Center in Kearney. Helen was born Aug. 8, 1918, in Staplehurst to Herman and Meta (Ehlers) Meyer. She grew up in Staplehurst and was baptized and confirmed at Staplehurst Lutheran Church. She received her education at Lutheran Parochial School, Staplehurst High School and graduated from Seward High School. She then attended and graduated from Lincoln School of Commerce. She married Morris V. Muenchau on March 5, 1942, in Wichita Falls, Texas. After World War II ended they made their home in Eagle. In 1977 she moved to Lincoln. She was employed as a medical secretary and the executive secretary to the vice president of the actuarial division at Bankers Life Nebraska until she retired. She was a member of Immanuel Lutheran Church, Eagle.

Survivors: daughters, Jeanine England and husband Steve of Kearney, Janelle Bates and husband Pat of Pleasant Hill, Mo.; four grandsons, Jon England, Kansas City, Mo., Daniel England, Lincoln, Andrew Bates, David Bates, both Pleasant Hill, Mo.; nephew, Dick Reinmiller and wife Kay. Preceded in death by parents; husband; niece, Kay Helen Kinnamon; sisters, Dolly Kinnamon and Harriet Reinmiller.

Services: 1 p.m. Friday, Lincoln Memorial Funeral Home, 6800 S. 14th St. Interment: Lincoln Memorial Park. Visitation: Friday, 11:30 a.m. until services, funeral home. Memorials suggested to the Lutheran Hour or Capital Humane Society, 2320 Park Blvd., Lincoln 68502. O'Brien-Straatmann-Apfel Funeral Home, Kearney, in charge of arrangements." (Lincoln Journal Star).

iv. Eugene F. Muenchau, b. 14 Aug 1921 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob),⁹⁴ d. 17 Jun 2007 in Plano, Collin Co., TX (res),⁹⁴ buried in Dallas-Fort Worth National Cem., Dallas, TX.⁹⁴

He married Betty D. _____, b. 31 Dec 1925,⁹⁴ d. 28 Nov 2007,⁹⁴ buried in Dallas-Fort Worth National Cem., Dallas, TX.⁹⁴

- v. Lowell S. Muenchau, b. 15 Jun 1924 in Tipton, Cass Co., NE (prob).
- 157. **Calvin Eugene Roblyer**, b. 20 Aug 1896 in NE, d. 29 Jun 1983 in Red Willow Co., NE, buried in Memorial Park Cem., McCook, Red Willow Co., NE.⁹⁵

He married **Charlotte Ruth (Cheek) Jaques**, b. 25 Nov 1898 in Achilles, Rawlins Co., KS (daughter of **Stephen Douglas Cheek** and **Lena Grace Agan**), d. 4 Mar 1983 in Red Willow Co., NE, buried in Memorial Park Cem., McCook, Red Willow Co., NE.

Children:

 i. Mable L. Roblyer, b. 17 Jul 1924 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹⁵ d. 14 May 2003 in Lancaster Co., NE,⁹⁵ buried in Memorial Park Cem., McCook, Red Willow Co., NE.⁹⁵

> She married (1) _____ Pingetzer. She married (2) _____ Scott.

- ii. Leo L. Roblyer, b. 31 Oct 1933 in KS,⁹⁵ d. 14 Aug 1998 in Lancaster Co., NE,⁹⁵ buried in Memorial Park Cem., McCook, Red Willow Co., NE.⁹⁵
- 158. Marian Elizabeth "May" Roblyer, b. 1 Nov 1872 in Saunders Co., NE,⁴⁰ d. 29 Oct 1937 in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰ In 1900, the Helmkamps lived in Strohl, Loup Co., NE. In 1910, they lived in Kent, Loup Co.

She married **William Gerod Helmkamp**, 11 Sep 1895 in Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. 5 May 1872 in Rome, Floyd Co., GA,⁴⁰ (son of **Joseph Helmkamp** and **Magdelina K. Sauer**), d. 15 Jul 1950 in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

i. Joseph Jacob Helmkamp, b. 8 Jan 1897 in Almeria, Loup Co., NE,⁴² d. 1958 in NE.

He married (1) Fannie F. _____, b. 1898,⁴⁰ d. 19 Jun 1919,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰ He married (2) Bethel Fern (Dunbar) Greenstreet, 15 Aug 1926 in Bennett Co., SD,⁹⁶ b. abt 1899 in NE.

- 283 ii. Burton "Bert" R. Helmkamp, b. 1 Oct 1898 in NE, d. Apr 1973 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (res).⁶⁷
- + 284 iii. William "Howard" Helmkamp b. 1 Apr 1902.
 - 285 iv. Marian Honor Helmkamp, b. 26 Mar 1910 in Kent, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁴⁰ d. 5 May 2001 in Burwell, Garfield Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

She married Henry Shannon Dunbar, 4 Oct 1945 in Belleville, Republic Co., KS.

159. Lorenzo "Len" Dow Roblyer, b. 28 Jun 1874 in Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ d. 27 May 1947 in NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

He married (1) **Ella Abbott**, b. 14 Aug 1870,⁴⁰ d. 11 Feb 1911,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

- + 286 i. Florence F. Roblyer b. 1903.
- + 287 ii. Ernest Roblyer b. 1907.
- 288 iii. Lawrence Robyler, b. 2 Feb 1911,⁹⁷ d. 10 Aug 1979 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

He married Effie Mae Webb, bef 1930, b. 16 Aug 1910 in KS,⁹⁷ d. 30 Oct 1985 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

He married (2) **Flora L. Warner**, bet 1911-1920, b. 1884 in KS (daughter of **George Warner** and **Jennie** _____), d. 1952, buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

160. Etta Maud Roblyer, b. 11 Apr 1876 in Saunders Co., NE, d. aft 1940 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE? In 1900, John and Etta Vinnedge lived in Sawyer, Loup Co., NE. In 1910, they lived in Sargent, Custer Co., NE. In 1920, Etta was a widow living in Sawyer. In 1930, she lived in Taylor, Loup Co., NE with daughter Ruth and Ruth's husband James A. Beal. In 1940, she lived alone in Taylor.

She married **John Sylsby Vinnedge**, 16 May 1900 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. abt 1879 in Saunders Co., NE (son of **William Vinnedge** and **E. Liza Zentz**), d. bet 1910-1920 in Sawyer, Loup Co., NE.

Children:

- i. Frank Clair "Tuffy" Vinnedge, b. 16 Jun 1902 in NE,⁹⁸ d. Aug 1961 in Loup Co., NE,⁹⁸ buried in Kent Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁹⁸
- 290 ii. Bess Vinnedge, b. abt 1903 in NE.

She married Harold Fillmore Jarvis, b. 8 Mar 1896 in Moulton, Loup Co., NE,⁴² d. Apr 1983 in Caldwell, Canyon Co., ID (res).⁶⁷

iii. Ruth Vinnedge, b. 5 Jan 1904 in NE,⁹¹ d. 4 Sep 1986 in Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹¹

She married James A. Beals.

iv. Morris W. Vinnedge, b. 26 Nov 1905 in NE, d. 13 Nov 1965, buried in Kent Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁹⁸ Morris Vinnedge served in the military police during World War II.

He married Ruth _____, bef 1940.

161. Jacob Henry Roblyer, b. 1 Jun 1878 in Bradshaw, York Co., NE,¹⁷ d. 2 Dec 1962 in Loup Co., NE,¹⁷ buried in Moulton Cem., Loup Co., NE.¹⁷ Jacob and Pearl lived in Strohl, Loup Co., NE.

He married **Pearl Moninger**, est 1899 in Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. 15 Apr 1885 in Loup Co., NE,¹⁷ (daughter of **William Moninger** and **Ella Jane**), d. 23 Dec 1978 in Loup Co., NE,¹⁷ buried in Moulton Cem., Loup Co., NE.¹⁷

Children:

i. Anna "Dell" Roblyer, b. 24 Dec 1905 in Loup Co., NE,⁶⁷ d. Dec 1966 in North Platte, Lincoln Co., NE (res),⁶⁷ buried in Floral Lawns Memorial Gardens, N. Platte, NE.⁹⁹

She married Gordon "Leroy" Yocum, b. 16 Aug 1904 in NE,⁶⁷ (son of Edward Ulysses Yocum and Ida "Gertrude" Burger), d. Mar 1981 in North Platte, Lincoln Co., NE (res),⁶⁷ buried in Floral Lawns Memorial Gardens, N. Platte, NE.⁹⁹

- + 294 ii. Ella Molletta Roblyer b. 1910.
 - 295 iii. Nolah Ava Roblyer, b. 2 Aug 1918 in Loup Co., NE, d. 31 Oct 2005 in Burwell, Garfield Co., NE, buried in Cottonwood Cem., Burwell, Garfield Co., NE.¹⁰⁰

She married Eldon "Kiddo" Francis Bolli.

162. **Raymond Winfield Roblyer**, b. 27 Apr 1882 in NE,⁴⁰ d. 9 Jan 1919,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

He married (1) Hallie Edna Barnes, 9 Mar 1904 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE, b. 27 Feb 1886 in Holt Co., NE,⁴⁰ (daughter of Henry A. Barnes and Carrie Bell Smith), d. 26 Nov 1911, buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

i. George "Earl" Robyler, b. 4 Nov 1904 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁶⁷ d. Dec 1963,⁶⁷ buried in West Lawn Cem., Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE.⁴⁹

He married Bessie _____, aft 1940, b. 1911,⁴⁹ d. 1984,⁴⁹ buried in West Lawn Cem., Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE.⁴⁹

- + 297 ii. Amy B. Roblyer b. 29 Mar 1908.
 - 298 iii. Erwin H. Roblyer, b. abt 1910 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob).
 - 299 iv. Edna Roblyer, b. 13 Nov 1911 in NE,⁶⁷ d. Mar 1984 in Sargent, Custer Co., NE (res).⁶⁷

She married Paul G. Ralls, b. 20 Dec 1900,⁶⁷ (son of William H. Ralls and Mary E. _____), d. May 1971 in Sargent, Custer Co., NE (res).⁶⁷

He married (2) Myrtle L. Niles, 28 Jan 1913 in Almeria, Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. abt 1888 in NE (daughter of James Miles and Eliza Tucker).

Children:

- 300 v. Ralph A. Roblyer, b. 6 Nov 1913 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁶⁷ d. 29 Jun 1993 in Burwell, Garfield Co., NE (res).⁶⁷
- + 301 vi. Irene Mae Roblyer b. 5 Mar 1916.
- 163. **Clifford Rexford Roblyer**, b. 14 Sep 1885 in Loup Co., NE,⁴² d. 27 Feb 1950, buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰ In 1920, 1930 and 1940, Clifford and Dell Roblyer lived in Taylor, Loup Co., NE.

He married **Elenor "Dell" Fay**, b. 2 May 1889 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ (daughter of **Stephen Fay** and **Rosetta Caldwell**), d. 14 Nov 1967 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

- + 302 i. Vernon Clifford Roblyer b. 26 Jul 1911.
- + 303 ii. Eldon Chester Roblyer b. 4 Aug 1913.
- 164. Lesle Ivan Roblyer, b. 29 Sep 1891, d. 1964, buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

He married **Fanny L. Moon**, 1 Jul 1914 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE,³⁹ b. 13 Oct 1893,⁶⁷ (daughter of **Arthur E. Moon** and **Clara B. Wuax**), d. Jul 1967,⁶⁷ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

Children:

i. Harry S. Roblyer, b. 6 Feb 1919 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁶⁷ d. 9 Jul 1995,⁶⁷ buried in Fort McPherson National Cem., Maxwell, Lincoln Co., NE.¹⁰¹ Harry Roblyer served in World War II, in the US Army.

He married Vivian J. _____, b. 15 Jul 1921,¹⁰¹ d. 28 Jan 1993,¹⁰¹ buried in Fort McPherson National Cem., Maxwell, Lincoln Co., NE.¹⁰¹

305 ii. Margaret Kathlyn Roblyer, b. 17 Jun 1921 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob), d. Apr 1979 in Santa Rosa, Sonoma Co., CA, buried in Fort McPherson National Cem., Maxwell, Lincoln Co., NE.¹⁰¹ Margaret served in US Marines during World War II.

She married _____ Clay.

iii. Jean Clara Roblyer, b. 2 Oct 1922 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁹¹ d. 20 Jul 1995 in San Diego Co., CA.⁹¹ Jean "Clara" served in the Women's Army Corps in World War II.

She married _____ Steward.

- 307 iv. Larry Curtis Roblyer, b. 25 Mar 1925, d. 30 Nov 1967, buried in Fort McPherson National Cem., Maxwell, Lincoln Co., NE.¹⁰¹ Larry Roblyer served in the US Army during World War II.
- 180. Guy G. Roblyer, b. 2 Jan 1892 in Rutland, Tioga Co., PA,⁴² d. 16 Oct 1934 in Elmira Heights, Chemung Co., NY, buried in Checkerville Cem., Bradford Co., PA.¹⁰² In 1940, Mildred Roblyer was a servant in the household of Benjamin Braund in Springfield, Bradford Co., PA. Later, she married Benjamin's son.

"ROBLYER, GUY G. Guy G. Roblyer, 42, late of 214 West 17th street, Elmira Heights, died this morning (Tuesday, Oct. 16, 1934) at 1 o'clock. He is survived by his widow, Mrs. Mildred Roblyer; two sons, Lewis and Scott. Mr. Roblyer was a carpenter by trade and was employed by the Williamson Company, contractors, in Elmira. The body is in the Ballard funeral home, Elmira Heights, and will be removed to the family home tonight. A prayer service will be held in the home Thursday at 1:30 p.m. and the funeral service in the Elmwood Avenue Baptist Church at Elmira Heights at 2 o'clock." (Joyce M. Tice on her Tri-County web pages).

He married **Mildred J. Lewis**, 14 Nov 1917 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,¹⁰² b. abt 1899 in Gillett, Bradford Co., PA,¹⁰² (daughter of **Grant Lewis** and **Minnie Spencer**), d. Mar 1981,¹⁰² buried in Checkerville Cem., Bradford Co., PA.¹⁰²

Children:

- + 308 i. Lewis Guy Roblyer b. 27 Jan 1919.
- + 309 ii. Scott G. Roblyer b. 2 May 1920.
- 184. **Carrie Estella Roblyer**, b. 22 May 1886 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA,¹⁰³ d. 19 Mar 1969 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA (prob),¹⁰³ buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³

She married **Irvine J. Focht**, 17 Oct 1906 in Tioga Co., PA,¹⁰⁴ b. 26 May 1883,¹⁰³ d. 11 Jul 1968 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA (prob),¹⁰³ buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³

Children:

i. Berna E. Focht, b. 13 Dec 1907 in Delmar, Tioga Co., PA?,¹⁰³ d. 25 Jul 2002,¹⁰³ buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³

She married _____ Hedstrom.

185. **Harvey Lewis Roblyer**, b. 14 Apr 1888 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA,⁶⁷ d. 1 Nov 1969 in Montour Falls, Schuyler Co., NY (res),⁶⁷ buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³

He married (1) **Mazie Rachel Houghton**, 16 Apr 1910 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA,¹⁰⁴ b. 7 Nov 1889,⁶ (daughter of **Thomas Houghton** and **Mary** _____), d. Nov 1928 in Delmar, Tioga Co., PA?,⁶ buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³ "Mrs. Mazie Rachel Houghton Roblyer, aged 39 years, wife of Harvey L. Roblyer, of Delmar, died at ten o'clock last Friday morning. She was born Nov. 7, 1889, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Houghton. Mrs. Roblyer is survived by her mother, by her husband and three children, Pearl, Wilma and Louis, and by one sister, Mrs. Ira Root of Delmar. Mrs. Roblyer was highly esteemed and her untimely death is mourned by many friends. The funeral was held at Stonyfork Monday afternoon; burial in the Wellsboro cemetery. (The Agitator: Wellsboro, PA, Wednesday, November 21, 1928) ".

Children:

 i. Pearl E. Roblyer, b. 17 May 1913 in PA,¹⁰⁵ d. 24 Aug 2002 in Kinderhook, Columbia Co., NY?,¹⁰⁵ buried in Kinderhook Reformed Church Cem., Kinderhook, NY.¹⁰⁵ She married Kenneth Becker Hallock, b. 30 Dec 1908,¹⁰⁵ d. 8 Jul 1999 in Kinderhook, Columbia Co., NY?,¹⁰⁵ buried in Kinderhook Reformed Church Cem., Kinderhook, NY.¹⁰⁵

312 ii. Wilma Lucille Roblyer, b. abt 1918 in PA.

She married John Benjamin Campbell, 19 Feb 1946 in Washington, DC.¹⁰⁶

313 iii. Lewis Houghton Roblyer, b. 12 Oct 1926 in Montour Falls, Schuyler Co., NY,⁸⁷ d. 7 Jun 1981.

He married Shirley Evelyn Bradley, 4 Oct 1947 in Montour Falls, Schuyler Co., NY,⁵⁷ b. 2 Sep 1929 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁸⁷ (daughter of Theodore Bradley and Eleanor Wrigley), d. 15 Mar 2013.⁶⁷ BRADLEY Shirley B. Roblyer, 83, of Montour Falls, NY died peacefully at home on Friday, March 15, 2013. Shirley Bradley was born the fifth of nine children in Elmira, NY on September 2, 1929 to Theodore and Eleanor (Wrigley) Bradley. She and her family moved from the Bradley Farms on Elmira's Southside to a smaller family farm on Fitzpatrick Hill Rd. in Montour Falls in the early 1940s. It was here she met, and then married the love of her life, Lewis H. Roblyer, on October 4, 1947 and together they raised four daughters. Shirley was employed as an elementary school secretary for over 30 years at B.C. Cate Elementary in Montour Falls. Shirley loved all things natural. She was especially known for her ability to nurse African violets back to health, mowing her own huge yard until she was 81, and feeding the multitude of birds and squirrels that frequented her yard. She was also known for her baking, especially her desserts and Christmas cookies. She was heavily involved in church volunteering and she also was the unofficial leader of the widow's group in Schuyler County, and a member of several card clubs. She will be greatly missed by many. Shirley was predeceased by her husband, Lewis H. Roblyer in 1981. Shirley is survived by four daughters, Susan R. Walker of Newfield, NY; Debra (Douglas) Volbrecht of Freeville, NY; Jody Roblyer of Upperco, MD; and Wendy (Brian) Schwartz of Warren, MI. Shirley is also survived by her brother, Robert (Carol) Bradley of Spencer, NY; and sisters-in-law Pauline, Sabella, Edna Mae, and Millie; and numerous nieces & nephews. She was predeceased by brothers Theodore Jr., Earl, Edwin, Arthur, and Lavern "Beef", as well as sisters "Pat" Bradley Wagner and Barbara Bradley. Shirley loved her eight grandchildren (Sean, Jennifer, James, Matthew, Kate, Eddie, Erin and Emily) and three great-granddaughters (Ashley, Strephanie, and Annabelle). Friends and family are invited to call Monday, March 18, 5:00-8:00 p.m. at Vedder & Scott Funeral Home, 122 N. Genesee St., Montour Falls. Funeral services will be at the Montour Falls United Methodist Church, 203 Owego St., Montour Falls, NY on Tuesday, March 19 at 11:00 a.m. Burial will be at the Montour Falls Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorials can be made to the Montour Falls United Methodist Church or to the American (Star Gazette, March 17, 2013). Heart Association."

He married (2) **Edith M. (Wood) Gillis**, 19 Aug 1933 in Elmira Heights, Chemung Co., NY,⁵⁶ b. 1876 (daughter of **Gideon Wood** and **Ida Banfield**), d. 1939, buried in Wellsboro Cem., Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.¹⁰³

186. John Homer Roblyer, b. 28 Jul 1899 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ d. 31 Apr 1970 in Caldwell, Canyon Co., ID,¹⁰⁷ buried in Canyon Hill Cem., Caldwell, Canyon Co., ID.¹⁰⁷ CALDWELL — Services for Dr. John Homer

Roblyer, 70, who was head of the chemistry department at the College of Idaho for 43 years, will be conducted at 2 p.m. Monday at Jewett Auditorium on the campus.

The Rev. Ralph O. Marshall of the college faculty will officiate. Mt. Moriah Lodge No. 39, AF & AM, will conduct rites at the auditorium, and Caldwell Elks Lodge No. 1448 will conduct interment rites at Canyon Hill Cemetery.

Dr. Roblyer, who lived at 1501 E. Ash., died Thursday at a Caldwell hospital. In addition to his service as head of the college's chemistry department, which began in 1923 when he came to Caldwell, Dr. Roblyer served for two years on a part-time basis.

He also served as chief chemist and factory representative for the Nyssa-Nampa Sugar Beet Growers Association for the past 29 years, and served as a research chemist for many years for the Idaho Power Co. development program, doing a wide variety of research on area products.

Many of his former students have achieved regional and national renown for their scientific careers. Among former students was Robert E. Smylie of Boise, former governor of Idaho.

Dr. Roblyer was born July 28, 1899, in Wellsboro, Pa., where he was reared and attended elementary school. He was graduated from Muhlenberg College at Allentown, Pa., in 1920 with a major in chemistry and biology. He was granted a fellowship to study at New York University, where he earned a master of science degree.

He married Mae E. Thornton on Dec. 28, 1920 in Wellsboro, then they lived in New York City and at Danville, Ind., for two years while he taught chemistry at Danville College.

He retired from classroom teaching in 1966.

He married Laura Cavin on June 18, 1951 in Caldwell.

He was a member of Mt. Moriah Masonic Lodge and the Royal Arch Masons, Boise, and Caldwell Elks Lodge, into which he was initiated Nov. 12, 1925, and was a life member, serving as exalted ruler in 1930-31. He was a charter member of the Owyhee Gem and Mineral Society.

Surviving in addition to Mrs. Roblyer are a son, Don Roblyer, Caldwell; a daughter, Mrs. Yvonne Judd, Caldwell; two step-sons, Gene Cavin, Lockport, Ill., and Lloyd Cavin, Canoga Park, Calif.; a step-daughter, Mrs. Lora Burns, Caldwell; three grandchildren and 15 step-grandchildren.

He was preceded in death by a grandson, Christopher Judd who died Nov. 15, 1968, in Caldwell and by his son-in-law, former Caldwell Police Chief Keith Judd, who died March 3, 1965, in Boise.

Friends may call at the Flahiff Funeral Chapel today, Sunday and until 1 p.m. Monday. Memorials may be given to the College of Idaho chemistry department or the Elks Rehabilitation Center in Boise.

Idaho Free Press & Caldwell News-Tribune, Saturday, May 2, 1970 – 2

The Trail has chosen to honor Dr. John Homer Roblyer with the dedication of the 1966 Trail. Dr. Roblyer is a graduate of Muhlenberg College. He received a master's degree from New York University and in 1953 was honored with a doctorate from the College of the Pacific thereby formally recogizing his stature as a chemist in the Northwest.

When Dr. Roblyer arrived, he took over the chemistry department which was then housed in the basement of Voorhees where it remained for eighteen years until Covell was constructed. Dr. Roblyer has been a member of the C of I faculty for forty-three years and will continue as a part-time laboratory associate in chemistry next year. He is the last teaching member of the "second generation" of C of I pioneers.

Dr. Roblyer has served as chief chemist for Nyssa-Nampa Sugar Beet Growers Association and has also been research chemist for the Idaho Power Development program. He has worked on projects concerned with the utilization of sagebrush oil, waste forest products, potato pulp, and the utilization of local pozzalan deposits as a concrete additive. Dr. Roblyer is credited with development of the process for obtaining pure starch from cull beans.

In announcing Dr. Roblyer's retirement, Dr. Ralph Sayre stated, "Dr. Roblyer is one of the most distinguished persons ever to have served on The College of Idaho faculty.... Dr. Roblyer exemplifies the type of teacher who has made the small private liberal arts college such an important part of this nation's system of higher education."

He married (1) **Mae Elizabeth Thornton**, 28 Dec 1920 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA, b. 1 Jul 1898 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA.

Children:

314 i. Yvonne Camille Roblyer, b. 9 Aug 1921, d. 2004.¹⁰⁸

She married Keith Judd, 25 May 1945 in Caldwell, Canyon Co., ID,¹⁰⁸ b. 25 Nov 1919 in Ashton, Fremont Co., ID,¹⁰⁸ (son of Daniel Fuller Judd and Alice Mabel Marshall), d. 3 Mar 1965 in Boise, Ada Co., ID.^{108,107}

315 ii. Donald Wilbur Roblyer, b. 16 Oct 1926.

He married (2) Laura Cavin, 18 Jun 1951.107

187. Minnie Roblyer, b. Jul 1881 in PA,⁵⁵ d. 27 Sep 1937 in Mainesburg, Tioga Co., PA (prob). "Mrs. Minnie Makley, 58, of Mainesburg, Pa., died Monday, Sept. 27, 1937, at 7 a.m. She leaves her husband, Frank Makley; three children, Mrs. Rose Case, Harry Makley and Frank Makley Jr., all of Mainesburg; a brother, Grant Robyler, Gillett. Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 2 p.m. in the State Road Church Mainesburg. The Rev. D. J. Griffith will officiate. Burial will be in the State Road Cemetery."

I am not sure which of Levi's wives was mother of Minnie.

She married **Frank Makley**, 10 Oct 1897 in State Line, Chautauqua Co., NY,^{109,57} b. Oct 1879 in PA.

Children:

- i. Frank Makley, Jr., b. 9 Mar 1904 in Mainesville, Tioga Co., PA, d. 9 Sep 1976. Frank Makley, 72, of Covington RD 1, died Thursday, September 9, 1976, in Troy Community Hospital following a short illness. He was a retired farmer. Mr. Makley was a veteran of World War II. Born in Mainesburg on March 9, 1904, he was the son of Franklin and Minnie Roblyer Makley. Surviving are four sons, Grant, of Blossburg, and Elwin, Dale and Olin, all of Covington; a sister, Mrs. Waldo Bryant, of Tioga RD 1, eight grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. The funeral was held Sunday at the Kuhl Funeral Home, Mansfield. Burial was in State Road Cemetery, Mainesburg. The Rev. Glenn Dewey, a retired minister, officiated.
- 317 ii. Harry Makley.
- 318 iii. Rose Makley, b. 13 Dec 1909 in Mainesburg, Tioga Co., PA, d. 12 Dec 2000 in Phenix City, Russell Co., AL, buried in State Road Cem., Mainesburg, Tioga Co., PA. MAKLEY- ROSE B. (MAKLEY) CASE BRYANT, (SRGP 02027) 90, of Salem, Ala., died Tuesday, Dec. 12, 2000, at Phenix City Health Care Center, Phenix City, Ala. Born Dec. 13, 1909, in Mainesburg, she was the daughter of Frank and Minnie Roblyer Makley. She was a retired medical assistant and a member of the State Road Baptist Church. Preceding her in death were her husband, I. Waldo Bryant, in 1994; and one son, Richard Case. Surviving are one son, Harlen Case of Conroe, Texas; three daughters, June Case of Canisteo, NY, Dawn Hardina of Pahrump, Nevada, and Elaine Raines of Salem, Ala.; nine grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Calling hours were held Friday, Dec. 15, at Wilston Funeral Home, Mansfield. Funeral services were held there Friday, Dec. 15, with Franklin Bryant officiating. Burial was made at State Road Cemetery, Mainesburg. ---- Wellsboro Gazette, 20 Dec. 2000, p.6

She married (1) _____ Case. She married (2) I. Waldo Bryant.

189. Grant Roblyer, b. 28 Jul 1890 in Sullivan, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ d. 26 Jun 1946 in South Creek, Bradford Co., PA.¹¹⁰ "Grant graduated from Mansfield Normal School in 1912 and from St. Lawrence University in 1916. He was a teacher and among his pupils in Gillett PA were his own children. He taught in South Creek Township in Bradford County, PA from 1916 to 1946. He also held public office as tax assessor. He was musical, playing several instruments including cornet and violin. He played in the Voltus, Pa. band. (Voltus is a little settlement in Sullivan Townshp, no longer known by that name.) He sang tenor and bass." (Joyce M. Tice).

He married **Dora Minnie Howe**, 12 Oct 1916 in Tioga Co., PA,¹¹¹ b. 24 Jun 1882 in Mansfield, Tioga Co., PA,⁶ (daughter of **J. Franklin Howe** and **Hannah Hammond**), d. 12 Dec 1981 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.⁶ "HOWE - ROBLYER, MRS. DORA M. Age 99 of the Chemung County Nursing Facility, Saturday, December 12, 1981. The family has requested no prior calling hours. Funeral and committal services will be held Tuesday at 2 p.m. in the Smith-Fudge Funeral Home, Rev. John Trowbridge, her pastor, will officiate. Burial will be in the State Road Cemetery in Mainesburg, PA at the convenience of the family. Survived by daughters and sons in law, Inez and Maurice Covell of Elmira; Virginia and Lawrence Morgan of Bainbridge Island, WA; nine grandchildren; also several nieces. She was predeceased by her son, Sherwood Roblyer and was the widow of Grant Roblyer. Mrs. Roblyer was a member of the Universalist Church of Towanda, PA."

Children:

319 i. Inez Hannah Roblyer, b. 11 Aug 1917 in Centerville, PA, d. 10 Mar 2008. "ROBLYER -COVELL, Inez Hannah Roblyer, 90, of Martinsburg, WV, formerly of Elmira, NY, died on Monday, March 10, 2008, at Elmcroft Care Center. Born August 11, 1917 in Centerville, PA, she was the daughter of the late Grant and Dora Howe Roblyer. In 1939, Inez married Maurice R. Covell. She was a graduate of Mansfield State Teacher's College and received her Master's Degree from SUNY at Geneseo. She was a children's librarian at the Horseheads Free Library and the Elmira Public Library. She and her husband delivered Meals on Wheels for twelve years. She was also a member of the D.A.R. and Women of the Moose. Inez is survived by children, Alan and Sharon Covell of Martinsburg, WV, Dennis and Barbara Covell of Yakima, WA, John and Deborah Kops Covell of Westford, MA, and Donna and Joseph Grossman of Charlottesville, VA. She leaves six grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren; and one sister, Virginia Morgan of Bainbridge Island, WA. She was preceded in death by her husband and one brother, Sherwood Roblyer. Memorial services will be held on Friday, March 14, 2008, at 11:00 a.m. at the Brown Funeral Home with Pastor Ed Taylor presiding. Interment will be private in Wellsburg, NY. Family will receive friends on Friday from 10:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. prior to services at the funeral home."

She married Maurice R. Covell, 1939.

- 320 ii. Sherwood L. Roblyer, b. abt 1920 in Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY, d. bef 12 Dec 1981.
- iii. Virginia Rose Roblyer, b. 28 Sep 1920 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁸⁷ d. 2 Apr 2012, buried in Kane Cem., Bainbridge, Kitsap Co., WA. "Virginia Rose Morgan, was born September 28, 1920 in Elmira, New York to Dora and Grant Robyler. She graduated from Troy High School in 1937 and attended nursing school nearby. She moved to Canton, Ohio and worked briefly at Timken Roller Bearing where she met Lawrence (Pete) Morgan. They both joined the U.S. Navy and were married April 12, 1945, while on leave in Boston. The couple lived in Ohio, South Carolina, and California, before moving to Bainbridge Island in 1965. They had six children.

Virginia joined the Bainbridge First Baptist Church in 1966, where she was the pianist for more than 30 years. For a few years, she was playground attendant at Captain Wilkes Elementary School and worked the front desk at the Bainbridge Chamber of Commerce. She was an active member of the Bainbridge Island Senior Center since 1986.

She is survived by five of her children; William (Bill) Morgan currently of the Philippines, Lawrence (Larry) Morgan of Port Orchard, Kathy (Kathleen) Morgan of Seattle, Brenda Levengood of Poulsbo, Patricia (Patty) Heidemann of Bethesda, MD, 11 grandchildren, and 13 great-grandchildren. She was preceded in death by her husband, Pete Morgan, who passed in 1988 and an infant son, Phillip, who passed in 1960.

A wonderful Christian lady, Virginia loved the Lord Jesus and her family, which included her church family and her family at the senior center. She loved to feed the chickens at the

nearby co-op, she loved to take walks, she loved going to the beach to pick up rocks, she loved the sun on her face and she loved to watch baseball on television. Virginia also loved music and playing the piano. She liked to visit the Bainbridge Convalescent Center and play the piano for the residents. A gentle, sweet person, with great strength, Virginia will be greatly missed by all who knew her. She took great, loving care of her family and we thank God that she was a part of our lives." (Kitsap Sun, Bremerton, WA, 4 Apr 1912).

She married Lawrence Edmund "Pete" Morgan, b. 12 Oct 1922, d. 26 Jun 1988.

197. William R. Roblyer, b. 10 May 1875 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob), d. 24 Jul 1953 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS?, buried in Highland Cem., Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS.

He married (1) **Grace Estella (Barcellou) Merydith**, 20 Dec 1897 in Newkirk, Kay Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. 7 Jul 1883 in KS,¹¹² (daughter of **Joseph Eligher Barcelou** and **Lucy Laverne Postlethwaite**), d. 12 Mar 1927 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS,¹¹² buried in Highland Cem., Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS.¹¹²

Children:

i. William W. Roblyer, b. abt 1908 in Nemaha, Sac Co., IA.

He married (2) **Fleeta L. E. Bird**, aft 12 Mar 1927, b. 2 Mar 1890 in Bourbon Co., KS (daughter of **David R. Bird** and **Laura Lavenia Jackson**), d. 17 Nov 1929 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS, buried in Highland Cem., Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS.¹¹² "Wichita Eagle, Monday, November 18, 1929

TRIO BURN TO DEATH NEAR CITY

Two Wichita Women and One Belle Plain Youth Die in Flaming Car

CRASH INTO OIL TRUCK

One Member of Party Escapes Death After Smash-up on South Lawrence

Three persons were killed instantly and one was injured at 4:30 a.m. Sunday when the sedan in which they were riding struck a parked oil field truck at a point nine miles south on Lawrence with terrific force, causing the gasoline tank to explode and convert the interior of the car into a seething mass of flames.

The dead: Ernest Barner, 30, Belle Plaine. Mrs. Fleeta Robyler, 39, 240 North Emporia. Ethel Davis, 35, 240 North Emporia

The injured: J.S. White, 27, Belle Plaine farmer

White, the injured man, was cut and bruised but fought his way from the blazing car by kicking out the rear window in the sedan. He gave details of the tragedy to Deputy Sheriffs Jim Cox and Albert Bertrand.

Met Women at Dance

Barner and White had come to Wichita Saturday night, according to the officers. They went to a dance hall at 210 South Topeka and met the women there for the first time. After the dance they entered Barner's car.

With Barner driving, the party went to Wellington and returned by way of Belle Plaine, where they stopped to get something to eat. They then started back to Wichita and had reached a point nine miles south of the city when the tragedy occurred.

According to White he was seated in the rear seat with Mrs. Roblyer who was sleepy and was leaning against him. Mrs. Davis had her arm around Barner.

The heavy truck was parked facing Wichita, with two wheels on the pavement. One tire was flat and the driver had left it to go for repairs. A light showed in the cab although there was no tail light, officers say.

White said he saw the truck but judged that it was some distance away when the crash occurred. The car was proceeding at a good rate of speed and it is not thought Barner saw the truck.

Rod Punctures Tank

A long iron rod extending out over the rear end of the parked truck smashed through the front of the Model A Ford sedan to puncture the gasoline tank and cause the explosion.

White was hurled forward in the car. Frantically he tried to open the doors without success. He broke the glass in a rear door and plunged to safety with flames leaping so close to him that his hair was singed. White tried to rescue his friends but failed, due to the terrific heat.

As a motorist drove by White shouted for him to call an ambulance. Another call sent the booster pump of Central fire station hurrying to the scene.

It was a terrible sight that greeted officials when they arrived at the scene of the crash. The bodies, with the exception of that of Barner, were burned beyond recognition. Lieutenant Knox of the fire department lifted the bodies out of the burned machine and placed them in a Gill ambulance. Barner's body was jammed under the steering wheel.

Hood Hurled 100 Feet

Inspection by officers showed that the right front wheel of the sedan had struck the truck between the double tires on the left rear wheel. The force was so great that the rim of the Ford was bend inward. The radiator was bent backward and when the gasoline tank exploded it tore out most of the front part of the machine. The hood was hurled 100 feet from the wreckage. Part of the top was found dozens of feet from the scene of the crash.

Officials say there is a possibility...." (findagrave.com).

199. **Goldie Elizabeth Roblyer**, b. 11 Sep 1879 in IN, d. 23 May 1953 in Conway, Faulkner Co., AK, buried in Oak Grove Cem., Conway, Faulkner Co., AK.¹¹³

She married (1) **Aaron Frank Young**, abt 1898, b. Aug 1869 in IN, d. 29 Nov 1951, buried in Memorial Park Cem., Topeka KS.¹¹⁴

Children:

 Lloyd Ward Young, b. 13 Aug 1897 in Topeka, Shawnee Co., KS (prob), d. 17 Apr 1976 in Dade Co., FL.⁸⁶

He married Martha _____, b. abt 1907 in NY.

324 ii. Edna Mae Young, b. May 1900 in Topeka, Shawnee Co., KS (prob).

She married (2) **William Bassel Real**, est 1912, b. 6 Jun 1883 in KS,⁴² (son of **George A. Real** and **Mary Ann Hammond**), d. 23 Dec 1938 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS?,¹¹⁵ buried in Calvary Cem., Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS.¹¹⁵

Children:

 325 iii. Gertrude Virginia Real, b. 30 Mar 1914,¹¹³ d. 22 Feb 1999,¹¹³ buried in Oak Grove Cem., Conway, Faulkner Co., AK.¹¹³

She married Earl Ross Wooton, 15 Jan 1934 in Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS.

201. Benjamin William Roblyer, b. 12 Sep 1881 in Home, Nemaha Co., KS (prob),⁴² d. aft 1942 in El Reno, Canadian Co., OK? In 1910, Benjamin and Mary Roblyer were living in Oak, Canadian Co., OK. In 1940, they lived in El Reno, Canadian Co., OK.

He married Mary Ellen Black, 11 Sep 1905 in Canadian Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1889 in OK.

Children:

326 i. John L. Roblee, b. abt 1906 in OK, d. bef 19 Sep 2012.

He married Faye Gidney, 23 Jul 1924 in Canadian Co., OK.⁶⁶

- + 327 ii. Emmitt A. Roblyer b. 30 Mar 1909.
 - 328 iii. Juanita Roblyer, b. abr 1909, d. bef bef 19 Sep 2012.

She married (1) Albert Niles, 27 Nov 1927 in Grady, Jefferson Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1906. She married (2) _____ Plunk.

 iv. Carl B. Roblyer, b. 1 Jan 1917 in Piedmont, Canadian Co., OK, d. 19 Sep 2012 in Purcell, McClain Co., OK, buried in Rose Hill Cem., Ardmore Co., Carter Co., OK.¹¹⁶ "Funeral services for Carl B. Roblyer of Purcell, formerly of El Reno, will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday, September 29, 2012, in the First Christian Church in El Reno, Oklahoma. The Rev. Ronnie Fields, Pastor will officiate. Graveside committal services with Military Honors will be at 3:30 p.m. Saturday in the Rose Hill Cemetery in Ardmore, Oklahoma. The Rev. Bob Keck of Spring, Okla., will officiate. Services are under the direction of Wilson Funeral Home.

Family will be receiving friends from 5 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. on Friday, September 28, 2012, at Wilson Funeral Home.

Mr. Roblyer passed away September 19, 2012, in the Sunset Estates Nursing Home in Purcell, Oklahoma. He was born on January 1, 1917, in Piedmont, Okla. Mr. Roblyer served in education where he was a public teacher and had served in administration for over 42 years. Mr. Roblyer had taught in Duncan, Durant, Fox, Mohall, Madill and Wewoka. He was a member of the NEA and OEA. He had served in the U.S. Coast Guard. He was preceded in death by his parents, Ben William and Mary Ellen (Black) Roblyer; wife, Vieva (Martin) Roblyer; brothers, John, Emmitt, Wayne, Vincent, Raymond and Jack Roblyer, and sisters, Juanita Plunk and Opal Oyler.

Survivors include: daughter, Renee' Holladay from Pauls Valley, Okla.; son, Kenny Roblyer of St. Petersburg, Fla.; sister, Fern Burris of El Reno, Okla.; grandchildren, Jennifer and husband, Craig Dishman, Stephanie Holladay, Kelley and husband, Rob Denny and Corey Roblyer; great-grandchildren, Emma Dishman, Lila Dishman, Jake Holladay Thomson and Vieva Denny due in November; and numerous nieces, nephews, other relatives and friends. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the El Reno Public Schools/ Roblyer Middle School, c/o Judy Lippoldt, P.O. Box 580, El Reno, OK 73036."

He married Viena Martin, 12 Oct 1941 in Bryan Co., OK.66

v. Vincent Boyd Roblyer, b. abt 1919 in OK, d. Sep 1989 in OK.

He married (1) Opal Mayo, 4 April 1936 in Kingfisher Co., OK.⁶⁶ He married (2) Cletys Valeta Taylor, 22 Jan 1947 in Canadian Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1926.

vi. Opal Roblyer, b. abt 1920 in OK, d. bef bef 19 Sep 2012.

She married Jess Oyler, 20 June 1936 in Custer Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1915.

332 vii. Raymond E. Roblyer, b. 22 Mar 1922 in OK,⁶⁷ d. 11 Dec 1995 in El Reno, Canadian Co., OK (res).⁶⁷

He married Helen Huchtemann, 21 Dec 1941 in Canadian Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1922.

333 viii. Wayne T. Roblyer, b. 25 May 1923 in OK,⁶⁷ d. Aug 1981 in Roy, Weber Co., UT.⁶⁷

He married Alma Steemrod, 7 Sep 1941 in Kingfisher Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1923.

- 334 ix. Jack A. Roblyer, b. 6 Apr 1925 in OK,⁶⁷ d. Oct 1980.⁶⁷
- 335 x. Lilian "Lillie" Fern Roblyer, b. abt 1928 in OK.

She married Henry C. Young, 9 Dec 1944 in Canadian Co., OK,⁶⁶ b. abt 1920.

207. Alpha Martha Roblyer, b. 4 Nov 1898 in KS,⁹¹ d. 24 Sep 1980 in Tulare Co., CA,⁹¹ buried in Woodlake District Cem., Woodlake, Tulare Co., CA.¹¹⁷ Alpha was informally adopted by Mattie's second husband Josh Wilson.

She married (1) **Dennis "Lawrence" Easley**, b. 29 Sep 1894 in TX (son of **William H. Easley** and **Mary Magrill**), d. 29 Jul 1936 in Pittsburg Co., OK, buried in North McAlester Cem., McAlester, Pitteburg Co., OK.¹¹⁸

She married (2) Jesse Donald Cone, bef 1940, b. 27 Mar 1896 in OK,¹¹⁷ (son of Jesse D. Cone and Mary A. Bates), d. 3 Sep 1969 in Woodlake, Tulare Co., CA,¹¹⁷ buried in Woodlake District Cem., Woodlake, Tulare Co., CA.¹¹⁷

211. Frederick "Fred" Roblyer, b. 17 Mar 1897 in MO,⁴² d. 15 Mar 1969,⁴² buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.⁴²

He married (1) Mary M. Teachnore, b. abt 1907 in MO.

He married (2) **Velma Juanita Hooten**, 4 Sep 1906 in MO, b. 30 Jul 1873, buried in Maplewood Cem., Exeter, Barry Co., MO.

215. **Mary Ermina "Mina" Roblyer**, b. 19 May 1878 in OH,⁷¹ d. 3 Apr 1970 in Grand Haven, Ottawa Co., MI,⁷¹ buried in Riverside Cem., Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI.⁷¹

She married (1) **Charles Leharley Stankey**, 14 Nov 1894 in Diamond Springs, Allegan Co., MI,⁷² b. 10 May 1870 (son of **Frederick Stankey** and **Julia Sivitchenberg**), d. 24 Dec 1937 in Oshtemo, Kalamazoo Co., MI,¹¹⁹ buried in Riverside Cem., Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI.⁷¹

Children:

- 346 i. Lucy May Stankey, b. 6 Apr 1898 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI.⁶¹
- ii. Nellie Stankey, b. abt 1899, d. 23 Aug 1934 in Manlius, Allegan Co., MI.¹²

She married Carl Walters.

- 348 iii. Gladys J. Stankey, b. 24 Jun 1902 in Salem, Allegan Co., MI.⁶¹
- 349 iv. Ethel Stankey, b. 1904, d. 21 Mar 1932 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI.²¹

She married _____ Veersma.

She married (2) John Bennick, 1939,⁷¹ b. est 1875, d. 1947.

219. **George Washington Roblyer**, b. 18 Oct 1887 in Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI,⁴² d. 9 May 1955 in Terra Haute, Vigo Co., IN. In 1910, George Roblyer was a lodger living in Chicago. He was still living there when he registered for the draft in 1917. He was then a post office clerk. By 1930, the Roblyers had moved to Milton, DuPage Co., IL. In 1940, they lived in Lombard, DuPage Co., IL.

He married **Ella Wieschendorff**, 20 Aug 1910 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,¹²⁰ b. 7 Feb 1888 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,¹²¹ (daughter of **Adolph Wieschendorff**), d. 1 Sep 1943 in Lombard, Dupage Co., IL,¹²⁶ buried in Forest Park Cem., Chicago, Cook Co., IL.

Children:

- i. Lucille Roblyer, b. 9 Jul 1911 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,¹²² d. 11 Jul 1911 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL.¹²⁷
- 351 ii. Bernice Roblyer, b. 29 Jul 1915 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL.¹²³
- + 352 iii. Kenneth George Roblyer b. 19 Nov 1916.
- 221. George Howard Roblyer, b. 13 Feb 1873 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,⁴² d. 1944, buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

He married **Emma F. Luplow**, 28 Apr 1903 in Allegan, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁰ b. 3 Sep 1873 in NY,²¹ (daughter of **Charles Luplow** and **Raechel Krohn**), d. 25 Jul 1946 in Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

Children:

- i. Child Roblyer, b. 1 Aug 1908 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ d. 1 Aug 1908 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.²¹
- ii. Charles Howard Roblyer, b. 20 Aug 1909 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.
- 355 iii. Walter George Roblyer, b. 28 Apr 1912 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI, d. 1961,⁷⁹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹
- 223. **Nellie May Roblyer**, b. 7 May 1891 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,¹²⁴ d. 1963,⁷⁹ buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

She married **Glenn Hull**, b. 25 Sep 1887 in MI (son of **William Hull** and **Mae Hutchinson**), d. 4 Jun 1954, buried in Fennville Cem., Fennville, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁹

Children:

- i. Howard Hull, b. abt 1911 in Clyde, Allegan Co., MI (prob).
- 357 ii. Irvin T. Hull, b. 24 Dec 1917 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁷ d. 4 Jun 1999 in Laguna Hills, Orange Co., CA.⁶⁷
- 358 iii. Francis Hull, b. abt 1921 in Fennville, Allegan Co., MI (prob).
- iv. Helen J. Hull, b. abt 1923 in Clyde, Allegan Co., MI (prob).
- 360 v. Lynn Hull, b. abt 1925 in Clyde, Allegan Co., MI (prob).
- 232. **Sarah E. Roblyer**, b. 27 Mar 1897 in Heath, Allegan Co., MI,¹²⁹ d. 19 Dec 1928 in Plainwell, Allegan Co., MI,²¹ buried in Blackman Cem., Allegan, Allegan Co., MI.¹²⁵

She married **Donald Campbell Henderson**, 25 Aug 1915 in Allegan Co., MI.

Children:

361 i. Agnes M. Henderson, b. 1919, d. 1980.

She married _____ Thomas.

237. **Oney Roblyer**, b. 4 Feb 1908 in Watson, Allegan, Co., MI (prob),⁷⁷ d. 28 Aug 1986 in Plainwell, Allegan Co., MI.⁷⁷

He married **Rachel Brenner**, 4 Sep 1926 in Allegan Co., MI,⁸² b. 5 Nov 1907 in Monterey, Allegan Co., MI,⁶⁷ (daughter of **August Brenner** and **Linda Zoll**), d. 17 Sep 2005 in Otsego, Allegan Co., MI (res).⁶⁷ Rachel B. Roblyer, 97, of Otsego passed away Saturday, Sept. 17, 2005, in Wayland. Mrs. Roblyer was born Nov. 15, 1907, in Monterey Township to August and Linnie (Zoll) Brenner and was a lifelong resident of the area.

On Sept. 4, 1926, at the Hopkins Lutheran Church she married Oney Roblyer, who died in 1986.

Also preceding her in death were a daughter, Geraldine Farnham Cox; four sisters and two brothers, Margery Hinton, Elmer Brenner, Blinn Brenner, Doris Henry, Glenda Drew and Gladys Hendrixson; and a grandson, Justin Syers.

Early in their married life Oney and Rachel farmed. Later Rachel was employed with Fram Filter and then High Balls Produce.

Some of Rachel's favorite activities were crocheting, playing cards, reading, fishing and making jewelry. Rachel was a member of Peace Evangelical Lutheran Church of Otsego. (Allegan County New, 9/21/2005)

Surviving are one daughter and her husband, Darlene and John Syers of Otsego; nine grandchildren, Gail Morey, Beth Nickels, Roy Farnham, Mae Sousley, Doris Paradine, Mary Town, Oney Syers, Glenda Brewster and George Syers; 20 great-grandchildren; 13 great-great-grandchildren; several step grandchildren and step great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews.

Friends met the family Tuesday at the Winkel Funeral Home, Otsego. Funeral services were at 1 p.m. Wednesday, Sept. 21, at Peace Evangelical Lutheran Church, Otsego, with the Rev. Aaron C. Frey officiating. Interment followed at Mountain Home Cemetery, Otsego.

241. Thelma Deborah Roblier, b. 13 Jun 1900 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI, d. Jun 1981 in Portage, Columbia Co., WI.

She married **Raymond D. Welsch**, 18 Jun 1923 in Portage, Columbia Co., WI, b. abt 1894 in WI, d. Nov 1986 in Portage, Columbia Co., WI.

Children:

- i. Patrick (twin) Welsch, b. abt 1927 in Portage, Columbia Co., WI.
- 365 ii. William "Bill" (twin) P. Welsch, b. in Portage, Columbia Co., WI.
- 366 iii. Rosemary Welsch, b. in Portage, Columbia Co., WI?

242. William Bryan Roblier, b. 11 Jul 1907 in Coloma, Waushara Co., WI (prob),²⁵ d. 21 Sep 2000 in Langlade Co., WI,²⁵ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI.²⁵

He married **Beryl C. Ely**, b. 4 Sep 1909,²⁵ d. 26 Nov 1998 in Langlade Co., WI?,²⁵ buried in Hillside Cem., Coloma, Waushara Co., WI,²⁵ resided 1998 in Eagle River, WI.

Children:

- 367 i. Ramona Roblier, b. in Birnamwood, Shawano Co., WI?
- 368 ii. Helen Roblier, b. in Birnamwood, Shawano Co., WI?
- 243. **George Errie Roblyer**, b. 21 Aug 1879 in Corning, Steuben Co., NY, d. 1950, buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵ GIBSON, May 26.-An interlocutory decree of divorce was entered in the Steuben county clerk's office on May 24 in the case of George E. Roblyer of Gibson vs. Sarah Van Gorden Roblyer.

Corning. Sept. 20.-Mrs Flossie Gray, daughter of Mrs Peter Eland, and George E. Roblyer. son of Mr. and Mrs. Joel Roblyer of Gibson were married at 7 o'clock yesterday morning at the Christ Episcopal Church by Rev. W. J Wilson, They were attended by Mr. and Mrs. Grieve, sister and brother of the bride. After October I st Mr. and Mr Roblyer will be at home to their friends in their new home in Main street, Gibson. (Rochester Democrat and Chronicle, Sept 30 1922)

Annulment of the marriage of Florence Gray Roblyer of Gibson to George E Roblyer of Corning has been granted by order of the Supreme Court Justice John C Wheeler. (Corning Evening Leader Nov 8, 1937).

He married (1) Sarah Van Gorden, est 1898.

Children:

- + 369 i. William Leroy Roblyer b. 7 Dec 1899.
 - 370 ii. Edith Mae Robyler.

He married (2) Florence (Gray) Eland, 20 Sep 1922, b. 16 Dec 1893 (daughter of Peter Eland).

Generation Six

262. Alice Sylvia Raplee, b. Apr 1895 in Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA, d. 17 Mar 1978 in San Diego Co., CA. The 1900 census indicates that Alice was the Raplee's adopted daughter. In 1940, Alice was living on her own in San Diego, CA.

Her name on her gravestone is given as Alice S. Rothlaender.

She married (1) **Otto Rothlaender**, 18 May 1911 in Elmira Heights, Chemung Co., NY,⁵⁶ b. 2 May 1872 in Germany (son of **John Rothlaender** and **Marie Sadewasser**), d. 7 Jan 1938, buried in Mt. Moriah Cem., Yeadon, Delaware Co., PA. Otta was a veteran of the Spanish-American War. In 1920, the Rothlaenders lived in Portsmouth, VA. In 1930, they lived in Norfolk, VA. Otto may have died at the Veterans home in Phildelphia, VA.

Children:

- i. Otto S. Rothlaender, b. abt 1914 in VA.
- ii. Alice E. Rothlaender, b. abt 1915 in Portsmouth City, VA (prob).
- 373 iii. Theresa Rothlaender, b. abt 1922 in Portsmouth City, VA (prob).

She married (2) James John Liascos, 1 May 1950 in San Diego Co., CA, b. 28 Mar 1892,¹²⁶ d. 7 Jun 1969,¹³¹ buried in Fort Rosecrans National Cem., San Diego, CA.¹³¹

263. **Delos W. Raplee**, b. abt 1902 in PA, d. 1936 in Canton, Bradford Co., PA (prob), buried in Park Cem., Canton, Bradford Co., PA.⁹⁰

He married Amelia Denkenberger, b. 4 Dec 1905 in St. Gallen, Switzerland,¹²⁷ (daughter of Joseph Denkenberger and Amelia Corrotta), d. 11 Jan 1988 in Sayre, Bradford Co., PA, ¹³² buried in Bradford Co., Memorial Park, Towanda, PA.¹³² DENKENBERGER – AMELIA ANDRUS CHILSON, 83 (Schoonover's Trailer Court) Canton RD 2, died January 11, 1988 at the Robert Packer Hospital, Sayre. Mrs. Chilson was born Dec. 4, 1905 at St. Gallen, Switzerland, the daughter of Joseph and Amelia Corrotta Denkenberger. For many years she was the rent collector at the trailer court. She was a member of the Church of Christ of Latter Day Saints (Mormon), Towanda. Mrs. Chilson was a member of the Minnequa Grange No. 754 and also the Canton Senior Citizens. Surviving are four daughters, Mrs. Lewis (Beatrice) Mattocks, Waverly, TN; Mrs. Kenneth (Ester) Boinski, West Palm Beach, FL; Mrs. Eloise Blaney, Rockport, TX; and Mrs. Gerald (Mary Ann) Vroman, Canton RD 2; eight grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; two sisters, Mrs. Anna Wilcox of Mainesburg and Mrs. Betty (Lizzy) Bartosch of Horseheads; three brothers, Michael Denkenberger of Granville Summit, Richard Denkenberger, Alba and Joseph Denkenberger, Jr., Horseheads. Several nieces and nephews also survive. She was predeceased by husbands, Abel M. Andrus in 1968 and Melvin B. Chilson in 1980. She was also preceded in death by a son Harold Joseph Raplee in 1959. The funeral service will be held Thursday, at 1 p.m. at the Morse & Kleese Funeral Home, Canton with Bishop Gregory Weed, her pastor officiating. Interment will be in Bradford County Memorial Park, Luthers Mills. Those wishing may forward memorial donations to the Canton Ambulance Society in memory of Molly. –Canton Independent Sentinel.

271. Laura June Roblyer, b. 12 Jun 1915 in Weeping Water, Cass Co., NE,⁹² d. 15 Oct 1985 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹² "She married John William Burlington on 1/25/1934 in Lincoln, Nebraska. They divorced in February of 1938. She then married Edward Gustorf Tate-Lee on 6/17/1939 in Lincoln, Nebraska." (Susie Lyman on findagrave.com).

She married (1) John William Burlington, 25 Jan 1934 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² divorced Dec 1938 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE.

She married (2) Edward Gustorf Tate-Lee, 17 Jun 1939 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² b. 6 Aug 1918 in Kansas City, Jackson Co., MO,⁹² d. 7 Nov 1991 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE,⁹² buried in Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, NE.⁹² "Edward Gustorf Tate-Lee was born in Kansas City, Missouri. His mother was Lydia Gohde but it is unknown who his father was (possibly someone with surname of Tate). Edward had a younger brother, Martin Andrew Tate-Lee.

Edward lived most of his youth in Lincoln, Nebraska. His mother married Clarence Orin Lee in 1923, divorced him by 1925, then married Fred Schweitzer in 1925. Edward grew up in Lincoln along with several step-siblings from Fred's first marriage.

After his mother divorced Fred in 1938, Edward married June Roblyer Burlington on June 19, 1939 in Lincoln. June had two children from her previous marriage with John Burlington -- Doris Elaine, born in 1934; and William Andrew, born in 1936. To this family, Edward and Laura added two more children: Dorothy Marie Tate-Lee, born in 1941; and Shirley Ann Tate-Lee, born in 1943.

On October 18, 1985, Laura died in Lincoln. Edward then married Betty Lou Michon about 1987 in Missouri. They continued to live in Lincoln until Edward died on November 7, 1991 in Omaha. Edward and Laura's ashes are interred in Lincoln Memorial Park Cemetery in Lincoln. Betty Michon died in Lincoln on January 1, 2012, and is buried in Yankee Hill Cemetery.

Note that Edward is buried with his legal surname Tate-Lee, but he often went by Edward Lee or Edward T. Lee.

Edward's Obituary:

Edward T., 73, 3700 Cornhusker Highway, died Thursday (11/7/91) in Omaha. Member, VFW Posts 131, 3606, Masonic Lodge 210, American Legion Post 3, DAV. Moose Lodge 175. Survivors: wife, Betty [Michon], son William Tate; daughter, Doris Cerny, Lincoln; daughters, sons-in-law, Dorothy and Richard Pallard, Lincoln. Shirley and Richard Cruickshank, all Lincoln; stepsons Michael, Patrick, Vincent Michon, all Lincoln. James Michon, Watertown, Minn.; stepdaughter, Arlene Raadgep, Tayorsville, Utah; grandchildren; 10 step-grandchildren.

Services: 10 a.m. Monday, Lincoln Memorial Funeral Home, 6800 S. 14th St. The Rev. Jay Funk. Lincoln Memorial Park. Military graveside rites by VFW Posts 131, 3606. Visitation; 9 a.m. - 9 p.m. Saturday, Sunday; until services Monday [at] funeral home." (Susie Lyman on findagrave.com).

284. William "Howard" Helmkamp, b. 1 Apr 1902 in NE,⁶⁷ d. 10 May 1994 in Burwell, Garfield Co., NE (res),⁶⁷ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁵

He married **Amy B. Roblyer**, 26 Dec 1926 in Winner, Tripp Co., SD,⁹⁶ b. 29 Mar 1908 in Almeria, Loup Co., NE,⁴⁰ (daughter of **Raymond Winfield Roblyer** [1882 - 1919] and **Hallie Edna Barnes** [1886 - 1911]), d. 9 Nov 2002 in Sargent, Custer Co., NE,⁴⁰ buried in Taylor Cem., Taylor, Loup Co., NE.⁴⁰

Children:

- i. Doris R. Helmkamp, b. abt 1908 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob).
- 286. Florence F. Roblyer, b. 1903 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁹⁷ d. 1988 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

She married **William Howe Harris**, b. 1896,⁹⁷ (son of **Walter Harris** and **Jennie Baker**), d. 1965 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

Children:

- 384 i. William Howe Harris, b. 27 Nov 1923,⁹⁷ d. 25 Dec 1937 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷
- 287. Ernest Roblyer, b. 1907 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁹⁷ d. 1966 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

He married **Georgia Mae Brooks**, est 1928, b. 1907 in KS,⁹⁷ d. 1983 in Manhattan, Riley Co., KS?,⁹⁷ buried in Sunrise Cem., Manhattan, Riley Co., KS.⁹⁷

294. **Ella Molletta Roblyer**, b. 1910 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob), d. 1965, buried in Moulton Cem., Loup Co., NE.

She married **Clarence Hennings**.

- 297. Amy B. Roblyer (See marriage to number 284.)
- 301. Irene Mae Roblyer, b. 5 Mar 1916 in Strohl, Loup Co., NE (prob),¹²⁸ d. 24 Aug 1997 in Clackamas Co., OR.¹³⁴

She married James Edward Cooney, b. 18 Feb 1913 in NE,⁶⁷ (son of Edward Nathaniel Cooney and Eva Ralls), d. 27 Aug 1997 in Clackamas Co., OR.¹³⁴

302. Vernon Clifford Roblyer, b. 26 Jul 1911 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),⁶⁷ d. Apr 1976 in Midvale, Salt Lake Co., UT (res),⁶⁷ buried in W. Jordon City Cem., W. Jordan, Salt Lake City Co., UT.¹²⁹ In 1940, Vernon and Edna Roblyer lived in Gerlach, Washoe Co., NV.

He married **Edna D.**____, b. abt 1917 in NE.

303. Eldon Chester Roblyer, b. 4 Aug 1913 in Taylor, Loup Co., NE (prob),¹³⁰ d. 14 Feb 2001 in Reno, Washoe Co., NV.¹³⁶

He married Aural H. Brown, est 1936, b. 9 Sep 1913 in NE, d. 13 Apr 2010 in Reno, Washoe Co., NV.

308. Lewis Guy Roblyer, b. 27 Jan 1919 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,^{67,87} d. 1 Apr 2004 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co., FL (res),⁶⁷ buried in Woodlawn National Cem., Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.¹³¹

He married Rena M. Stermer, 25 May 1946 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY.

Children:

Michael Roblyer, d. in Binghamton, Broome Co., NY. "ROBLYER MICHAEL G. Michael G. Age 59, of Endwell, NY, died in the early morning on Saturday, February 17, at Lourdes Hospital in Binghamton, after a short but courageous battle with cancer. He is predeceased by his parents, Lewis and Rena, Elmira, NY; and his daughter, Lara. He is survived by his wife, Susan; son, Darren; and stepdaughter, Jamie, Endwell, NY; three sons, Eric, Tony and Andy;

and one daughter, Ellen, Elmira, NY; two brothers, Jimmy, TX, and John, CA; and several aunts, uncles and cousins from the Elmira area. Michael was a veteran of the U.S. Army and was involved in combat in Vietnam and other locations around the world. He served in the 82nd Airborne and in the U.S. Army Rangers and had specialized training in munitions. After leaving the service he began a lifelong career in plastics manufacturing. Throughout his life, Mike pursued a variety of interests, including sailing on Lake Ontario, building a cottage, piloting small airplanes, dancing, remodeling his current home, and spending time with the horses at Taylor Farms. He was a devoted father and took a great deal of pride in the accomplishments of his son, Darren. He was also a caring, supportive stepfather to Jamie, always encouraging her to pursue new interests. He particularly enjoyed watching her ride her horse. In recent months, Mike received a great deal of motivation and satisfaction from the work he did for American Pipe and Plastics of Kirkwood, and the family wishes to thank them for their support. Mike will be lovingly remembered for his sense of humor, creativity, intellectual curiosity and adventurous spirit. The family will receive friends Wednesday the 21st from 6-8 p.m. at the Unitarian Church, 183 Riverside Drive, Binghamton. A memorial service will follow. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be sent to Lend-A-Hand, P.O. Box 1270, Binghamton, NY 13902; or the American Cancer Society, P.O. Box 22718, Oklahoma City, OK 73123-1718. www.cancer.org /donate".

He married Susan _____.

309. Scott G. Roblyer, b. 2 May 1920 in Elmira, Chemung Co., NY,⁸⁷ d. 29 Mar 2012 in Elmira, Chemung Co., "Roblyer, Scott G. A longtime resident of the Mosherville, PA community passed away Thur. NY. evening, Mar. 29, 2012 at Arnot-Ogden Medical Center at the age of 91. Born on May 2, 1920 in Elmira, son of the late, Guy & Mildred Lewis Roblyer. Scott served in the US Army during WWII, where during active duty he was wounded and was awarded the Purple Heart. He married Janet Newbury Rockwell in 1984 in Hawaii and they spent 25 wonderful years living in FL. In service to the Lord, Scott was a member of the North Cliff Baptist Church, Spring Hill, FL. He was employed by the Remington Rand for 30 years and retired from F.M. Howell and Co. Scotts many interests included woodworking, hunting, fishing and family times. Surviving is his loving family, wife, Janet Newbury Roblyer; his children, Ronald (Marcia) Roblyer, Troy, PA; LeVon (James) Ketter, Mosherville, PA; Denise (James) Morrell, Coral Springs, FL; Timothy Roblyer, Gillett, PA; Rev. Sheldon (Karen) Roblyer, Corning, NY; step children, Rodney (Bev) Rockwell, Berkshire; Dayl (Al Colegrove) Ripley, Mansfield, PA; son-in-law, William (Roxie) Swatsworth, Columbia Cross Roads, PA; several grandchildren, great grandchildren, one great great grandchild, nieces and nephews. In addition to his parents, Scott was predeceased by his first wife, Elsie McWhorter Roblyer; daughter, Nancy Swatsworth; brother, Lewis (Rena) Roblyer. Family and friends will be received at Caywood's Funeral Home & Gardens, 1126 Broadway, Southport on Sun Apr. 1, 2012 between the hours of 2-4 p.m. Funeral services will follow the visitation at 4:15 p.m. Graveside services will take place in Jobs Corners Cemetery Mon. morning at 11 a.m. where full military honors will be accorded Mr. Roblyer." (http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/star-gazette/obituary.aspx?n=scottroblyer&pid=156775793&fhid=7275).

He married (1) **Elsie McWhorter**, b. est 1923, d. 16 Aug 1973 in Sayre, Bradford Co., PA, buried in Jobs Corners Cem. Jobs Corners, PA. "MCWHORTER - Roblyer, Mrs. Elsie (McWhorter) of Millerton, RD 2, PA, Thursday, August 16, 1973 at the Robert Packer Hospital, Sayre, PA. Friends are invited to call at the Olthof Funeral Home Saturday evening 7 to 9 p.m. and Sunday 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Funeral services

there Monday at 1 p.m. The Rev. Lewis Newkirk officiating. Burial in Jobs Corners Cemetery, Jobs Corners, PA. Survived by husband Scott Roblyer; daughters Mrs. William (Nancy) Swatsworth of Gillet, PA; Mrs. James (LeVon) Ketter of Pine City; Denise Roblyer at home; sons, Ronald of Millerton, Timothy and Sheldon both at home; brother, Vernet McWhorter of Pine City; several nieces and nephews; six grandchildren. She was a member and organist for the Mosherville Welles Union Church."

327. Emmitt A. Roblyer, b. 30 Mar 1909 in OK,⁶⁷ d. Nov 1978 in Golden, Jefferson Co., CO (res).⁶⁷

He married (1) Afton M. _____, b. 27 Jul 1911 in WY,⁶⁷ d. Aug 1977 in Golden, Jefferson Co., CO (res).⁶⁷

He married (2) Charlotte Sade, 12 Mar 1928 in Garfield Co., OK.66

352. Kenneth George Roblyer, b. 19 Nov 1916 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,⁹¹ d. 9 Aug 1981 in Orange Co., CA.⁹¹

He married Ethel Hemenway, 6 Jan 1941 in Lombard, Dupage Co., IL, b. 7 Apr 1915 in Elgin, Kane Co., IL.

369. **William Leroy Roblyer**, b. 7 Dec 1899 in Gibson, Steuben Co., NY,⁸⁷ d. 5 Nov 1967 in Watkins Glen, Schuyler Co., NY,³² buried in Coopers Plains Cem., Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY.⁸⁵

He married Florence "Flossie" Bloom.

(d. bef 1910), 41 Adaline, 31 Afton M. (1911-1977), 65 Alice (1874-aft 1930), 33 Almira, 37 Ann, 30 Anna E. (abt 1862-1930), 18 Bessie (1911-1984), 45 Betty D. (1925-2007), 43 Carrie, 37 Christiana, 25 Cynthia (1821-1893), 10 Deborah, 10, 23 Dorcas (1739-aft 1810), 2 Edna D. (b. abt 1917), 63 Eliza, 27 Elizabeth, 34 Elizabeth "Betsy", 21 Emily, 40 Ethel E. (1925-2005), 42 Fannie F. (1898-1919), 43 Fanny, 24 Harriet (1846-1910), 7 Ida, 37 Jane (1833-1885), 7 Jennie, 36, 44 Kate, 30 Leona, 29 Lepha, 32 Lydia, 42 Martha (b. abt 1907), 55 Mary, 29, 47 Mary "Polly" (abt 1804-1900), 6 Mary (1857-bef 1910), 40 Mary (b. abt 1806), 6 Mary A. (1821-1881), 12 Mary E., 45 Melissa, 31 Nannie (b. abt 1894), 28 Phebe J. (1827-1904), 7 Rachel, 9 Rebecca, 26

Ruth, 44 Sarah, 11 Sarah Maria (abt 1830-aft 1910), 22 Susan, 15, 64 Violet C. (1914-1973), 30 Vivian J. (1921-1993), 46 Abbott Ella (1870-1911), 44 Esther (1879-1971), 29 Ackerson Margaret (abt 1797-aft 1880), 5 Agan Lena Grace, 43 Archer Elizabeth "Libbie" (1846-1904), 33 Austin Rose (1864-1951), 32 Rose J., 32 Baity Betty (1862-1926), 26 Edson, 26 Baker Almon (b. abt 1839), 9 Almon or Almond (1809-1874), 9 Ann E. (abt 1834-aft 1880), 9 Deborah, 40 Delezan (b. abt 1831), 9 Edward (b. abt 1835), 9 Huldah (b. abt 1843), 9 Jennie, 62 Orin or Orrin (abt 1837-1895), 9 Baldwin Cora (b. abt 1880), 31 Frank M., 37 Gilbert E. (abt 1853-1929), 31 Banfield Ida, 48 Barcelou Joseph Eligher, 53 Barnes Hallie Edna (1886-1911), 45, 62 Henry A., 45 Bates

Mary A., 57 Baxter Henry, 28 Beals James A., 44 Benjamin J. A., 34 Bennick John (1875-1947), 57 Bingham Sucie, 28 Bird David R., 53 Fleeta L. E. (1890-1929), 53 Black Mary Ellen (b. abt 1889), 55 Blake Alice Lorena () (1891-1968), 41 Bloom Florence "Flossie", 65 Boerman Henrietta, 38 Bolli Eldon "Kiddo" Francis, 45 Bossell Rose (Wright) (b. abt 1875), 36 Bradford William H., 15 Bradley Shirley Evelyn (1929-2013), 48 Theodore, 48 Breid Elizabeth (abt 1824-1896), 5 Brennan Anna L., 24 Brenner August, 59 Rachel (1907-2005), 59 Brewster Bertha Viola (b. abt 1912), 38 John, 38 Brimmer Agnes, 32 Brink Gracie, 38 Bronson

, 35 Antoinette C. (1846-1937), 35 Arthur (1874-1942), 37 Charles D. (1870-1948), 37 Chester S. (abt 1848-1874), 37 Lewis. 37 Brooks Georgia Mae (1907-1983), 63 Brown Aural H. (1913-2010), 63 Hannah, 13 Brush Abigail (b. abt 1708), 1 Bryant I. Waldo, 51 Budd _____, 25 Benjamin F. (abt 1833-1880), 25 Daniel S. (1860-aft 1930), 25 George F. (1871-1927), 25 Rebecca (1858-aft 1927), 25 Burcham Franklin, 28 Louisa Helen (cal)-1886), 28 Burger Ida "Gertrude", 45 Burlington John William, 61 Caldwell Rosetta, 46 Campbell John Benjamin, 48 Carman Elizabeth, 29 Carpenter E. M., 9 Elizabeth, 2 George, 21 Carr Abigail (1818-1900), 10 Cartwright Julia A. (1866-abt 1932), 29 Philander, 29 Cary Charlotte (abt 1880-bef 914?), 36 John, 36

Case ___, 51 Cavin Laura, 50 Chaffee Mona Ermine (1880-1968), 39 Chambers Elizabeth M. (1888-1918), 40 Cheek Stephen Douglas, 43 Chitty Martha D., 28 Clark Rose, 28 Clav , 46 Clemens Daisy, 38 Cone Jesse D., 57 Jesse Donald (1896-1969), 57 Connelly Mary Jane (1828-1859), 12 Converse Roxy D. (b. abt 1852), 34 Cooney Edward Nathaniel, 63 James Edward (1913-1997), 63 Copp Calvin L. (1848-1933), 29 Carl L. (1876-1963), 29 Iona B. (1884-1959), 29 Lorenzo, 27 Lorenzo Dow, 29 Marion Mayfield (1854-1936), 27 Roy Willis (1879-abt 1930), 29 Stephen D. (1874-1956), 29 Corrotta Amelia, 61 Covell Maurice R., 52 Cox Pernecie E., 34 Craig Sarah Josephine (1893-1983), 35 Crocker

Lida L. (1899-1979), 38 N. B., 38 Dann Albert (abt 1878-aft 1940), 39 Arthur John (1893-1969), 40 Catherine (b. abt 1880), 39 Elmer J. (abt 1889-1959), 40 Frederick William (1886-1942), 40 Mary (b. abt 1877), 39 Sarah (b. abt 1884), 40 William E. (1853-1915), 39 Denkenberger Amelia (1905-1988), 61 Joseph, 61 Denney Electa (abt 1842-1906), 9 Ransom, 9 Dewitt Maria Clara (1810-1885), 10 DeWitt Stephen, 10 Disbrow Dennis W. (1815-1893), 9 Elizabeth M. (b. abt 1837), 9 Emma (b. abt 1856), 9 Lodowick (1790-1873), 7, 9 Martha P. (b. abt 1842), 9 Dunbar Henry Shannon, 43 Easlev Dennis "Lawrence" (1894-1936), 57 William H., 57 Edington James, 9 Ehlers Meta, 42 Eland Florence (Gray) (b. 1893), 60 Peter, 60 Eldridge Charles Reginald (1886-1961), 29 Etta Mae (1894-1992), 30 James Riley (1850-1941), 29 John Floyd (1898-1959), 30 Mary Marie (1888-1964), 30 Maybell Beatrice (1896-1957), 30

William, 29 William James (1889-1988), 30 Elliott Mary Ann, 12 Ellison Nancy A. (1835-1907), 21 Ely Beryl C. (1909-1998), 60 Embree Isaac Randolph (1831-1921), 13 Samuel Force, 13 Fay Elenor "Dell" (1889-1967), 46 Stephen, 46 Fero Amanda, 39 Ferris Joel E. (1842-1918), 17 Fitzwater George T., 10 Mary E. (1841-1910), 10 Flanner Bessie (1882-1946), 37 Jay (twin) (1877-1908), 37 Ray (twin) (1877-1961), 37 Rendis, 37 William (b. abt 1880), 37 William C. (abt 1834-1908), 37 Focht Berna E. (1907-2002), 47 Irvine J. (1883-1968), 47 Ford Rebecca Dianna (Oldham) (1852-1926), 27 Furman Mahala, 32 Gates Elsie (b. abt 1911), 38 Lambert, 38 Lydia, 16 Gidney Faye, 55 Gillespie Benjamin, 34 Mattie Elsa (1855-aft 1917), 34 Gillis Edith M. (Wood) (1876-1939), 48

Goldsmith Elizabeth, 36 Graham Amos M. (1822-1903), 32 Mary (b. abt 1871), 32 Midora (1861-bef 1870), 32 William B. (1858-1929), 32 Greenstreet Bethel Fern (Dunbar) (b. abt 1899), 43 Griswold Albert C. (b. abt 1833), 24 Alice (1865-aft 1910), 24 Harriet (1812-aft 1880), 16 Herbert (b. abt 1876), 24 Lucinda (abt 1836-aft 1920), 24 Squire, 24 Hallock Kenneth Becker (1908-1999), 48 Hamilton William J. (1841-1881), 17 Hammond Hannah, 51 Mary Ann, 55 Harding Ivan Vivian (1901-1979), 34 William L., 34 Harris Walter, 62 William Howe (1896-1965), 62 William Howe (1923-1937), 63 Hedstrom , 47 Helmkamp Burton "Bert" R. (1898-1973), 43 Doris R. (b. abt 1908), 62 Joseph, 43 Joseph Jacob (1897-1958), 43 Marian Honor (1910-2001), 43 William "Howard" (1902-1994), 43, 62 William Gerod (1872-1950), 43 Hemenway Ethel (b. 1915), 65 Henderson Agnes M. (1919-1980), 59 Donald Campbell, 58 Hennings

Clarence, 63 Hicks Charles (b. abt 1886), 32 Joseph, 32 Hocker George, 30 George Morris (b. 1882), 30 Holden Mary Ann, 28 Sanford Frank, 28 Hooey Esther (1860-1923), 39 George, 39 Hooten Velma Juanita (b. 1873), 57 Horton F. Walter (b. 1851), 27 Houghton Mazie Rachel (1889-1928), 47 Thomas, 47 Howard Hezekiah, 5 Mary (1792-1859), 5 Howe Dora Minnie (1882-1981), 51 J. Franklin, 51 Hubbard Harry Coburn (1876-1957), 29 Huchtemann Helen (b. abt 1922), 56 Hull Francis (b. abt 1921), 58 Glenn (1887-1954), 58 Helen J. (b. abt 1923), 58 Howard (b. abt 1911), 58 Irvin T. (1917-1999), 58 Lynn (b. abt 1925), 58 William, 58 Hunter George, 10 George (b. abt 1847), 10 Harvey (1814-1880), 10 Mary (b. abt 1845), 10 Hurd , 6 Carrie (b. abt 1865), 23

Charles H. (1832-aft 1900), 23 Richard, 23 Hutchinson Mae, 58 Huth , 38 Hyatt Hannah, 17 Jackson Laura Lavenia, 53 Jane Ella, 45 Jaques Charlotte Ruth (Cheek) (1898-1983), 43 Jarvis Harold Fillmore (1896-1983), 44 Johnson Caroline, 38 Jones Eliza Jane (Holden) (1853-1929), 28 Judd Daniel Fuller, 50 Keith (1919-1965), 50 Kraft Clara (abt 1895-1965), 36 Krohn Raechel, 58 **Kuipers** Albert B. (1877-1949), 37 Lanfear Berdean B. (b. abt 1910), 38 Herbert, 38 Lennon Martha Minerva (1856-1945), 35 Lewis Grant, 47 Mildred J. (abt 1899-1981), 47 Liascos James John (1892-1969), 61 Loveland Jeremiah "Jerry" G., 30 Mary E. (1852-aft 1910), 30 Lovell Elijah G. (abt 1843-1889), 23 Luedtke Norris Eric (1916-1990), 42

Luplow Charles, 58 Emma F. (1873-1946), 58 M.Roblyer Anthia (1855-aft 1900), 22 Magrill Mary, 57 Makley Frank (b. 1879), 51 Frank, Jr. (1904-1976), 51 Harry, 51 Rose (1909-2000), 51 Marshall Alice Mabel, 50 Martin Viena, 56 Marvin Eliza, 29 Mast Henrietta, 37 Mather Mariette (1829-1891), 8 Mayo Opal, 56 Mcmaster Bertha Grace (Mosher) (abt 1880-aft 1940), 35 **McWhorter** Elsie (1923-1973), 64 Merydith Grace Estella (Barcellou) (1883-1927), 53 Metcalf Charles Harvey, 13 James H. (1838-1911), 13 Meyer Helen (1918-2004), 42 Herman, 42 Miles Darwin (1836-1907), 8 James, 45 James (1803-1862), 8 James Nelson (1822-aft 1900), 25 William, 8 Mills Harriet, 36 Miltenberger Effie (1900-1999), 38

Mitchell Eunice "Encie" (1858-1919), 40 John H., 40 Moninger Pearl (1885-1978), 45 William, 45 Monroe Calla (1888-1964), 36 Walter, 36 Moon Arthur E., 46 Fanny L. (1893-1967), 46 Morgan Lawrence Edmund "Pete" (1922-1988), 53 Mosher Albert, 35 Muenchau Edward Frederick, 42 Eugene F. (1921-2007), 42 Frederick (1889-1963), 42 Gladys Lillian (1914-1993), 42 Lowell S. (b. 1924), 43 Morris Verl (1918-1969), 42 Murl Richard (1916-1986), 42 Murray Mary (abt 1875-aft 1930), 25 Niles Albert (b. abt 1906), 55 Myrtle L. (b. abt 1888), 45 Noble Ruby Anna (1873-1950), 28 Oldham Menpenea, 27 Olson Helen Marie, 35 Oyler Jess (b. abt 1915), 56 Page Adelia "Delia" A. (1849-aft 1900), 23 Jonathan (1828-aft 1902), 22 Margaret (1852-1930), 23 Paine Betty, 8 Parkin Nema (1869-1894), 39 Peck

Ann Eliza (1839-1910), 8 Peet Clyde A. (1921-1994), 41 Pepper John J. (1861-1921), 24 Perkins Joanna (1852-1919), 36 Samuel, 36 Peters Nancy Jane, 30 Phillips Minnie (1875-1963), 25 Samuel (abt 1850-1936), 23 Pingetzer , 43 Plunk ____, 55 Porter Chloe L., 35 Postlethwaite Lucy Laverne, 53 Potter Sarah H., 13 Powell Almira, 35 Predmore Benjamin Weaver (1880-1959), 30 James Cayton, 30 Preston Mable Amelia (1892-1985), 41 Quackenbush Abraham, 17 Alanson, 21 Cornelia (abt 1835-1870), 21 Mary (1836-1889), 8 Rebecca (cal)-1895), 17 Ralls Eva. 63 Paul G. (1900-1971), 45 William H., 45 Rapalee Andrew J. Roblyer or (abt 1831-1920), 5, 23 Emma (1866-aft 1915), 24, 40 Herbert O. (1856-aft 1930), 24, 40 James S. Roblyer or (1831-1910), 6 Olive Roblyer or (1802-1877), 3, 6

William (b. abt 1871), 24 Raplee Alice Sylvia (1895-1978), 41, 60 Charles Henry (abt 1904-aft 1940), 41 Charles Henry Roblyer or (1859-1922), 24, 40 Delos W. (abt 1902-1936), 41, 61 Elouise B. (1906-1982), 41 Frank P. (1861-1936), 24 Grace H. (b. 1890), 40 Harriet B. (1863-1955), 24 Harry F. (b. 1886), 40 Helen (b. 1898), 40 Jay W. (b. 1888), 40 Julius B. Roblyer or (1848-1918), 6, 25 Leroy "Roy" (1880-1941), 26, 41 Llewellyn (b. 1885), 40 Orson (1884-1946), 26 William Roblyer or (1834/37-1912), 6, 24 Real George A., 55 Gertrude Virginia (1914-1999), 55 William Bassel (1883-1938), 55 Reeves Mary Ann, 24 Rerrick Philena, 9 Rexford Ernest, 14 Philemon D. "Frank" (1839-1916), 14 Robelier Arminda (b. abt 1840), 6 Austin (b. abt 1831), 6 Townsend (b. abt 1833), 6 Watson (b. abt 1834), 6 Roblee John L. (abt 1906-bef 2012), 55 Roblier Blanche, 39 Gladys (1891-1891), 39 Helen, 60 Hiram W. (1823-1897), 5, 18 Ramona, 60 Thelma Deborah (1900-1981), 39, 59 William Alexander (1869-1940), 21, 38 William Bryan (1907-2000), 39, 60 Roblyer

Abigail, 2 Abigail (b. 1814), 5 Alida Ann (1828-1909), 5, 23 Alpha Martha (1898-1980), 34, 57 Amy B. (1908-2002), 45, 62, 63 Andrew (1797-1869), 3, 5 Andrew (1822-bef 850?), 5 Andrew Jackson (1810-1894), 4, 10 Andrew Rublier or (bef 1736-1800), 1 Anna "Dell" (1905-1966), 45 Anna (b. abt 1816), 3 Annetta "Nettie" (1852-1943), 21 Arminda (1818-1890), 3, 10 Austin (b. 1808), 4 Belden (abt 1800-aft 1850), 3, 6 Benjamin William (1881-aft 1942), 34, 55 Bernice (b. 1915), 58 Bessie (b. abt 1884), 34 Calvin Eugene (1896-1983), 27, 43 Carl B. (1917-2012), 55 Carrie Estella (1886-1969), 31, 47 Catherine (abt 1833-aft 1910), 6, 24 Charles (1848-1934), 36 Charles B. (abt 1846-aft 1882), 6 Charles Clayton (1883-1978), 36 Charles H. (1848-1849), 17 Charles H. (1848-1924), 17, 36 Charles Howard (b. 1909), 58 Charles W. (1851-1923), 17 Child (1908-1908), 58 Clara Marcina (1852-1922), 11, 29 Clarence Elmer (1894-1974), 34 Clifford Rexford (1885-1950), 27, 46 Cornelia (1857-1932), 22, 39 David Hilward (1876-1924), 28 David Sanford (1813-1888/89), 4, 12 Diadema (abt 1810-1846), 4, 11 Donald M. (1923-1902), 41 Donald Wilbur (b. 1926), 50 Donna B. (1921-1998), 41 Dorcas (1813-1898), 3, 9 Dorcas M. (1816-1897), 4, 13 Earl Samuel (1913-1994), 38 Edna (1911-1984), 45 Edna (abt 1890-aft 1910), 34 Edwin Earl, M.D. (1870-1947), 33

Elbridge Jeremiah "Garry" (abt 1848-aft 1910), 12 Eldon Chester (1913-2001), 46, 63 Eliza "Liza" Jane (1850-1925), 17, 37 Eliza (abt 1825-1858), 5, 22 Elizabeth, 2 Ella Molletta (1910-1965), 45, 63 Emmitt A. (1909-1978), 55, 65 Ernest (1907-1966), 44, 63 Erwin H. (b. abt 1910), 45 Etta Maud (1876-aft 1940), 27, 44 Eugene "Gene" (abt 1869-aft 1940), 35 Ezra (1831-1860?), 5, 21 Florence F. (1903-1988), 44, 62 Flossie R. (b. 1891), 35 Francis "Frank" M. (1849-1910), 17, 34 Frank (b. 1888), 35 Freddie D. (1874-1874), 33 Frederick "Fred" (1897-1969), 35, 57 Garrett (abt 1822-bef 1880), 5, 22 George (1825-1894), 5 George Errie (1879-1950), 39, 60 George H. (b. abt 1841), 17 George Howard (1873-1944), 36, 58 George Washington (1887-1955), 36, 57 Gilbert Robert (1899-1968), 38 Gladis (1873-1873), 35 Goldie Elizabeth (1879-1953), 33, 55 Grant (1890-1946), 32, 51 Guy G. (1892-1934), 30, 46 Hannah (abt 1809-1890), 3, 9 Hannah J. (1846-1920), 17 Hannah Jane (1819-1841), 4, 14 Harley Chester (1881-1965), 28 Harriet (b. 1819), 5 Harry Leslie (1872-1884), 33 Harry S. (1919-1995), 46 Harvey (1866-1877), 16 Harvey Lewis (1888-1969), 31, 47 Hattie E. (b. abt 1880), 34 Hattie Joanne (1877-1877), 33 Henry (1898-1971), 38 Herbert (1856-1937), 16, 31 Hiram Lewis (1779-1857), 2, 3 Hiram Lewis (1825-1904), 4, 15 Hiram Lewis (1848-1929), 10, 27

Hiram Myron (1875-1934), 35 Hiram W. (abt 1844-1865), 12 Horace (1820-bef 850?), 5 Huldah (abt 1838-bef 850?), 6 Inez Hannah (1917-2008), 52 Ira (abt 1814-1847), 4, 12 Ira (abt 1848-1864), 13 Irene Mae (1916-1997), 46, 63 Isaac (abt 1770-aft 1810), 2 J. Edward (b. abt 1886), 34 Jack A. (1925-1980), 56 Jacob Andrew J. (b. 1880), 28 Jacob Henry (1846-1914), 10, 27 Jacob Henry (1878-1962), 27, 44 James (1813-1889), 5, 17 James S. (1874-1945), 36 Jean Clara (1922-1995), 46 Joel (1854-1932), 21, 39 Joel (abt 1854-1932), 22 Joel (b. abt 1903), 38 Joel H. (1833-1863), 5, 21 John (1782-1870), 2, 4 John (1816-1905), 5, 17 John C. (b. abt 1846), 17 John Charles (b. 1896), 38 John Homer (1899-1970), 31, 48 John Leslie (1892-968), 34 John W. (abt 1798-1869), 3, 6 Joseph Freeman (abt 1849-1905), 17, 33 Juanita (1909-bef 2012), 55 Kenneth George (1916-1981), 58, 65 Larry Curtis (1925-1967), 46 Laura June (1915-1985), 41, 61 LaVerne E. (1915-1999), 41 Leo L. (1933-1998), 43 Lesle Ivan (1891-1964), 27, 46 Levi (1857-1939), 16, 32 Lewis Guy (1919-2004), 47, 63 Lewis Houghton (1926-1981), 48 Lilian "Lillie" Fern (b. abt 1928), 56 Lizzie Alice (1889-1918), 27 Lorenzo "Len" Dow (1874-1947), 27, 44 Lucille (1911-1911), 58 Lulu May (1883-1968), 31 Mable L. (1924-2003), 43 Major Andrew (1887-1973), 27, 41

Margaret Kathlyn (1921-1979), 46 Marian Elizabeth "May" (1872-1937), 27, 43 Martha (1842-1846), 17 Martha Maria (1877-1925), 28 Mary "Polly" (1806-1879), 3, 8 Mary (1827-aft 1887), 5 Mary (b. abt 1854), 12 Mary Ermina "Mina" (1878-1970), 36, 57 Mary P. (1837-1920), 16, 32 Matilda (1842-1880), 17, 33 Matilda (1853-1940), 17, 37 Melissa or Malissa (b. 1840), 16 Michael, 63 Minnie (1881-1937), 32, 50 Myrtle (_____) (b. abt 1891), 34 Nellie May (1891-1963), 36, 58 Nolah Ava (1918-2005), 45 Obed (b. abt 1856), 10 Olive Alida (b. abt 1842), 6 Oney (1879-1933), 36 Oney (1908-1986), 38, 59 Opal (abt 1920-bef 2012), 56 Oscar (1857-1930), 17, 38 Pearl E. (1913-2002), 47 Ralph A. (1913-1993), 46 Raymond C. (abt 1851-1934), 12, 30 Raymond E. (1922-1995), 56 Raymond Winfield (1882-1919), 27, 45, 62 Rebecca (1804-1884), 3, 7 Rhoda "Elizabeth" (1850-1932), 10, 28 Rhoda Ann (1892-1976), 27, 41 Rhoda J. (b. abt 1845), 13 Robert Lee (1884-1963), 31 Ruth (1887-bef 1939), 32 Ruth Marie (1920-1989), 41 S. Dallas or Delos (1845-aft 1910), 12, 30 Sally (1822-1906), 4, 14 Sarah "Sally" Ann (abt 1837-aft 1900), 6, 25 Sarah Ann (1836-1922), 10, 26 Sarah E. (1897-1928), 38, 58 Scott G. (1920-2012), 47, 64 Sherwood L. (abt 1920-bef 1981), 52 Stephen Dewitt (1842-1926), 10, 27 Townsend (1821-1897), 3, 10 Urmina "Mina" A. (abt 1866-aft 1910), 22 Vernon (1905-1982), 38

Vernon Clifford (1911-1976), 46, 63 Vincent Boyd (abt 1919-1989), 56 Virginia Rose (1920-2012), 52 Walter George (1912-1961), 58 Wayne T. (1923-1981), 56 William (1773-1853), 2 William C. (1811-1860), 5, 16 William H. (1839-1919), 17, 35 William H. (1843-1884), 17, 33 William Henry (1881-1901), 36 William Leroy (1899-1967), 60, 65 William R. (1875-1953), 33, 53 William W. (b. abt 1908), 53 William Waldo (1880-1956), 35 Willie K. (1875-1875), 28 Wilma Lucille (b. abt 1918), 48 Yvonne Camille (1921-2004), 50 Robyler Almeda A., 39 Charles (b. abt 1859), 22 Edith Mae, 60 George "Earl" (1904-1963), 45 Hannah J. (abt 1854-1913), 12, 31 Lawrence (1911-1979), 44 Lodema (abt 1830-aft 1850), 6 Minnie M., 39 Rolfe Jonathan N. (abt 1834-1902), 33 Samuel, 33 Victor S. (1870-1946), 33 Rothlaender Alice E. (b. abt 1915), 61 John, 60 Otto (1872-1938), 60 Otto S. (b. abt 1914), 61 Theresa (b. abt 1922), 61 Rowley Deborah (1833-1907), 21 Judah, 21 Rublier William (1706-1770), 1 Rundell Abram, 12 Philletta (b. 1817), 12 Sade Charlotte, 65

Sadewasser Marie, 60 Sanford David, 4 Rhoda (1782-1859), 4 Sargent Alice Mabel (1896-1953), 30 Riley Hasley, 30 Sauer Magdelina K., 43 Scott , 43 Sharp Jessie Romanzo (1865-1925), 28 Shumway Elton D., 31 Simon William James (1892-1982), 30 Simonson Simon, 35 Sophia Eleanor (1874-1953), 35 Sivitchenberg Julia, 57 Smith Anna, 36 Augustus R. (b. abt 1861), 15 Belle (b. abt 1856), 15 Carrie Bell, 45 Clarence D. (b. abt 1851), 15 Diadama "Damie" F. (1845-1871), 15 Elizabeth, 14 Johnathan, 32 Joshua, 11 Joshua (1797-1859), 11 Lorena (b. abt 1843), 15 Louisa J. (1840-1911), 14 Mark S. (b. abt 1864), 15 Mary Elizabeth (1848-1926), 15 Northrup (1819-1895), 14 Olive Rebecca (1835-1913), 12 Rose Bell (1863-1903), 32 Rufus, 14 Spencer Minnie, 47 Sproul Andrew Charles, 40

Bertha R. (1895-1912), 40 Charles Andrew (1892-1981), 40 Hazel (abt 1901-aft 1915), 40 John B. (1852-1920), 40 Leslie M. (1905-1970), 40 Squires Andrew B. W. (1845-1927), 12 Judson, 12 Stankey Charles Leharley (1870-1937), 57 Ethel (1904-1932), 57 Frederick, 57 Gladys J. (b. 1902), 57 Lucy May (b. 1898), 57 Nellie (abt 1899-1934), 57 Stanton George (1825-1909), 7 Julius (1796-1856), 6 Julius, Jr. (1830-1898), 7 Stark Nannie (Baxter) (b. abt 1864), 28 Steemrod Alma (b. abt 1923), 56 Stermer Rena M., 63 Stevens Marilla (1843/46-1910), 24 William Riel, 24 Steward , 46 Stever Alfred, 41 Sunderlin Elizabeth, 9 Swarthout ____, 17 Sweet Anita Mae () (d. aft 1940), 41 Tanner Alfred B. (1814-1880), 13 Harriet, 32 Harriet (1836-1859), 13 Hiram (1840-1911), 13 Lucy Ann (1838-1884), 13 Philania (1844-1874), 13 Tate-Lee

Edward Gustorf (1918-1991), 61 Taylor Cletys Valeta (b. abt 1926), 56 Teachnore Mary M. (b. abt 1907), 57 Thomas , 59 Thornton Mae Elizabeth (b. 1898), 50 Townsend ___ (d. bef 1900), 22 Tucker Eliza, 45 Van Buren Claude Martin (1877-1923), 37 Ira Ephriam (abt 1850-1929), 37 Martin, 37 Van Gorden Sarah, 60 Van Gordon Ann, 22 Veen Anna (1877-1937), 38 Jan, 38 Veersma , 57 Vinnedge Bess (b. abt 1903), 44 Frank Clair "Tuffy" (1902-1961), 44 John Sylsby (abt 1879-1920), 44 Morris W. (1905-1965), 44 Ruth (1904-1986), 44 William, 44 Walters Carl, 57 Ward Lucy (abt 1858-aft 1920), 25 Warner Flora L. (1884-1952), 44 George, 44 Warren Elizabeth, 36 Lucy Blanche, 30 Watkins Betsey A. (1859-1916), 26 Eleada, 26

Nellie M. (1867-bef 1916), 27 Orlando W. (1860-1928), 26 Squire C. (1834-1889), 26 Webb Effie Mae (1910-1985), 44 Welch Chester H. "Chet" (b. 1856), 26 Rozilla, 26 Welsch Patrick (twin) (b. abt 1927), 59 Raymond D. (abt 1894-1986), 59 Rosemary, 59 William "Bill" (twin) P., 59 Wieschendorff Adolph, 58 Ella (1888-1943), 58 Wihn Ed (1851-1920), 25 Wilbur Lina M. (1860-1915), 31 Nelson, 31 Williams , 27 Wilson Eunice Northrup, 14 Winters Adeline "Addie" (1845-1876), 9 Alonzo (1833-1899), 8 Annette, 9 Augustus C., 8 Daniel (1805-1881), 8 Emily (1837-1914), 8 Olive (1841-1921), 8

William (1829-1889), 8 Wixson , 17 Sarah "Sally" (1818-1905), 17 Wood Almira (1833-1904), 16 Gideon, 48 Solomon, 16 W. H., 13 Woodruff Philena (abt 1852-1873), 35 Wooton Earl Ross, 55 Wright Ezra, 36 John, Jr., 2 Rachel (1777-1867), 2 Wrigley Eleanor, 48 Wuax Clara B., 46 Yocum Edward Ulysses, 45 Gordon "Leroy" (1904-1981), 45 Young Aaron Frank (1869-1951), 55 Edna Mae (b. 1900), 55 Henry C. (b. abt 1920), 57 Lloyd Ward (1897-1976), 55 Zentz E. Liza, 44 Zoll Linda, 59

SOURCES:

- ¹ *Records of the First Church in Huntington, Long Island.* 1723-1779 (Printed for Moses L. Scudder, Huntington, New York, 1899)
- ² Tice, Joyce, Roblyer Family Notes on Tri-Counties Genealogy & History Pages (http://www.joycetice.com/families/robhiram.htm)
- ³ Tice, Joyce, Wood Cemetery Burials on Tri-Counties Genealogy & History Pages (http://www.joycetice.com/families/)
- ⁴ Pioneer Cemetery, Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁵ U.S. Federal Census Mortality Schedules, 1850-1885 (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ⁶ Tice, Joyce M., *Tri-Counties Genealogy and History* (http://www.joycetice.com/)
- ⁷ Ancestry.com, New York, Death Index, 1852-1956 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017)
- ⁸ Buck Settlement Cemetery, Schuyler Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁹ Oster, Kathleen, Hillside Cemetery, Dundee, Yates Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰ Wayne Village Cemetery, Wayne, Schuyler Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹ Hillside Cemetery, Dundee, Yates Co., NY (findagrave.com)

¹² Ancestry.com, *Michigan, Deaths and Burials Index, 1867-1995 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)

- ¹³ Geirland, Glen, Wacousta Cem., Wacousta, Clinton Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁴ Michigan, Deaths, 1867-1897, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁵ Lyman, Susie, *Plainview Cemetery, Bradshaw, York Co., NE* (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁶ Eastway, Carol and Doug, *Plainfield Cemetery, Bradshaw, York Co., NE* (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁷ Moulton Cemetery, Loup Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁸ Scherping, D.R., *Potter Brook Cemetery, Westfield, Tioga Co., PA* (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁹ Kansas Marriages, 1840-1935, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁰ Diamond Springs Cem., Overisel, Allegan Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ²¹ Michigan, Deaths and Burials, 1800-1995, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²² Ferris, Jim, *Woodlawn Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung Co., NY* (findagrave.com)
- ²³ Maple Grove Cemetery, Horseheads, Chemung Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ²⁴ Wisconsin Deaths, 1820-1907 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- ²⁵ Hillside Cemetery, Coloma, Waushara Co., WI (findagrave.com)
- ²⁶ Hope Cemetery, Corning, Steuben Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ²⁷ Glenwood Cemetery, Watkins Glen, NY (findagrave.com)
- ²⁸ Harrison, Jim, *Lewistown City Cemetery, Lewistown, Fergus Co., MN* (findagrave.com)
- ²⁹ Goltry, David, *Beaver Dams Cemetery, Beaver Dams, Schuyler Co., NY* (findagrave.com)
- ³⁰ Lehman, Dave, Addison Rural Cemetery, Addison, Steuben Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ³¹ Seidelman, James, *Rural Home Cemetery, Big Flats, Chemung Co., NY* (findagrave.com)
- ³² Ancestry.com, New York State, Death Index, 1957-1968 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018)
- ³³ Minteer, Rob, Arbon Cemetery, Blossburg, Tioga Co., PA (findagrave.com)
- ³⁴ Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)
- ³⁵ Grafton National Cemetery, Grafton, Taylor Co., WV (findagrave.com)
- ³⁶ Eastway, Carol and Doug, *Frost Settlement Cemetery, Tioga Co., PA* (findagrave.com)
- ³⁷ Lester, G., *State Road Cemetery, Mainesburg, Tioga Co., PA* (findagrave.com)
- ³⁸ Lyman, Susie, *Eagle Cemetery, Eagle, Cass Co., NE*.
- ³⁹ Nebraska, Marriages, 855-1995, index.
- ⁴⁰ Robbins, Gabriel, *Taylor Cemetery, Taylor, Loup Co., NE* (findagrave.com)
- ⁴¹ Ancestry.com, *RootsWeb Marriage Records Index [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ⁴² U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database on-line]. (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005)
- ⁴³ Minnesota Marriages, 1849-1950 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁴⁴ *Grand Island Cemetery. Grand Island, Hall Co., NE* (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁵ Taylor Cemetery, Taylor, Loup Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁶ Lakeside Cemetery, Canon City, Fremont Co., CO (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁷ *Memorial Gardens, Grand Jct., Mesa Co., CO* (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁸ Mount Pisgah Cem., Gillette, WY (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁹ West Lawn Cemetery, Gering, Scotts Bluff Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ⁵⁰ Natrona Memorial Gardens, Casper, WY (findagrave.com)
- ⁵¹ Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1709-1940, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))

⁵² Ancestry.com, U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012)

- ⁵³ Fred Hunter's Hollywood Memorial Gardens, Hollywood, Broward Co., FL (findagrave.com)
- ⁵⁴ Wellsboro Agitator, 7 Jan 1879.
- ⁵⁵ 1900 US Census.
- ⁵⁶ New York, County Marriages, 1908-1935, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁵⁷ Ancestry.com, *New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 [database on-line]* (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017)
- ⁵⁸ Ancestry.com, Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: The Generations Network, Inc., 2004)
- ⁵⁹ Allison, Robin, *Masonic Cemetery, Delphi, Carroll Co., IN* (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁰ Michigan, Marriages, 1822-1925, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁶¹ Michigan, Births, 1867-1902, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁶² Indiana, Marriages, 1811-1959, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁶³ Topeka Cemetery, Topeka, Shawnee Co., KS (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁴ Maplewood Memorial Lawn Cem., Emporia, Lyon Co., KS (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁵ Neathery, Tommy, *Geary Cemetery, Geary, Blaine Co., OK* (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁶ Oklahoma, County Marriages, 1890-1995, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁶⁷ United States Social Security Administration, *Social Security Death Index*.
- ⁶⁸ Texola Cemetery, Texola, Beckam Co., OK (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁹ Ancestry.com, *Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: The Generations Network, Inc., 2006)
- ⁷⁰ Maplewood Cemetery, Exeter, Barry Co., MO (findagrave.com)
- ⁷¹ Heyl, Megan, *Riverside Cemetery, Hamilton, Allegan Co., MI* (findagrave.com)
- ⁷² Michigan, Marriages, 1868-1925, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- ⁷³ Yoder, Chris, *Riverside Cemetery, Saugatuck, Allegan Co., MI* (findagrave.com)
- ⁷⁴ Ohio Births and Christenings, 1821-1962, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- ⁷⁵ *Riverside Cemetery, Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo Co., MI* (findagrave.com)
- ⁷⁶ Miner Cemetery, Martin, Allegan Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁷⁷ Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁷⁸ Anderson, John C., Amble Cemetery, Amble, Montcalm Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁷⁹ Yoder, Chris, Fennville Cemetery, Fennville, Allegan Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁰ Robinson, Angie, Pilgrim Home Cemetery, Holland, Ottawa Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁸¹ Robinson, Angie, Graafschap Cemetery, Holland, Ottawa Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁸² Michigan, County Marriages, 1820-1935, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁸³ Holmes, Russ, Mountain Home Cem., Otsego, Allegan Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁴ King, Timothy and Susan, Post Creek Cemetery, Post Creek, NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁵ Coopers Plains Cemetery, Coopers Plains, Steuben Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁶ Ancestry.com, *Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004)
- ⁸⁷ Ancestry.com, New York State, Birth Index, 1881-1942 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018)
- ⁸⁸ Oster, Katherine, New Sugar Hill Cemetery, Pine Creek, Schuyler Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁹ Poole, Steve, Oak Grove Cemetery, Portsmouth City, VA (findagrave.com)
- ⁹⁰ Rockwell, Lyle, Park Cemetery, Canton, Bradford Co., PA (findagrave.com)
- ⁹¹ Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- ⁹² Lyman, Susie, Lincoln Memorial Park, Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ⁹³ Kirbys Tucker Memorial Cemetery, Mountain Home, Baxter Co., AR (findagrave.come)
- ⁹⁴ Dallas-Fort Worth National Cemetery, Dallas, TX (findagrave.com)
- ⁹⁵ Lyman, Susie, Memorial Park Cemetery, McCook, Red Willow Co., NE.
- ⁹⁶ Ancestry.com, South Dakota Marriages, 1905-1949 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005)
- ⁹⁷ Sunrise Cemetery, Manhattan, Riley Co., KS (findagrave.com)
- ⁹⁸ Kent Cemetery Taylor, Loup Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ⁹⁹ Stoner, Larry, Floral Lawns Memorial Gardens, North Platte, Lincoln Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁰ Cottonwood Cemetery, Burwell, Garfield Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰¹ Fort McPherson National Cemetery, Maxwell, Lincoln Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰² Newell, Paul E., Checkerville Cemetery, Bradford Co., PA (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰³ Wellsboro Cemetery, Wellsboro, Tioga Co., PA (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁴ Pennsylvania, County Marriages, 1885-1950, index and images, (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁰⁵ Kinderhook Reformed Church Cemetery, Kinderhook, NY (findegrave.com)

- ¹⁰⁶ District of Columbia Marriages, 1811-1950, database with images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁰⁷ Fowler, Dan, Canyon Hill Cemetery, Caldwell, Canyon Co., ID (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁸ Newcombe, Kathryne Scow, Ashton Family Histories, Ashton, Idaho. Vol. 1 (Ashton Archives, 2006), page 501.
- ¹⁰⁹ *Wellsboro Agitator*, 22 Dec 1897.
- ¹¹⁰ Ancestry.com, *Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014)
- ¹¹¹ Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016)
- ¹¹² Pennington, Bill, *Highland Cemetery, Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS* (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹³ Brimmage, Doyce, Oak Grove Cemetery, Conway, Faulkner Co., AK (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁴ Brooks, Larry and Nancy, *Memorial Park Cemetery, Topeka KS* (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁵ *Calvary Cemetery, Wichita, Sedgwick Co., KS* (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁶ Rhoades, Sharon, *Rose Hill Cemetery Ardmore Co., Carter Co., OK* (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁷ Woodlake District Cemetery, Woodlake, Tulare Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁸ North McAlester Cemetery, McAlester, Pitteburg Co., OK (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁹ Michigan, Death Certificates, 1921-1952, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²⁰ Illinois, Cook County Marriages, 1871 1920 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²¹ Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²² Illinois, Cook County Deaths, 1878-1922 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²³ Illinois, Cook County Birth Certificates, 1878-1922, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²⁴ Michigan Births and Christenings, 1775-1995, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹²⁵ Ranville, Laura Plummer, Blackman Cemetery Allegan, Allegan Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ¹²⁶ Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, CA (findagrave.com)
- ¹²⁷ Bradford County Memorial Park, Towanda, PA (findagrave.com)
- ¹²⁸ Oregon, Death Index, 1898-2008 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- ¹²⁹ W. Jordon City Cem., W. Jordan, Salt Lake City Co., UT (findagrave.com)
- ¹³⁰ Ancestry.com, *Nevada, Death Index, 1980-2012 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- ¹³¹ Woodlawn National Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung Co., NY (findagrave.come)